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BANKRUPTCY FRAUD OVERSIGHT

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 17, 1979

U.S. SenaTE,
SuBcoMMITTEE oN IMprROVEMENTS
IN JUDICcIAL MAcHINERY,
CoMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room
1202 Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Dennis DeConcini (sub-
committee chairman) presiding.

Present: Senator DeConeini.

Staff present: Romano Romani, staff director; Robert E. Feidler,
counsel; Pamela I. Phillips, chief clerk; Sandra Walsh, secretary;
Kevin O'Malley, staft assistant ; and William Christensen, investigator.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DeCONCINI

Senator DEConcrnt, Good morning.

Today, the Subcommittee on Improvements in Judicial Machinery
commences hearings on the general subject of bankruptey fraud. The
impetus for these hearings occurred nearly 2 years ago when then At-
torney General Griffin Bell and Commissioner Philip Loomis of the
Securities and Exchange Comunission, at testimony they presented to
this subcommittee on the proposed Bankruptcy Reform Act, since en-
acted as Public Law 598, encouraged the subcommittee to look into
the general area of bankruptcy fraud. Both gentlemen commented that
1t had been their experience that there was a definite connection be-
tween organized crime and bankruptey fraud and that it should re-

ceive congressional attention. The purpose of these hearings is to do .

just that: To educate the Congress as to the scope of the problem;
familiarize ourselves with the patterns of crimina] activity leading
to the bankruptcy process being abused; and to solicit suggestions as
to how the problem of bankruptey fraud can be identified and stopped.

It has been this Senator’s experience in the criminal justice area that
organized crime is involved in g multitude of various activities, rang-
ing from the Ponces games to bankruptcy and also to severity of drugs
and contractual homicides, Tt 1s hoped that this will be the beginning
of a series of hearings that will bring out to the public and to the Con-
gress the significance of the involvement of organized crime in our

legitimate society in activities, including the business community.

We are particularly pleased to have g set of expert witnesses
here today who will share with us testimony and some specifics of
their historical investigations into this area of bankruptey and fraud.
Our panel this morning is composed of Jeremiah O’Sullivan, attorney
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in charge of the Boston Field Office of the Organized Crime Section
of the Department of Justice, known as strike force; Stephen Jig-
ger, attorney with the Boston Field Office of the Organized Crime
Section, Department of Justice; and Lionel Avila, special agent
with Crime Investigation Division of the Boston Division of the In--
ternal Revenue Service.

I would first like to have the record show that the Boston strike
force has been extremely effective and involved in numerous investiga-
tions that I know of not only by title but by reputation. The Justice
Department has demonstrated that there can be effective law en-
forcement in the area of organized crime, and I compliment you, Mr.
O’Sullivan, and your colleagues, for the effort that you have put
forth.

Your statement has been submitted, and if you will lead off,

Mr. O’Sullivan.
PANEL ON ORGANIZED CRIME:

STATEMENTS OF JEREMIAH 0'SULLIVAN, ATTORNEY IN CHARGE,
BOSTON FIELD OFFICE, ORGANIZED CRIME SECTION, DEPART-
MENT OF JUSTICE; STEPHEN JIGGER, ATTORNEY, BOSTON FIELD
OFFICE, ORGANIZED CRIME SECTION, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE;
AND LIONEL AVILA, SPECIAL AGENT, CRIME INVESTIGATION
DIVISION, BOSTON DIVISION, INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE

Mr. O’Svrrivan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to appear here today to discuss the
problem of bankruptey fraud.

In the past 2 years, the Boston Field Office of the Organized Crime
Section of the Department of Justice, and the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation, the Internal Revenue Service and the Postal Inspection
Service, which work with my office have investigated and prosecuted
a series of planned bankruptcies, known as “bustouts,” in Massachu-
setts and Rhode Island. These prosecutions have resulted in the con-
viction of approximately 20 people for bankruptcy fraud and
related crimes.

Two of these bankruptcy frauds alone obtained in excess of $1 mil-
lion each in merchandise from various suppliers. In addition, in-
dividuals now cooperating with my office who participated in the
operation of a number of bustout businesses have identified 13 “bust-
outs” which defrauded suppliers of in excess of $2 million. Investiga-
tion to date has identified another 17 businesses operated in a similar
manner in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Information ob-
tained from confidential informants of the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation also indicates that these types of scams continue to be

operated at present, as new businesses are taken over or established.

These planned bankruptcies are referred to as “bustouts.” In es-
sence, a bustout entails the operation of a business which after es-
tablishing a credit rating, through various means, orders mass quan-
tities of merchandise from suppliers throughout the United States
with no intention to pay. This merchandise is then disposed of for cash
at under its manufacturer’s invoice price. These businesses, after
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their credit has been exhausted, are cither abandoned or placed into
bankruptey. :

The active period of fraudulent operation is normally 6 months or
less. If the businesses go into bankruptcy, the return to the creditors
can be measured in pennies on the dollar. In many instances the
extent of the fraud is never discovered because vendors, seeing the
futility of recovery, do not file claims. It was also learned during the
Investigations that we have conducted that during certain periods of
maximum activity by individuals operating these bustouts that credit
was unobtainable by legitimate small businesses in the Greater Boston
area.

The investigations also revealed a significant involvement by mem-
bers and associates of organized crime. The major distribution out-
lets which purchase the bustout merchandise are controlled by
organized crime figures. In addition, they also operate some of these
bustouts themselves. Where independent operators have been active
1n operating bustout businesses, a pattern of extortion surfaced where
the operators were threatened and forced to sell to organized crime-
controlled outlets. In addition, a 10-percent protection fee was extorted
from the store operators on all sales for protection. When these pay-
ments were not made, physical beatings resulted.

I compliment you, Mr. Chairman, and your staff, for having helped
to solve one of the most difficult problems that until very recently a
prosecutor had to overcome in prosecuting bankruptcy fraud; that
15, the problem of tainted evidence that always arose because the
bankrupt was automatically immunized when he testified in a bank-
ruptey proceeding. Recent revisions of the Bankruptcy Act have re-
moved this problem. Immunity no longer automatically attaches to
the testimony of a bankrupt; rather it is only conferred with the
participation and approval of the U.S. Attorney and the Depart-
ment of Justice.

. There are several problem areas in the investigation and prosecu-
tion of bankruptey frauds which I want to raise for the comnmittee’s
consideration. The first problem is the very limited investigations that
are now carried out by bankruptey court officials to determine if there
is fraud involved in a particular bankruptey. At present, it appears
that when a trustee is faced with a bankruptey in which the bulk of
the assets of the business have disappeared and the bankrupt falsely
claims that his records have been destroyed by fire or some other
calamity, little if anything, is done to try to reconstruct the bankrupt’s
records or to locate the missing assets.

In many such situations, the creditors give up rather than expend
more moneys to trace down the assets and the records. While the
trustee has the power to appoint an accountant to help him locate the
missing assets and records, it has been the experience of my office that
the trustee will rarely do so, especially if the creditors object to spend-
1n;é the remaining moneys of the bankrupt business to hire an account-
ant.

"This committee should consider whether legislation could be en-
acted which would mandate that an investigative accountant be hired
in any bankruptey in which fraud is suspected. It may be possible to
construct a statutory formula defining those cases which would fit




this category. For instance, Congress could mandate that an mnvesti-
gative accountant be hired by the trustee in all bankruptcies in which
the potential losses exceed a certain amount and in which the records
of the bankrupt are either missing or substantially incomplete. Public
moneys would have to be appropriated to hire such accountants. These
funds for investigation would be recovered from the bankrupt in
those cases where fraud was proven. ‘ _

This committee should also consider prosecutive problems relating
to section 152 of title 18 which makes it a criminal offense to conceal
assets in contemplation of a bankruptcy proceeding. While courts
have held that no actual bankruptcy petition need be filed to be found
guilty under section 152, the case law is less clear on what actions
defendants must take to violate paragraph 7 of section 152 which
pertains to concealing assets in contemplation of a bankruptcy pro-
ceeding. This phrase has never been fully explained by a court. In
contemplation of bankruptcy has been defined by the courts only in
the civil context of discussing former section 60 of the Bankruptey
Act dealing with unlawful preferences. But it appears that the
courts will require at least very strong circumstantial evidence that
a defendant who effected a fraudulent transfer of assets prior to a
formal bankruptcy did so with intent to defeat the bankruptcy laws.
If this is so held by the courts then it will be difficult to prosecute an
individual who participates in a bustout but who never intends to file
a voluntary bankruptcy petition and who is petitioned into involun-
tary bankruptev by his defrauded creditors. The problem is magni-
fied in multidefendant corporate bankruptcy frauds, where, absent
insider testimony as to intent, it is extremely difficult to prove that
the defendants’ actions were taken in contemplation of a bankruptcy
proceeding. . . . '

Finally, in connection with amending section 152 of title 18 which
became effective on October 1, 1979, the Congress amended section
1961 of title 18, the racketeer influenced and corrupt organizations
statute. This amendment to section 1961 substituted the language
“fraud connected with a case under title 11" for the former language
which simply stated “bankruptey fraud.”

The problem with this revision of section 196 may be that the
courts may interpret the amended section 1961 to reanire that in order
for bankruptey frand to he a nredieate erime nnder RICO statute that
the fraud has to occur in connection with bankruptey proceedings
under the recently amended title 11 and that therefore bankruntcy
fraud which occurred prior to October 1, 1979, cannot be a predicate
crime under RICO. .

I think an amendment to the statute has caused substantial prob-
lems with RICO statutes as they relate to bankruptey fraud.

I will entertain any questions that the chairman or anyone else
has.

I have with me Mr. Jigger of my staff, who participated in the
prosecution on a number of these and continues to participate in a
number of prosecutions under bankruptev fraud. and Mr. Avila of
IRS who did work, accounting work, and can describe some of the
problems in reconstructurine records and various accounting prob-
lems that are faced in this kind of an investigation,
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Senator DeConornt. Mr. O’Sullivan, thank you very much.

We really appreciate your bringing to our attention the relation
of the Bankruptecy Act and the RICO statutes, and we are going to
pursue your suggestion in the technical amendments and corrections
we are going to make to the Bankruptcy Act this year. Hopefully we
can work with you a little bit more to be sure we are getting to the
particular problem that you so eloguently addressed this morning.

In your opening remarks you stated that your office investigated
and prosecuted a series of planned bankruptcies known as bustouts.
Could you amplify on what you believe is the magnitude of the bank-
ruptcy frauds? What is your best guess as to how many such incidents
occur in your particular region, and do you think it is only the North-
east that is plagued with this particular problem, or do you have any
reason to believe that it is nationwide ?

Mr. O’Scrrrvan. I will address the latter part of the question first,
Mzr. Chairman.

I do not have a national experience in other sections of the country
with respect to particular prosecutions, but with respect to the prose-
cutions that my office has undertaken, we have now communications
between the various defendants prior to their being indicted, of course,
in individuals and other sections of the country specifically New York-
New Jersey area, and the Atlanta, Ga., area, with respect to provid-
ing false credit references for each other, to the transfer of merchan-
dise and other kinds of things, so I would believe that the problem
is happening in other sections of the country, although I think that
I would have to qualify that by saying that that is the e.tent of
my experience in that particular area.

. Senator DeConcrnt. Along that line, in vour discussions or meet-
Ings with your colleagues in the Justice Department around the coun-
try. did vou find this subiect discussed or of any great interest?

Mr. O’Svruvax. I find it is discussed very generally today, Mr.
Chairman, especially in connection with the reordering of priorities
that Attorney General Bell, former Attorney General Bell, and now
present Attorney General Civiletti have impoused upon the criminal
division, that is, to get involved in white collar crime, specifically eco-
nomic crime, crime that impacts across a broad spectrum of the com-
tnunity. rather than the more—for lack of a better name—mundane
crime that we have perhaps prosecuted in the past.

So this particular area is now heing for the first time examined in
a systematic manner, and I would suogest, Mr. Chairman, that that
examination will probably fill a much larger problem than we are

even aware of at the present time.

Senator DeConcrnt. Can you now refer back to the first part of my
question, as to what you believe the magnitude is in the Northeast and
youraren, as to the nmunbors or the amonnts involved

Mr_. O’Surrivan, Mr. Chairman, with one caveat, my specific man-
date is to investigate the connection of organized crime as it relates to
theso various matters, so T have a much more discreet area of inquiry
than the normal broad spectrum of bankruntey fraud.

Within that particular area, siv, I think I’ve indicated that we talked
about a prosecution of approximatelv 20 bankruptey frauds. We have
got a number of others under investigation right now. I've not seen
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any of them in terms of the amount of money that basically goes under
a quarter of a million dollars. _ ~

%q\%f‘zr?reogssentially talking about opening corner stores, very, very
limited kinds of commercial establishments, which then proceed in the
course of up to 6 months to garner someplace between $14 million and
$1 million a crack. We do not have a bottom line figure .

Senator DeConornt. Ts that the credit that has been extended?

Mr. O’Surrivaw. That is the invoice price, and merchandise, which
the creditors are out at the end of that very short period of time, Mr.
Chairman. We again, I would say, are only beginning to look at tlnF
particular problem. We have only looked at it over the last 2 years,
essentially. ) ) - )

Attorney General Bell, as I said, has imposed these particular prlori-;
ities, and I think they have caused a reworking of the priorities, no
only in the Department, but in the investigative agencies, and we are
now finding the investigative agencies looking at this pr?blem. "

Tt is a long way of saying, Mr. Chairman, that I don’t have particu-
lar figures for the dimension of the problem, but my impression is that
it is a substantial problem, a problem that the bankruptcy courts have
not yet addressed.

I %rook the opportunity to—I used to be at the U.S. attorney’s office—
to check the figures with respect to referrals by the bankruptcy court
over the last 4 or 5 years in the district of Massachusetts for potential

ruptey fraud.
baf&l;clll I:;cc%rding to the assistant who handles that category there have
been less than five referrals over that particular period of time. So my
impression is and his impression more particularly is that the bank-
ruptey courts have not addressed this problem and have very rarely
referred cases for frand. )

The underlying policy being, because of the commercial system that
is involved here, that we are to discharge people or move the people
through the system as quickly as we can. .

So% thinkyit isa groblem that is just now being addressed, Mr.
Chairman. ) .

Senator DeConaint. You mentioned, and without getting any more
specific about the cases that you have been involved in, you mentioned
about 20 active cases, is that correct ?

Mr. O’SurLivawn. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Senator DrCowcrnt. And you make some reference to a quarter of
a million dollars being involved, and I realize that is a ouesstimate,
perhaps, in these cases. You have been involved in this effort for ap-
proximately 2 years. . .

Mr. O’Struvan. Two vears: a litle bit more, 214 years.

Senator DeConcint. And what convictions have you achieved?
Mr. O’Suruivan. We have achieved a substantial number of convie-
tions. I think it is 20 individuals so far. We had three pleas in a case
yesterday that is currently on trial. We have got another case starting
next week. We are verv activelv involved in the middle of this right
now. We have close to 25 convictions right now.

Senator DrCoxcing. What is the seneral number of defendants that
you are talking about in those 20 cases? Can you give me some kind of
idea about how many individuals we may be talking about ?

Ry e e
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Mr. O’SurLivan. It varies from case to case, but we are talking
about a constellation between codefendants, unindicted coconspirators
of about 50 to 60 people right now. What we have tried to do is, given
our prosecutive resources and so on, is just to pick off the most im-

portant cases and not to get into the ban}n'uptcy fraud area in a sense
that we are the solution to all bankruptcy frauds.

I find that a number of bankruptcy fraud lawyers, once they under-
stand we are into it, want us to get into other areas, but these areas are
not areas where we can detect involvement of organized crime. They
seem to be traditional business crimes, independent, operators, and we
have to resist that temptation, given our resources.

Senator DeConcint, Would you say, based on your charge to deal
with organized crime in its relation to bankruptcy fraud the prover-
bial iceberg, would you say you have just scratched the surface, or do
you believe that you are well into it ?

Mr. O’Surrivaw. I think that we are just scratching the surface, but
I do not know the level of our penetration yet. I think we are into it in
a substantial way. I think that once you get into it you start developing
informants and witnesses, and it starts to snowball. The hardest thing
was getting into it initially, and basically reallocating our resources
and learning how to do this kird of th.ng—I mean to just get through
the statutory scheme and to learn how bankruptey court operates and
learn how trustees operate. I think I could back up for 1 second and
point out that one of the immense helps that this committee or the
Congress has given to the prosecutive arm of the Government is the
change in the immunity statute. In the past, when you would attempt
to get involved in bankruptey fraud, you would immediately find out
that the bankrupt had been immunized, and asthe chairman, I am sure,
1s aware, once somebody is immunized, the burden is then on the Gov-
ernment to show that it derived all its evidence independent of the im-
munized testimony. That is practically an insurmountable object, and
S0 any time anybody wanted to look at bankruptey fraud, they were
immediately faced with this problem. So when allocating resources,
most times people walked away from it because the payoff at the other

end of the line, making a judgment early on, would be that the case
would probably be dismissed because the evidence was tainted,

So, I think that just the revision in the immunity statute is going to
make it easy to investigate this type of crime and is going to generate
a lot more cases.

Senator DeCoxncint. Mr. Jigger, maybe you could respond to this
next question. What exactly is the role of organized crime in the bank-
ruptey fraud ? Do they actually participate in the bustout of the com-
panies, or are they restricted to the fencing of the stolen properties,
or 1s 1t a mesh of both of these efforts? ‘

Mr. Jiceer. Yes, Mr. Chairman, Our experience has shown that
organized crime is involved at all levels. They will operate these
scams. They will be the main outlets for scams operated by others.
They will handle the major distribution network for this merchandise.
They will use intimidation or extortion to insure that the merchandise
15 sold, by their approved outlets, and they will collect fees for protec-
tion for the operation of individuals who are selling merchandise to
them. So I think their involvement has been on all levels,
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Senator DeConcInt. Going back a little bit, in your efforts to decide
Wh?,t cases to take on in organized crime, what is your definition, Mr.
O’Sullivan, or Mr. Jigger, or the two of you, of what you perceive
organized crime to be?

Mr. O’Surrvan. It is almost like it is the Justice of the Supreme
Court says when he—I know it when I see it,

The definition—I think the best working definition is the definition
that Ralph Salerno, a former New York police officer gave, which is
a continuing criminal conspiracy utilizing force and violence to obtain
the ends, the ends being power and money.

There are some people who would then say that that definition could

apply to the Hell’s Angels if they get involved in the distribution of
drugs. We have attempted, because of the limited resources of our
office, to define organized crime even more strictly than the working
definition that I gave by looking at the traditional La, Cosa Nostra
(LON) Mafia group in this country as the primary focus of our
activity, and secondarily any group that interfaces with that group
1n a direct manner and reacts for it.
. For instance, in Boston, traditionally the LCN faction has numer-
1cally not been that large, but they have always been able to manip-
ulate one of the principal Irish independent gangs who have done
most of their daily work for them. So we have focused a lot of atten-
tion on that independent gang because of its direct relationship with
the LCN. That is our basic focus, sir, in that traditional organized
crime LCN activity. N

Senator DEOONG.TI\.TI. Based on that information, can I gather that
you think the traditional LON ; the organized crime individuals and
organizations, are directing this type of effort ?

Mr. O’Surrivax. Directing in the sense that the principal lieu-
tenants, or at least two of the principal lieutenants of the LCN leader
In Bonston, were actively involved in operating these businesses and
We are meeting with him to discuss this on a regular basis, yes. It
was to the principal organized LCN figure in Boston, it was another
enterprise in which he had subordinates operating in which he re-
ceiver a fee. Yes, that is what I believe, and I think we have substan-
tial knowledge to support that belief.

_ Sen_ator DreCoxcrnt. The partienlar individuals that you are deal-
ing Wlth_, La Cosa Nostra, the LCN, are thev of national prominence
In vour Judgment, or are they primarily of local prominence ? ,

Mr. O’SuLLivaw. They are of national prominence, Mr. Chairman.

We see on g regular basis interaction hetween the LCN family in
New England and New York, figures from New York coming up,
down to N ew York. We have informant information that there is
that kind of interaction, going back to a Mafia familv war in the
early sixties in New York, that was mediated by the LON in Boston
in New England. ’
~ We see New England family, while being a relatively small family
In term of numbers, have a significant impact in the New York area
and in Las Veeas, specifically. ’

Senator DeConcrr. Tt is not just regional ?

Mr. O’SurLivax. Tt is not a regional problem at all, no, sir.

Senator DeConcrni. You touched on the dollar amount in your
area. Do you have any knowledge, Mr. O’Sullivan, or Mr. Jigger, of

-
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what involvement Justice is doing in other areas like New York or in
the Northeast area ? Do you have any interplay with those strike forces
or the Justice Department or the district attorney working in bank-
ruptey or organized crime fraud ¢

Mr. O’Surnivan. The interplay is not as systematic a practice as it
should be, Mr. Chairman, as we are so busy on a day-to-day basis. We
do have a strike force—chief meetings several times a year—and we
do have regular conferences, and you have here today an attorney from
the strike force in the southern ‘district who will be testifying as to
theater case and other bankruptcy fraud cases.

I see the primary focus so far, at least it is my impression, and this
is an impression I speak for myself, my impression is to the commit-
ment of resources into bankruptey fraud. It used to be in the eastern
part of the United States, the East and Northeast region. I do not see
concurrent commitment of resources in the Midwest and West. I could
be proven wrong in that, but that is my impression at this point in
time.

Senator DeConornt. Mr. Jigger, can you give us any more details on
the individuals involved that head up the LON involvement in the
Boston area? Can you disclose the names of any of those people or
any individual cases that have already been prosecuted ?

Mzr. J1eeur. I will let Mr, O'Sullivan answer that.

Mr. O’Svrrivan. I would like to handle that.

The problem with that at this particular point is the fact that we
have currently cases on trial involving some of these individuals, and
there is a very strong opinion in the first circuit with respect to genera-
tion of publicity in cases that are currently on trial.

I have no objection in executive session, or at a later date—and after
we finish up this series of cases—to addressing that question, but I pre-
fer at this time not to get into the particular names and even in the
cases where there have been convictions, some of these defendants
have cases pending, as recently as a jury impaneled yesterday.

Senator DeConcint. Can you give us a hypothetical or an actual
case without using names, as to how one of these schemes is put to-
gether, without disclosing or disrupting your prosecutorial efforts?

Mr. Jrceer. Yes, Mr. Chairman,

Each bustout, while similar in its objective, uses different techniques
through its structure and also through the sophistication of the indi-
viduals that are operating it. In general, most of these scams commence
with either takeover of existing legitimate business or establishment
of a new business.

Invariably, these businesses are in corporate form. The operators
are aware that the corporate form can be used by them as a shield to
protect their privacy and personal assets from any liability. Once such
business is either taken over or commenced, the first order of priority
for such a business is to obtain credit, because credit is the lifeblood
of this type of scheme. This is done in a number of ways.

f an existing business is taken over, the credit of that business is
utilized with the creditors not being

Senator DeConarnt. Excuse me. Would you explain to me how they
talke over the business, the various ways ?

Mr. Jiceer. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
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re are several manners: It may be a purchase of a small business,
it '11;1}21),(;7 %)2 i?he takeover of the busigess because of individuals having
become financially unable to carry forward because of indebtedness, be-
cause of gambling or loan sharking. There are a number of ways that
a business may be assumed : There may have _b?en a death by the prin-
cipal operator, and an individual involved with organized crime man-
ages to take over the business in that manner. ) ) ]
If a business is taken over in that manner or if a new business is
commenced, many times that business will be operated for a period of
time during which the bills are paid. I think it is important to note
that while these business. s from their very inception contemplate the
operation of the scam, the scam may not commence immediately. There
are certain prerequisites that may be followed to develop the circum-
stances sufficiently so that the fraud may be maximized. This may 1n-1-
clude paying cempanies for a period of time, paying them for severa
ns. o
rez;is‘(i)l."st of all, companies may be paid so as to set them up fora larger
order later on. Several orders may éllge paid to get that third or fourth
r, which is far greater magnitude. . )
Or%(;c,ond, companigs may be pﬁaid so as to use them as legitimate credit
references by establishing a track record, if you will, for this business
and then a major corporation ﬁould bf utilized when merchandise is
red from suppliers across the country. )
orcIlg addition, Iz:pcompa,ny will utilize a phony financial statement
greatly inflating the assets of the business. In addition, attempts will
be made to obtain a D. & B. rating. These businesses also use bank
references very heavily. It is standard operating procedure in these
scams to have what is known as a four-ﬁgu.re bank baJar.lce so that
when a creditor contacts the bank, the bank will say, yes. this company
maintains an account with us and that account is generally in the four-
oure range. .
ﬁkMany ti%nes the banks will give no further information than that,
so the company will assume that there is a stable company that main-
tains a substantial account which would allow it to pay for any mer-
chandise which is obtained. . )

In addition, many of these scams are interrelated. If yon have inde-
pendent operators, they will assist one another. They will exchange
fraudulent credit references among themselves. ] .

One company will sav. I have heen doing business with him for a
lengthy period of time. His credit is good : fine account. .

In exchange, the other bustout operator will supply the same in-
formation. . )

In addition. we have also found instances where false credit ref-
erences have been supplied by the actual purchaser. The organized
crime-connected outlets will supply companies that have had no con-

- nectlon with these businesses whatsoever, but companies that will pro-
vide excellent credit references when a suppller_c'ontacts then} in as-
sessing whether or not merchandise should be shipped on credit.

Senator DEConcint. These are what appear to be legitimate com-
panies, but confrolled by organized criminal activity.

Mr. Jiceer. That is correct. Mr. Chairman. All of this is done for
the purpose of obtaining merchandise. Merchandise can be obtained in
a number of manners by these businesses.
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What their intent is is to order large quantities of this merchandise
from suppliers across the United States. This can be done in & number
of ways: Mail or wire, telephone orders may be placed from catalogs,
trade shows are very common vehicles where a representative of the
business will go to a trade show of manufacturers, either Chicago or
New York, and order large quantities of merchandise ; sales represent-
atives, locally, may be contacted. But there are several policies that
are followed by these businesses when merchandise is ordered. There
is an emphasis on ordering from out-of-State businesses.

This is done so as to assist them in avoiding collection. If a company
is out of State, the credit check seems to be less rigorous, the likelihood
of recovery by coming in and taking their merchandise out of the store
is less likely, so there is an emphasis on ordering from companies be-
yond the jurisdiction.

Second, the initial orders may be small, because the operators are
aware of the general credit practices that are followed by companies.

In addition, they are very astute businessmen in many circumstances
and they will shop for best credit terms available.

This is done for two reasons. First of all, to make the company ap-
pear legitimate and; second, during the commencement of the fraud
it is vital for them to be able to have the business in operation as long
as possible so that at the initial phases they will be ordering from com-
panies or industries that they know to be traditionally givers of
lengthy credit terms. Toward the end of the business where it is close
to its demise, they will order from everyone, anything on any credit
terms, because they plan to have the business closed very shortly.

We also found that once an order comes in, very commonly they will
immediately reorder the merchandise, telling the supplying company
that the merchandise is the greatest thing they have ever seen. They
can’t move it fast enough, they want more. Letting the company feel
that they have a very hot product. And, finally, we found instances
where there was complicity between the operators of the bustout
stores and sales representatives. Specifically manufacturers’ represent-
atives who would be working on a commission basis who would be paid
based upon merchandise shipped and not necessarily paid on eventual
payment. We found instances where sales “reps” would write orders,
knowing full well that this merchandise would never be paid for, but
were assisting the operation in that manner. That is basically how the
merchandise can be obtained.,

The next question would be how can it be disposed. When a business
such as these obtains a quarter of a million dollars’ worth of merchan-
dise, they can’t eat it, they can’t put it in the bank. They have to do
something with it. Now if it is a retail store bustout where a fraudulent
storefront is used as a front for the scam, there is the possibility of
moving small quantities of merchandise through their retail operation.
In addition, merchandise can be moved at flea markets or sold to street
vendors, so-called hustlers, the kind of individuals that sell watches
or radios from the trunk of a car. Also, sales may be made by bustout
operators to small businesses, smch as drugstores, or small retail outlets.

However, these things for the most part can only be done where
principals are willing to be connected with the business or where the
possibility of paper trail is not something which concerns them and
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ere are several manners: It may be a purchase of a small business,
it ?n};y be the takeover of the busigess because of individuals having
become financially unable to carry forward because of indebtedness, be-
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and then a major corporation could be utilized when merchandise is
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greatly inflating the assets of the business. In addition, attempts will
be made to obtain a D. & B. rating. These businesses also use bank
references very heavily. It is standard operating procedure in these
scams to have what is known as a four-fieure bank baJm.lce so that
when a creditor contacts the bank, the bank will say, yes. this company
maintains an account with us and that account is generally in the four-
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pendent operators, they will assist one another. They will exchange
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One company will sav. I have heen doing business with him for a
lengthy period of time. His credit is good : fine account,. )

In exchange, the other bustout operator will supply the same in-
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In addition, we have also found instances where false credit ref-
erences have been supplied by the actual purchaser. The organized
crime-connected outlets will supply companies that have had no con-

- nection with these businesses whatsoever, but companies that will pro-
vide excellent credit references when a suppher.c'ontacts then’} in as-
sessing whether or not merchandise should be shipped on credit.
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nies, but controlled by organized eriminal activity. .
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the purpose of obtaining merchandise. Merchandise can be obtained in

a number of manners by these businesses.
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from suppliers across the United States. This can be done in a number
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New York, and order large quantities of merchandise; sales represent-
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is out of State, the credit check seems to be less rigorous, the likelihood
of recovery by coming in and taking their merchandise out of the store
is less likely, so there is an emphasis on ordering from companies be-
yond the jurisdiction. :

Second, the initial orders may be small, because the operators are
aware of the general credit practices that are followed by companies.

In addition, they are very astute businessmen in many circumstances
and they will shop for best credit terms available,

This is done for two reasons. First of all, to make the company ap-
pear legitimate and; second, during the commencement of the fraud
it is vital for them to be able to have the business in operation as long
as possible so that at the initial phases they will be ordering from com-

panies or industries that they know to be traditionally givers of
lengthy credit terms. Toward the end of the business where 1t is close
to its demise, they will order from everyone, anything on any credit
terms, because they plan to have the business closed very shortly.

We also found that once an order comes in, very commonly they will
immediately reorder the merchandise, telling the supplying company
that the merchandise is the greatest thing they have ever seen. They
can’t move it fast enough, they want more. Letting the company feel
that they have a very hot product. And, finally, we found instances
where there was complicity between the operators of the bustout
stores and sales representatives. Specifically manufacturers’ represent-
atives who would be working on a commission basis who would be paid
based upon merchandise shipped and not necessarily paid on eventual
payment. We found instances where sales “reps” would write orders,
knowing full well that this merchandise would never be paid for, but
were assisting the operation in that manner. That is basically how the
merchandise can be obtained.

The next question would be how can it be disposed. When a business
such as these obtains a quarter of a million dollars’ worth of merchan-
dise, they can’t eat. it, they can’t put it in the bank. They have to do
something with it. Now if it is a retail store bustout where a frandulent
storefront is used as a front for the scam, there is the possibility of
moving small quantities of merchandise through their retail operation.
In addition, merchandise can be moved at flea markets or sold to street
vendors, so-called hustlers, the kind of individuals that sell watches
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However, these things for the most part can only be done where
principals are willing to be connected with the business or where the
possibility of paper trail is not something which concerns them and
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can only be used to move small amounts of merchandise. If a major
scam bankruptey fraud is to be operated, given the short duration of
this type of scam, an outlet which can move mass quantities of mer-
chandise is required. We have found that those outlets are traditionally
the outlets which are organized, controlled by organized crime figures
which deal in stolen goods.

The vast quantities of bustout merchandise which is obtained by
these scams moves through these outlets, and it moves on the follow-
ing terms. It is sold at 50 percent of its invoice value for cash, no
records are maintained of the transfer, and the boxes and any other
documents such as the original invoices are stripped of all connection
with the bustout business. In other words, a shipping label will be
physically cut from the box.

f there are circumstances “vhere, becanse of the method of opera-
tion of the bustout, some records are to be maintained any checks that
are received are not deposited in the account of the business but rather
are converted to cash through various means. In addition, if an in-
voice is provided, the detail on the invoice as to unit cost, as to exactly
what the merchandise is, is normally so sketchy that it would malke
tracing that merchandise virtually impossible. In addition, merchan-
dise can be moved through what could be described as laundering out-
lets, intermediate businesses which make this merchandise one or two
steps removed from the bustout store, which are then free to sell large
quantities to major outlets, such as discount chains,

All of this leads to creation of a large amount of debt in the busi-
ness and results in its eventual closing through various means.

Senator DeCoxcrnt. How big are the outlets in your opinion, Mr.
Jigger? Are they multimillion dollar operations on an annual basis ?

Mzr. J1cerr. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Senator DeCoxornt. How many do you think we are talking about ?
Are we talking about a handfu] or hundreds or dozens, or do you have
anv estimate ?

Mr. J1ceer. Mr, Chairman, in the context of our investigation I can
only speak as to what we have seen in the Greater Boston area.

Senator DeCoxcrxt. How many have you seen there ?

Mr. Jicorr. We have seen approximatelv four or five given that
we were following a pinnacle approach, we found that there were soy-
eral groups which would use g single or two outlets at a time. This is
not to mean that the outlets aren’t constantly changed. But generally
we found three or four major groups handling this merchandise with-
in the bankrnptey scams that we have uncovered at this point. That
is not to say there aren’t more,

Senator DeCoxcrr. Has it been your experience that the pattern of
directorship and ownership, if you want to call it that, of the outlet
often are tied to the ownership of the business that has been taken
over? Is there a direct relationship of those, or are they different
groups? Is the ontlet organized crime as well ?

Mr. Jraerr. We have found both cireumstances. My, Chairman,

Senator DeCowornt. When you find out that the outlet is tied to
organized crime, is it in the same family, the same organization as
the bustout ?

Mr. Jieezr. Yes, Mr, Chairman.
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Senator DeCoNcrNt. Along that line you are talking about, you
indicate this amounts to miliions of doliars. Is g big percentage of
the merchandise, in your judgment, shipped away from the local
vicinity, or is, say, Boston hier enough to absorb the goods so they
don’t have to worry about that ?

Mr. Jiceer. It really depends upon the pattern of operation of the
outlet. We found both instances. We found instances where large
quantities were distributed within the New England area. We also
found instances where it was shipped beyond New England. It really

to how far it is shipped away when the outlet gets involved? Is it
shipped to many States, hundreds of miles, or is it just in the vicinity
or does it make any difference as to what the merchandise may be?

Mr. Jiceer. We have found, with the outlets we have examined,
most of the distribution would have been on the eastern seaboard.
However,_we do find that while the distribution may be limited, the
merchandise, which is acquired, is acquired from all portions of the
country. '

. I think it is significant to note that during one portion of the inves-
tigation we found that one company in California was defrauded of
1;1 excess of $150,000 worth of merchandise, by four or five of these
stores.

Senator DeConornt, The intermediate outlet that you talk about,
I ¥ind of eather from vour statement that it is more legitimate,
perhaps not owned and operated by organized crime; is that a faip
Interpretation ¢

Mr. Jicemr. The further you go in the line of distribution the
greater the appearance of legitimacy——

Senator DeConcrnr, Only appearance?

Mr. Jiceer. Only appearance, We found that the distribution out-
lets were controlled by the major figures.

Senator DrConcrnr, When these outlets finally legitimize the mer-
n}mn_dlse~and T take it from vour statement sometimes thev finallv
sell it to 2 national chain of some kind—what kind of problems do
those chains run into? They must be sophisticated enough to know
1f they are buying below wholesale, there is something tainted about
1t? How do those chains, if you know, deal with the problem of guar-
antees and delivery and damage ? N

Ir. J1eeur, I don’t have any firsthand knowledge of how the chains
handle it. Tt should be noted many of the items that are obtained are
small consumer items, the kinds of items that would not have serial
numbers or would have the kind of warranty protection which would
enable them to he traded back to their source. So that problem doeg
not confront g major chain.

Sena.fqr DECanrNI. Do vou find anv complacency on the part of
thae ]e,crltlma.te chainstores that might ultimately be g purchaser from
(f),heilouﬂggs I Just buying them without more investigation on their

wn, part 2

My, Treamr, T would think there is very little investigation on the
smaller business level. They are clearly ‘aware of the type of mer-
chandise, and the questions are not asked.
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the lareer level, it is difficult to say. There are many instances
wh(gxr'ta merchgndise is closed out or manufacturers overstock, Whel;e
there may be a legitimate reason for sale at under manufacturer’s
invoice price. So, to say that a major chain_would definitely know
what the source of the merchandise is is really something that it 1s
impossible to say, without speaking with an actual buyer. )

Senator DeConcrst. What kind of merchandise? Can you give us
a category? Is it household appliances, televisions or things like that,
more than some other areas like tires? . )

Mr. Jicaer. Yes, Mr. Chairman, consumer goods, goods which <]:an
be moved readily, televisions, stereos, radios, electric can oneners. ¢ ec-
trical calculators were heavily hit during the early period of 1974 to
1976, when calculators were just coming onto the market. Depending
upon the season, toys may be a large 1tem, sporting goods; it really
depends upon the outlet that the individual operator has, and whether
or not they will ship it on credit. If.merchan_dlse is to be shipped on
credit and an operator feels he will get rid of it, he will order
anything. . )

Senator DeCowornt. Do you find it in the area of jewelry?

Mr. JicgEr. We have found instances where there have been jewelry
scams as well, Mr. Chairman. . . .

Senator DeConcInt. What about liquor? 1t is not traditionally sold
on credit,is it ? .

Mr. Jicerr. Not to my knowledge. We have taken no imstances where
liguor was obtained in this manner. _ )

Senator DeConcint. In the area that you are involved in, the
Boston-New England area, do you find, as a result of being involved
in this, a reluctance of legitimate wholesalers to extend credit to small
business ? o

Mr. Jieeer. Absolutely, Mr. Chairman. At one period of time in a
section of Massachusetts, we were informed that businesses would not
ship on credit, because they were so aware of the existence of the
large number of scams operating in that section. and thev had heen
purned so many times that they were reluctant to ship on credit at all.

Senator DeConoINt. Was this prior to your involvement in opening
up the office ? ) o

Mr. Jicaer. Prior to the commencement of our investigation.

Senator DrCowncint. Your investigation. Has that changed at all,
to vour knowledge ? _ )

Mr. Jicerr. I think it has changed. I think what we see is a cyclical
situation in that if a large number of fraudulent businesses have
been operating or companies have been hit from a certain area, they
tend to tighten their credit requirements.

However, given the need to ship merchandise and the approach of
the Christmas season, there is a general loosening of credit after a
period of time.

Senator DeConcint. Mr. Avila. let me ask a question as to the in-
volvement of Internal Revenue. You are assigned to the strike force
to assist them in tracking records?

Mr. Avina. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. I was assigned to assist
in helping create various—compiling records is what it basicallv came
down to. The number of creditors that were hit when we finally cir-
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cularized them, sent letters out and received their responses to in-
voices, bills of lading, and documents were in the high six figures. It
filled file cabinets.

They used me to, one, take this information, put it on work papers,
get it down to a reasonable summary sheet so that we could possibly
work with them.

They also used me to secure various intent items, analyzing, one, the
bank statements, bank records of the corporate entity, the bustout
entity, also setting up negative net worth statements showing a sub-
stantial decline in the corporate entity’s worth from inception to the
time of close. Also to try and trace merchandise from the corporate
bustout entity to the outlets, and following those transactions through
the outlets to its ultimate disposition.

In doing that, and going through these outlets, the way they con-
ducted these transactions through their records, the unusual nature
in which they did it, we used in helping to show the intent that these
individuals, in fact, knew that the merchandise that they were ac-
quiring was bustout.

The problem we have with bustout is, the bustout we can show in
fact they ordered $50,000 worth of merchandise, they received it, the
bank records reflect, one, they never paid for anything. It is an excel-
lent intent item. I can present that.

Going to the outlet, the outlet acquired the merchandise, and they
sold it. Now it is very difficult to show their intent. that they were
acquiring from somebody. They may be an unknowing buyer, but in
auditing their records, one, we were able to show that their absence
of purchase invoices for these items

Senator DeCoxcint. You are talking about the outlet.

Mr. Avira. Yes. They would have, number one, they would either
have no invoices acquiring this merchandise, or if they did have in-
voices, they would have absolutely no detail on the invoice identifying
what they acquired. For example, they would have one job lot, $18,000,
with merchandise, not identifying the product—-

Senator DeConcint. What do they tell you when you ask the ques-
tion, “Do you have any records or invoices to back this up?”’ What is
their answer?

Mr. Avina. T receive these records through grand jury, so I never
had the opportunity to sit down with principals in corporate entity,
but in going through corporate records we found that when there was
no detail as to the purchase invoices, it was necessary for us to go to
their sales invoices. In their sales invoices, in some cases we were able
to see that they were selling the merchandise which was identical to
the merchandise that the bustout store had busted out, was being sold
at less than wholesale. So we were able to back into a position where
they acquired the merchandise, or there is a presumption that they
acquired the merchandise at less than wholesale.

Also, the payments to the companies—here we have the outlet com-
pany which is acquiring this merchandise, and, of course they want to
be able to deduct it on their tax return. They have got sales that they
have to report, and they want to be able to reflect the appropriate cost
next to it. They have these checks that they have written to these par-
ticular bustout entities.
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Now the bustout entity is in a particular situation where they can’t
deposit the money into the corporate checking account, because it is
a traceable item. Nor does this outlet want this check particularly
deposited into corporate account, because when we come in after the
fact and secure the bank records of the bustout entity from the bank,
we would be able to trace that item through deposited items.

One particular incident we had, the checks were issued to the—
from the outlet to the bankruptcy, and the checks were issued to that
company and endorsed in back by that company. One of the principals
of the outlet would take that check to a particular bank where they
had an arrangement, cash that check for cash, and never had to en-
dorse it.

So from an audit standpoint, looking at the particular check, I
would see the check issued to the bankrupt entity, and I would turn
the check over, on the back would have the endorsement of the bank-
rupt entity, I would have a bank stamp. From all outward appear-
ances from civil audit point, that check appeared to be normal busi-
ness transaction, when in fact the principal of the outlet cashed that
for cash, and we were talking about substantial amounts of money.
The checks we were able to find were in excess of $70,000.

Senator DzConcrNt. Excess of 70?

Mr. Avia. $70,000, one particular entity. This is what we were able
to find. They were all cashed for cash. Their money never gets into the
bankrupt entity’s corporate checking account.

Senator DrCowcini. Do you suspect that there are actual cash
transactions for some of this?

Mzr. Avrra. Absolutely. We have had circumstances where the outlet
was paying in cash, never reporting the sale, never reporting the pur-
chase.

Senator DeCoxcint. There are obvious violations of the Internal
Revenue Code?

Mr. Avira. Absolutely.

Senator DrCoxcint. Mr. Jigger, what about arson involved in some
of these bustouts after the fact? Do you have any evidence that led you
to believe that there is an organized effort in arson ?

Mr. Jigeer. Yes, Mr. Chairman. It should be noted that our involve-
ment in most of these cases comes after the fact, that the businesses
have either been abandoned or placed into bankruptcy. Prior to that,
from the initial commencement of these scams, there is planning
which will be used to justify the demise of the business or to justify the
absence of records.

Arson is one of those, where merchandise will be accounted for by
the statement that it was all in the warehouse, and the warehouse
burned down, or that the records were destroyed in a fire. But arson
is only one of the justifications that is utilized. There are a number
of others as well, including false thefts.

For example, a bustout operator will stage a robbery or report
a robbery to the police, and he will use that police report when he is
called into the bankruptcy court or when creditors inquire what
happened to the merchandise.

Senator DeCowncint. A burglary.

Mr. Jieeer. Yes. He will say, I don’t have the merchandise; it was
stolen. In addition, a bankruptey operator will hire people to work
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for him with criminal records, and then claim that, well, much of
the merchandise must have been stolen. They were robbing me blind.
In addition, they will have phony accounts receivable from other bank-
ruptey fraud operators. They will account for missing merchandise
by saying, I sold it to an ABC Discount. They owe me $40,000. Co-
incidentally, ABC Discount is also bankrupted. Or they will use
health problems, either mental health, physical health, heart attacks,
or alcoholism to support the statement that, well, they had long
periods of absence from the business, and don’t know what their em-
ployees were doing. Finally, gambling habits can be used as a justi-
fication as to where the merchandise went, because for all of these
things there is no crime against stupidity, and the businessman will
say, call me what you will, I ran a poor business, I am a poor business-
man, I can’t account for the merchandise, this is my explanation.

Now the concealment is a central factor in the scheme, and the
methods of concealment are only limited by the ingenuity of the opera-
tor. Some operators who, if they are takine the company into bank-
ruptcy themselves, will leave a substantial amount of merchandise
or will make partial payments to a number of companies, or pay some
companies in full, all with the purpose of removing evidence of the
intent to defeat the Bankruptcy Act. What we are speaking of here
1s a crime that is a crime in the head of the operator. Absent inside
information from a witness who can testify, the only evidence can be
of & circumstantial nature. These people are intelligent and they do
their best to create circumstances which could rebut many of the
inferences that would flow from such evidence.

Mr. O’SurLivan. I want to address the arson question one step
further. We had one prosecution in the district of Rhode Island, re-
cently leading to conviction in which principal defendants were sen-
tenced to 5 years the other day, in which the captain in charge of the
arson squad in the local police department testified that he was di-
rected by the chief of police not to investigate a very substantial
quarter million dollar fire. When he started to make some headway
In proving the arson, he was removed from the investigation. That
became public during the course of the trial. The chief was removed
from his job by the municipality, but that is the kind of thing—the
interaction we find at the law enforcement level.

_ Scnator DrConcint. Let me pursue that just a moment, Mr. O’Sul-
livan. Would you classify that as an exceptional case where you came
across the police chief or the involvement of public corruption, or is
that suspected by you in your investigations in other cases?

Mr. O’Surrvan. I would not classify that as an exceptional case.
We find a number of cases, for instance, of defendants we have pros-
ecuted with respect to these kinds of cases, letters from chiefs of
police, heads of vice squads, attesting to what fine fellows these par-
ticular individuals are, even though they have prior convictions of
loan shark, identified in public record as organized crime figures.

Senator DeCoNcrnt. It is safe to say that the influence of the or-
ganized crime activity has spread wide in the area if, in fact, it has
mfiltrated some law enforcement.

Mr. O’Sourrivan. Some law enforcement. I would say minority, but
enough to be substantial problems when you are trying to do this.
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Especially if you are running a bustout store, some of the local police
officers see nothing wrong coming in and getting a piece of the action
in terms of some of the merchandise in order not to disrupt the
activities.

Senator DeConcint. When you come across this type of evidence,
do you pursue that as part of this crime and part of your ongoing
investigation?

Mr. O’Surrivan. Absolutely.

Senator DeCoxncini. Do you turn it over to another Justice agency?

Mr. O’SurLivan. Absolutely. We are pursuing that right now. Offi-
cial corruption is departmental priority, and we are putting—again
I think that the Attorney General, former Attorney General and
present Attorney General in redirecting the priorities, have redirected
us into this particular area. We are giving it a lot more consideration
and investigative effort than even 2 or 3 years ago.

Most of our resources through the midseventies, and up until 214
years ago were directed at illegal gambling. I believe illegal gambling
is the source of a substantial amount of income for organized crime
and I continue to believe that, but I think that the Department has
decided we have to allocate our resources in a much more refined direc-
tion, and much more systematic types of problems. I think that we are
now getting into areas that we just weren’t into in any substantial
way before.

Senator DeCoxcint. First of all, can you give me a general esti-
mate, how many cases that you are involved in now also have some
highly suspected corruption involvement from law enforcement or
other public officials?

Mr. O’SurLivan. I suspect it in most cases, because I don’t think
illegal enterprises, loan-sharking enterprises could operate without
knowledge of law enforcement, but I can’t give you a percentage. We
are just getting into this kind of area right now. Again, I would say
knowing the kind of leads—we run a number of investigations in
undercover projects with local law enforcers.

We were very successful the last couple of years. We ran an opera-
tion called Lobster in which we purchased approximately 25 truck-
loads of hijacked merchandise, truckloads of un to a quarter million
dollars, undercover State police, undercover FBI agents, videotape
garage, and used LEAA funds to pay for local law enforcement. I
don’t mean to condemn local law enforcement; I say it is a sub-
stantial problem.

Senator DeCoxncint. How high does it generally go, or is it case-by-
case basis?

Mr. O’SurLivan. Case by case, but in major cities I think less so.
When you get into smaller towns of 175 or 200 police officers, it can
go all the way to the top.

Senator DrConcrnr. What about Federal law enforcement? Have
vou suspected or come across any improprieties or activities by Fed-
eral law enforcement?

Mr. O’Surivan. No. we have not: not by Federal law enforcement.
We have some qualms in that I think reform of the Bankruptey Act
is going to remove what appears to be collusion bankruptey courts
with appointment of trustees who are going to then handle—that is a
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suspicion. There have been a number of newspaper articles, We have
no evidence which would lead to indictment at the present time in that
area.

Senator DeConcint. Do you have active investigations along that
line as far as bankruptey trustees or bankruptey judges?

Mr. O’SurLivan. We have cases in which results of prosecutions and
testimony before the court in current cases, the judge has written
letters to bar associations, directing removal proceedings be com-
menced against certain lawyers involved in bankruptey frauds.

Senator DeConcini. What about judges?

Mr. O’Surrivan, We have found no evidence at that particular
Jevel. This is an impression, we are only into this area for a couple
of years, but my impression is that bringing—rventilating the system
by appointing the trustees as a permanent branch of the court as is
now under the new act is going to remove what has been a very closely
controlled ball game between very few practitioners—the bankruptey
area is not such a specialized area that requires great legal skills.
Anybody, I think, can practice bankruptcy law with a modicum of
legal ability. It appears that there are only a few people who are
getting the majority of the appointments, and what we were seeing
one day is somebody representing creditors one day, and as a receiver,
and the next day representing the bankrupt in another proceeding,
and it was too limited, and it was just too made for collusion, I think
is our impression of the situation. »

I think the reforms are going to go a long way toward removing
that particular temptation.

Senator DrConorni. Mr. Jigger, one last question regarding the
arson and staged burglaries. You then, of course, come across fraudu-
lent insurance claims, I presume, and do your investigative efforts go
into that, and have you found that to be the case, and actual collec-
tions from insurance companies ?

Mr. Jicerr. Yes, Mr. Chairman. In some instances there have been
fraudulent insurance claims. There was one instance where we believed
that the return from the insurance company was approximatel
$460,000. There are other situations where no insurance claim is filed,
that the only purpose behind the phony robbery is to substantiate the
loss of the merchandise and for some reason an operator may not wish
to expose himself to an insurance fraud.

Senator DeCowncini. Do you think that has anything to do with the
insurance company getting involved in investigation ?

Mr. JiceEr. I think that is definitely a part of it.

Senator DeCoxcrnt. Do you find the insurance companies getting
involved in these cases?

Mr. JieeEr. That could only be considered on a case-to-case basis.
Some insurance companies would be very aggressive in looking into
the fraud. Some insurance companies would merely pay——

Senator DeConcint. Can you give us any estimate, roughly, what
you think the insurance claims have been during the last 2 years of
your investigation? Do they mount into the millions of dollars?

Mr. Jiceer. I would say it would be somewhere between half a
million and $1 million. I do not have any definite details. I know that
there was one that was close to half a million. I know there have been
a number of other claims filed with insurance companies.
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I am not sure of the exact figures on some of those, and some of them -
were not paid by insurance companies. They merely refused to pay
off on the claims.

Senator DeCo~eaixi. Is there any prohibition of you giving us the
names of some of those insurance companies at a later time?

Mr. O’Surrivan. No; there is not.

Senator DeCoxcint. We might want to make contact with them.

Mr. O’SurLivan. In any cases we have completed, our files are avail-
able for inspection by the staff. We will be glad to provide that. The
only reluctance we have at this point is the fact that we do have cur-
rent—we are in the final stages of a series of prosecutions which will,
hopefully, be cleared off the books by the end of the year.

Senator DeConcini. Mr. Q’Sullivan, time is catching up to us, and J
greatly appreciate the detailed explanation. Let me just ask a couple
of additional questions. )

First of all, regarding the effort of this strike force investigation.
do you find enough financial funding for the capacity of your office or
do you need additional resources?

Mr. O’SunLivan. As a prosecutor, I could always say I need addi-
tional resources, but I think to be honest, and given the fact of life in
government, the conviction of government in many respects, the at-
tempt to cut down, we have no—if I can staff up to my authorized
staff, and T have lost a number of attorneys recently—one was ap-
pointed as a judge, et cetera——if I can get back to authorized
strength, we can conduct a good prosecutive program.

The problem as T see it, sir, is in the investigative agencies. I think
that the impact of the retirement law on I'BI agents, the loss of a lot
of skilled agents, and, therefore, the necessity to bring young agents
and rip them out of offices and bring them tn Washington to staff posi-
tions when they show some leadership ability has been devastating,
especially in light of contraction in a number of FBI agents.

Second, I have always believed that IRS was the best investigative
force when it came to financial investigations. I used to be the Chief
of the Public Corruption Unit in U.S. attorney’s office. Many of your
public corruption cases were generated through IRS audits.

I find that the Tax Reform Act and interpretations that have been
put on Tax Reform Act by IRS have devastated us in our effortsin an
attempt to conduct financial investigations.

I am aware enough to believe that that act is not going to change
and we are going to have to live with it, but I think for the record it
has been the worst thing that ever happened to law enforcement,

Senator DeConcint. Mr, O’Sullivan, can either you or your staff give
us any specifics of the preblems with Internal Revenue Code? That
was one of the questions I wanted to ask you. Time is running short.

Could you either verbally later or in writing set forth a few examples?

Mr. O’Surrivan. I will be glad to. I will be in contact with Mr.
Feidler, and try to provide him with written statement or come down
and talk to him about it. As a matter of fact, I have some sections of
the IRS Manual that have just been implemented as of this October.

I want to talk to people in the Department today to tell them a few

more horror stories.

Senator DeConcint. It will be extremely helpful if you can share a
few of those stories with us where tax reform has tied your hands.
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We aren’t going for street criminals; we were going for truck
hijackings. The number of hijackings since prosecuted—there has
only been one hijacking in the Massachusetts-New Hampshire—from
Rhode Island up to Canada, there has only been one truck hijacking.
That was an independent operation.

In effect, a truck hijacking is no longer a business in this area of
the country.

Senator DeCowarnt. I think the people of that area owe you and
local law enforcement officials thanks, and I thank you in their behalf
for that effort. When you can curtail or reduce any of the organized
crime activity, we are moving in the right direction.

1 want to point out that, indeed, Attorney General Bell and At-
torney General Civiletti, both testifying at their confirmation hearings
before the Judiciary Committee, were very positive they were going
to move in the direction that you have indicated that you have been
involved in the last 2 years, and it is very demonstrative of their com-
mitment to their office, and the commitment of the administration
to attempt to rectify some of the problems with organized crime.

Gentlemen, thank you very much.

Mr. O’SvrLivan. Thank you.

Our next witness is Mr. Walter Downing. Mr. Downing has been
made available to us by the Department of Justice. Mr. Downing has
participated in five bankruptey scams. He was charged for these
activities. He has cooperated with the Government and has been
sentenced to 1 year of incarceration after a plea to RICO conspiracy.

We are advised that Mr. Downing’s testimony has been extremely
helpful to the Government in their ability to secure other convic-
tions. We would like to pose some questions to you, Mr. Downing. We
appreciate your being here today with the intent of helping us under-
stand the particular problems.

I wonder if you can go into a little bit of the background involve-
ment of the scope of the involvement that you had personally with
some of the bankruptcy cases and tell us how many there were, what
dollar amounts, and what involvement organized crime had in those
bankruptey cases.

STATEMENT OF WALTER DOWNING

Mr. Downine. Sir, I backed into the bustout business in the fall of
1975. T was medically disabled at this time, and my involvement in
the first three was driver-salesman and buyer, and these three had
very definite organized crime connections.

Senator DeConcint. How did you get involved in those companies?

Mr. Downine. I have a brother that tvas very actively involved.

Senator DeConcint. He was in it and solicited you?

Mr. Down~ina. Yes.

Senator DeConcrnt. To become a driver-salesman ?

Mr. Downing. That is right.

Senator DeConocrnt. All right. '

Mr. Dow~ing. In the summer of 1976, I incorporated a business
known as North Quincy Corn. The purposes of incorporation were
for the general wholesaling of merchandise. Based on some prior
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experience, it was felt that the toy industry was ripe. As Ronald
McDonald would say, they would do for a break today. We were
going to concentrate on the toy industry, not limiting it just to toys.

I incorporated North Quincy Corp. I was fronting and it really
didn’t get underwsay until late fall of 1976 because there were still
other ongoing bustouts that I was involved in, and couldn’t devote
myself to North Quincy full time. I didn’t really start ordering until
the fall of 1976, concentrating on some major toy companies, placing
orders in the thousands, $2,000 range, using bogus trade references.
Because I had been in business before in a food concession, I had a
very strong bank reference, which I manipulated to, in effect, be a
very strong bank reference for the corporation. When you are deal-
ing with a bank )

Senator DECoxcint. How did you acquire that bank reference ?

Mr. Dowx~ine. For many vears I had successfully operated a food
concession business and wholesale distributing of _food products.
When you incorporate and you have done business with the bank for
vears, even though you are now under the corporate umbr_ella,_lt 1s
still the same individual, and it is difficult for a bm}k to d_13t_1n;z1.11sh—-
in terms of recommending for credit, credit worthiness, it is difficult
for them to distinguish between corporation and the individual.

On that basis, I went ahead with North Quincy and T did nlace
orders with toy companies and received the merchandise and paid for
it; I established a modest track record through the holiday season
in 1976. .

In Febrnary-March 1977, I went down to the Toy Fair, the toy
shows in New York. The toy industry is such that they do all their
promoting and marketing in the winter or early spring of the year.
Their industry is geared for the fourth quarter, and all prepara-
tions in marketing must be accomplished long before that. )

Another advantage to toys is thev offer tremendous dating, a term
program, as much as a year: 6 months is common. They will ship now
and payment isn’t due for 6 more months. In June or Julv 1977, 1
got in several tov orders, the invoice value of some $40,000. This was
with nationally known corporations, nationally known toy manufac-
turers. . . .

I put a lot together and I sold it locally for something like 30 per-
cent of direct cost and funneled this money right back into the cor-
poration for nurposes of seed. That is. T would now use their money,
which is not due for some time, to further finance my business and
establish additional credit.

Senator DeCowncrnt. If T understand yvou, vou were able to estab-
lish a $40.000 credit with one or more toy manufacturers?

Mr. Downrna. That is correct. .

Senator DeConcryt. When von received the merchandise before
you were billed for it. you wonld sell it at a substantial discount?

" Mr. DowNtNG. Thirty nercent. ves, immediately. )

Senator DrCoxcrnr. Obviously, yon had no prob],erp selling that.

Mr. Downrna. Well. there was a lot of name quality toys. ]

Senator DrConcrnt, That, monev you would use to do what with ?

Mr. Downina. T would denasit those moneys and use this to estab-
lish credit with companies that I was familiar with, other
bankruptcies.
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. Senator DeCoxcint. You used it in other bustouts you were work-
ing on ?

Mr. Downine. Right. Companies I was familiar with that offered
easy terms and had quality merchandise, merchandise that I could
turn very quickly, again with the intent of paying some of these peo-
ple as much as two, three times, and using them for trade references.

Senator DeCoxornt. Would you never be completely current with
any of these creditors?

Mr. Downing. Yes.

‘ Senator I?ECONCINI: How long a period of time, to your recollec-

tion, would it take until they would extend you something like $40,000
fl ?

worth of

Mr. Dowx~rvya. I use that lot as an example. That figure was mush-
roomed from paying them in the $1.000 and $2,000 range. In other
words, they shipped me and extended those terms based on my only
having paid them a thousand or two.

Senator DeCoxcrnt. For how long a period of time had you been
paving them a thousand or two ? For several months?

Mr. Dowxrva. Once or twice.

Senator DeCoxcrnt, There really was no difficulty in getting the
credit? ‘ K N

Mr. Dow~xrt~a. No. Based on having paid them that little.

; Se;lator DrConcint. How many scams were you operating at that
ime?

Mr. Dowx~ine. Well, in the summer of 1976 when North Quincy
was incorporated, I was actively involved in two others.

I was successful in getting on with a number of nationally promi-
ilent clompames and getting them to ship quality merchandise to me.

wou d pay them two and three times, and in turn use this credit to
estsa,bhsh more credit.

enator DeCoxcint. What areas were rimarily i i
 Dr . ou primarily involv
merchandise ? you primarty fvolved in,

Mr. Downine. Categories of merchandise?

Senator DeCoxcrnt. Besides toys.

.Mz, Downrye. Health and beanty nids, patent medicines, aspirin to
vitamins, hair preparations, suntan lotion.

I%enagr DeCoxcryt. Did you have street outlets?

r. 3 . g 5 i
k. o_\;r]\qmi Yes, T had de;ve]oped. over 50 accounts in another

out with !dependent druggists. chain drnestores. disconnt chains,
%uctloneers, flea market operators, jobbers, and the like. In Septem-

e1d afngl Octoher 1977, T proceeded on a mass purchasing via the mails

an be ephone. Here the object is, the mare orders you get out—it, is a
l_mmb ers ,qame'—-the more orders you get out, the more you will cet
1n.Sc,onfemn1afm.q bustina out North Ouiney after Christmas 1977,

enator DEQONOINL_ You were involved in the toy bustout, and you
were involved in a retail outlet to the public? ’

Mr. Downine. I was selling to the retail.

Senator DeConcrnt. You were selline to retailers?

Mr. Downrtng. Yes. I ai '

o ING. Yes. I onerated no retail outlet myself.

enator DEOONCINI._ They were all on the wholesale area.
gfr. DOW}I;ING. That is correct.
enator Dxr i i
and yon ooy ngI&gﬂieTghin yo% would sell these 1tems to the retailer,
at a substantial discount, like 30 percent, did
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you find a lot of inquiries by those retailers as to why there was such
a good bargain, why they could buy this trade name toy brand from
you. at 80 percent less than they could 6 months ago or from another
company

Mr. Downine. No, sir. When price is right and you are agreeable to
billing out this merchandise, giving them a proof of purchase, you en-
counter very little sales resistance.

Senator DeConcint. They are very pleased to have it.

Mr. Downing. When the price is right. _

Senator DeCoxcint. And you would indeed give them a valid in-
voice that would protect them?

Mr. Downine. Yes, I would.

Senator DrConcint. Do you have any reason to believe that any of
them knew what you were up to at the time?

Mr. Downine. It is standard in the business that you don’t ask too
many questions. The invoice protects them. This is an insurance that
it is not stolen or hijacked merchandise. You wouldn’t give an invoice
for stolen or hijacked merchandise. They know that it is something
less than kosher, where you are able to offer this kind of discount.

Senator DeConcint. As long as they have an invoice, they feel
protected.

Mr. Downine. I think in most instances, yes; they knew this was
bustout merchandise. In the Boston area, it was so common a prac-
tice—what else can it be if he is willing to write an invoice.

,Senator DeCoxocint. Just how big do you believe the problem or
the area is in Boston that is involved in these bustouts? Would you
call it a multimillion-dollar annual business?

Mr. Down~ine. Very definitely. .
Senator DeConcint. Very definitely. And yourself, Mr. Downing, in

just the one instance of the toy outlet, what kind of volume did you
process through that corporation in a year or a period of time?

Mzr. Downine. I believe the figures, as finally put together by the
assignee for the benefit of creditors, was approximately $250,000.

Senator DeCoxncini. Out of that $250,000, was that the total amount
that was due at the time that your company went into bankruptcy ?

Mr. Downine. Into assignment, yes.

Senator DeConcini. Was any of that collected or recaptured?

Mr. Downing. There was an auction, sir, I think they realized some
$20,000 from the auction, merchandise I had left behind.

Senator DeConcint. The other involvement that you had, you said
you had at least one more or two more at the time. Were these similar
type schemes?

%Ir. Downing. Yes; they were wholesale operations.

Senator DeConcint. Did you, in fact, order the bulk of your mer-
chandise, whatever scheme that you were involved in, from out of
State? Or did it make any difference ?

Mr. Downing. Practically speaking, no, it didn’t make any differ-
ence. In the beginning you are concerned about quality merchandise:
Electronics, small appliances, name brands; that they offer dating
terms, credit terms, give vou 90 days, 180 days to pay.

Senator DeConcint. Would a company give you 90 days based on
your bank credit that you could establish ?
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Mr. Downine. It would be the individual company’s policy in terms
that they offer.

Senator DeConcini. What was the largest you ever received, $40,000
at one billing without any payment ?

Mr. Downine. Myself?

Senator DeConcint. Yes.

Mr. Downine. Yes, but I know of much higher figures.

Senator DeConcint. You do know of higher?

Mr. DownNinG. Yes.

Senator DeConcint. When you can establish that type of credit, is it
done without any personal interview ¢? Through the mail ?

Mr. Downine. Through the mail. Sometimes if the order is so large
that it sort of breaks the pattern, the companies have assessed you—
they will make an initial assessment as to what your buying potential
is, and if you break that pattern, there will be telephone calls. Usually
a financial statement will satisfy them. They are looking for a finan-
cial statement, some kind of oral explanation as to why you are upping
your order so substantially.

Senator DeConcint. Were you involved in any activities of mysteri-
ouﬁly dis%ppearing merchandise after you had received it, other than
selling it ?

Mr{g Downing. Yes. With the contemplated bankruptcy of North
Quincy Corp., I staged 2 B. & E.

Senator DeConcint. B. & E. ¢
. Mr. Downine. Breaking and entering of the premises, the ware-

ouse.

Senator DeConcint. What amount of merchandise was invelved
in that B. & E.?

Mr. Downing. Some 20-odd thousand dollars I reported as stolen.

Senator DeConcint. You reported it to whom?

Mr. Downine. Local police.

Senator DeCoxcint. Did you make an insurance claim ¢

Mr. Downine. Yes, I did.

Senator DeConcrnt. Did you collect on the insurance ?

Mr. Dowwning. At the time I staged the break, I didn’t have any
realistic chance or expectation of receiving an insurance settlement
myself, but rather the intent was, it covers loss of merchandise for
which I might be accountable, and it is something down the road that
the lawyers can fight for if they are interested.

I didn’t personally expect to get any insurance out of it, but I
know the lawyers, if they wanted to pursue it, could do it.

Senator DeConcini. But in a way, the collection or claim of in-
surance company for the loss would, in fact, be able to provide funds
to make the payments that you owed ?

Mr. Downinag. Yes. This is done. I had personal knowledge, that
has been done.

Senator DeConcint. That has been done?

Mr. Downing. Yes.

Senator DeConcint. That is one way of paying those bills, or at
least partial payment of them ?

Mr. Downine. Absolutely.
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Senator DeConcint. When you got involved in the breaking and
entering, how did you go about finding the people to accomplish
this? Was it through your brother or——

Mr. Downine. No, I had done it myself. I did it myself. You mean
the actual staging ?

Senator DEConcInI. Yes.

IS\'II‘. li?owllgnxg}. I did it myself.

enator DeConcint. When that wa i i
do with that merchandise? ® accomplished, what did you
b MII{' Downina. I had sold it out the back door before staging the
reak.

Senator DeConocrnt. I see. You had already sold it.

Mr. Downing. Yes.

. Sle;mtor DeConcrnt. When you sold it, did you sell it always for
ash

Mr. Dow~ine. Yes.

Senator DeConcizt. What kind of reduction from your cost would

you average?
Mzr. Downine. That would depend on the quality of the merchandise,
anywhere from 15 percent off the direct cost to 35, 85 off direct cost.
Senator DeConcint. Who would you normally sell it to?
Mr. Dowx~iNe. Independent jobbers, flea market operators,

Senator DeConcrnt. Independent jobbers and flea, market operators,
were they

lr\:.[r. Downing. Small discount stores.

venator DeCovcrnt. Small discount stores. The independent, job-

bers, were they organized crime, to your knowledge?

Mr. Downine. No. ,

. Senator DrConcint. What were they going to do with the merchan-
dise ; do you have any idea ?

Mr. Downine. They had their own outlets.

Senator DrCoxocrnt. You did not know them from the standpoint
of their organization?

Mr. Downine. No.

Senator DECoNCINT. Yn_u sav they were independent jobbers. Did
you have any reason to believe they might have been in the same kind
of business you were in ?

‘ Mﬁ. Down1ne. The independent jobbers knew that it was bankruptey
raud.

Senator DeCoxcint. They knew what you were doine

l\er. Dowxing. Definitely. Y ~

Senator DeCoxoint. What about small outlets; did they know what

you were doing ?
Mr. Downine. In most cases, yes.
Senator DrConornt. And, of course, you could supply no invoices?

Mr. Downiye. Not in the final stage, no. Tt would have to be all cash.

Senator DeConcrnt, When you received the funds from those sales,
where did you deposit, or what did you do with those moneys ? Did you

put those into the company at all ?
Mr. Downine. No. This is in the fourth quarter, the final stage of
the bankruptey fraud, and I put it in my shoebox.
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Senator DrCoxcrnt. When you made the amount of one of the
B. & E., $29,000, is that the value of the breaking and entering

Mr. Downing. Yes. )

Senator DreCoxcint. What percentage, what kind of return would
you get, what would you sell that for, if it was $29,000 cost to you, what
would you get by selling it out the back door?

Mr. Downine. $21,000, $22,000.

Senator DrCoxcryt. When you want to sell it out the back door, how
do you find buyers? Do you know these people by reputation?

Mr. Downine. Yes.

Senator DrCoxcixt. Is it very common knowledge among whole-
salers or even retailers who these people are?

Mr. Dow~ine. No, it wouldn’t be common knowledge.

Senator DeCoxncint. How do you find that out? Where is the source
of knowing. if I am in business, and all of a sudden I decide I want
to sell something out the back door to an independent jobber, how do
1 find that person who will pay me cash and not require an invoice?

Mr. Downine. Look in the yellow pages.

Senator DeConcint. Under what ? Independent jobbers?

Mr. Downine. Wholesalers of general merchandise.

Senator DeConornt. Wholesalers of general merchandise ?

Mr. Downing. Yes. )

Senator DeConcint. These people that you would deal with had
the appearance of being legitimate themselves

Mr. Downing. Yes. ) )
Senator DeCoxcint. Do you have any idea frem working with them
what they would do with that merchandise? _ .

Mr. Downing. They in turn would have outlets of their own, just
as I had outlets, but I didn’t have that many that could pay cash or
were agreeable to paying cash. )

Senator DeCoxcint. You had no problem in unloading that type of
merchandise?

Mzr. Downine. No.

Senator DrCoxarnt. I take it, it is fair to say that, to the best of

your knowledge, that is a very common process, at least in the Boston
area.

Mr. Downine. It is fairly widespread. .

Senator DeConcint. How long have you been involved in that type
of activity ?

Mr. Downiva. As Isay. I backed into it in the fall of 1975.

Senator DeConcint. 1975. So a couple of years.

Mr. Downing. Yes, sir.

Senator DeConcint. In the process of your involvement, Mr. Down-

ing, did you come across any contact with local law enforcement or
anv law enforcement officials ?

Mr. Downine. None whatsoever.

Senator DeConcint. When vou would report the particular loss to
the police, that wonld be the only contact you would have ?

Mr. DownNing. Yes.

Senator DeConcrnt. To your knowledee, did you know of any law
enforcement officials not enforcing the law or taking it very lightly
when complaints were filed along this line? ‘
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Mr. Downine. When you speak of law enforcement, you are

speaking——

Senator DEConcint. Police.

Mr. Downine. Police, no.

Senator DeConcini. Were you ever investigated by local law en-
forcement as a result of the reports that you made?

Mr. Downine. No. There 1s a theory on the street that you 'don’
have to be—you don’t have to stage a very elaborate breaking and
entering; you just merely report the loss and the police will explain
how it happened.

Senator DeConoNI. You were involved in a company named Van

Gel?

Mr. Downixne. Yes.

Senator DEConcint. Can you tell us a little bit about it ?

Mr. Downine. Having successfully concluded the busting out of
North Quincy Corp., I was interested in starting another bankruptcy
fraud right away, but I now had used my own name, and I required

a gront man, and started Van Gel Marketing in the early winter of
1978.

Senator DEConcint. Who is the front man?

Mr. Downine. A hustler, a street hustler.

Senator DeConcini. And the Van Gel became the corporation?
Mr. Downine. That is correct. He was my straw.

Senator DeConcrnt. Your what?

Mr., Downine. My straw.

Senator DeConcint. It appeared in the record that he owned the

company, and he was the incorporator, and he was really a front for
you.

Mr. Downrne. Correct.

Senator DeConcint. What involvement, to your knowledge, did
organized crime have in that case?

Mr. Downine. Down the road, as we went along in the early stages
of Van Gel, I became somewhat dissatisfied with my associate in
terms of—he didn’t follow directions, he didn’t put the time in. I de-
cided it was necessary, unless I was prepared to sink a lot of seed
money into Van Gel out of my own pocket, that I was going to have
to change the format of Van Gel Marketing, and I elected to do that.
What I did was I had the business sold to a phantom, to a nonexist-
ent person, after having placed ads in the Wall Street Journal and
Boston (Globe business opportunity section. We brought a fellow out
of Chicago. He sat down with lawyers, purchased the business; my
front man took a $15.000 secured narties lien on the business, all of
this giving it, the transfer, an air of legitimacy.

TFrom that point on. the intent was a mass purchasing with no in-
tent to pay anybody. leaving not so much as a cardboard behind for
creditors, and now I needed an outlet that I knew could take large
quantities of merchandise, any kinds of merchandise. However, the
terms would be 50 cents on the invoice value of the merchandise.

Senator DrCoxcrnt. Excuse me; I don’t quite understand. First

of all, von had a strawman, and I understand that. Then you adver-
tised to sell that company ?

Mr. Dowxing. That is correct.

62-318 0 - 80 - 3
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Senator DeCowcint. Did you find a legitimate purchaser?

Mr. Downine. No.

Senator DeCoxcint. That was staged ?

Mr. Downing. Yes. We brought a body out of Chicago representing
himself as John Q. Campbell.

Senator DeConcint. How did you get that contact ?

Mr. Downineg. My associate arranged it. He had a friend in Chicago
that corresponded as a result of this classified ad in the Wall Street
Journal.

Senator DeConcint. How did you get to know the associate, your
strawman, your front man?

Mr. Downine. As I say, he was a street hustler who had bought at
North Quincy. .

Senator DeConcint. He had bought from the other company ¢

Mr. Downing. Yes.

Senator DreConcint. Was he, to your knowledge, a member of or-
ganized crime?

Mr. Dowwing. He liked to give that impression. I don’t know ex-
actly if he was.

Senator DeConcint. When you put together this fictitious sale, you
drew instruments transferring the corporate stock of Van Gel to Mr.
Campbell; is that what you did %

Mr. Downine. That 1s correct.

Senator DeCoxcint. What was the advantage of that operation ?

Mr. Downt~g., The mechanics of the transfer were such that they
were accomplished in attorneys’ offices. This was an added buffer to
terms of tracing the actual ownership of the business to me.

Senator DrConcint. If somebody wanted to look at this, they would
find, first, Van Gel was incorporated by your front person, and then it
was sold to Mr. Campbell, and in actuality you were the main person
behind it?

Mr. Downine. Yes.

Slefnatgr DrConcrint. After that oceurred, what did Van Gel involve
itself in?

Mr. Downing. Having decided to go this route, I knew that I could
not sell to local retail outlets, chains and the like, jobbers. I would re-
quire somebody, one individual or organization that could handle any-
thing in anv gquantity, and I knew of just such an individual.

Senator DeConcint. Anything of any quantity ?

Mr. Downine. Any category of merchandise in any quantity.

Senator DeConctnr. They would buy it from you ?

Mr. Downtng. Yes. At a reduced——

Senator DeConcini. Were there people associated with criminal ac-
tivities?

Mr. Downine. Very definitely.

Seilagtor DzConcint. Were you, how did you happen to know those

eople?

P Mr. Downina. They were involved in the three prior bustouts that I
had some involvement——

Senator DeConownt. You had done business with them before?

Mr. Downing. Not directly, but I was involved in bustouts that they
were doing business with. I knew them personally and by reputation.
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Senator DeConcint. You then knew that you could get rid of any-
thing that you could get legitimately or illegitimately purchased ?

Mr. Downine. Right, and it wouldn’t be traced to me.

Senator DeConcint. You commenced on that effort. What kind of
business was Van Gel ?

Mr. Downine. It was incorporated as a wholesaler of general mer-
chandise, but I thought that if I represented it as a premium house,
selling to religious and fraternal groups for fund raising, et cetera, it
would give the legitimate air of legitimacy, which in fact it did. It was
specialized.

Senator DrCoxoint. What would you sell to them? What type of
merchandise did you try to secure under that kind of front ?

Mr. DowniNe. Anything and everything.

Senator DeConcrNt. Furniture, or was it specialized order ?

Mr. Dowx~ine. Soup to nuts, A to Z.

Senator DeConcrnt. How much merchandise did you order through
Van Gel?

_Mr. Downina. Van Gel was somewhat aborted by Federal authori-
ties. but up to that point it had received in excess of $200,000, $230,000.

Senator DrCoxcrnt. That merchandise was distributed or you got
rid of it through this organized crime outlet ?

Mr. Downtxna. Yes. Fair portion of it.

Senator DeCoxcrnt, What period of time did that take?

Mr. Downine. That dollar amount represents just several weeks of
purchasing.

Senator DeConcint. And then after that sale, did you cause Van Gel
to file bankruptey ¢

Mr. Downine. I don’t understand——

. Senator DeConcint. How did Van Gel become bankrupt? Did it go
into the bankruptcy court?

Mr. Downine. After I commenced cooperating with the authorities.
It was a long way from actual bankruptcy at termination.

Senator DrConcrnt. How did you decide to become cooperative with
the authorities?

What slowed you down in this effort? Tt sounds like you had a
booming business.

Mr. Downtwe. I was being increasingly hassled by certain individ-
uals. The agreement was 50 cents on the dollar; that is, 50 percent of
the mvaice value of the merchandise that T was selling to them. They
were ho]r].mp; ever-increasing amounts of money back on me. They rep-
resented it as leverage, so that—leverage for them so that T wouldn’t
sell to ofh.ers. Their expressed concern was that I would sell them the
crap, selling the quality merchandise to other outlets, and I became
inereasingly dissatisfied with this.

There were words and tempers, and I said some things that
promnted—I was advised as a result of some things that I had said
that T hac signed my death warrant, and I then commenced to coop-
erate with them,.

Sen.gator DeCoxnocrnt. Did this outlet have a name, a legitimate
name ?

Mr. Downing. Yes; it did.

Senator DEConcint. Can you give us that name?

Mr. Downing. I was advised not to mention any names.

-
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deliberations of this committee to hopefully stem the tide in this
area. And I realize that it is difficult for you to proceed in the way you
have done, whatever your reasons for doing so, T think the information
that you have given us will help us demonstrate how sophisticated
this problem is,

ne other question, in your involvement here, were you operating
solely by yourself or did you have other Partners, not, counting this
front man?

Mr. Downine. T had other partners,

Senator DeConeryr, You had other partners as we]] ¢
r. DownrnG. Yes,
enator DeConcrnt, Were they involved in most of your schemes,
the same partners or did you have different partners in different
operations? Were g significant numbey of these particular partners, to
your knowledge, involved in other crimina] activity also?
r. DownNing. Yes,

. Senator DrCoxcrnt., And prior to becoming involved in this activ-
1ty, what businesses were you in ?

r. Downing, For many years I operated g Pepperidge Farm
franchise, ‘ ‘

Senator DzrCoxncrnt. In the Boston area ?

Mr, Doxvzs{ING. In the Boston ares, I had State and city concessions,
food concessions,

Senator DrConcint, In those particular efforts, were there any
bankruptcy Involvements ?

Mr. Downixe. No.

S(;lnator DrCoxcint, T have no further questions, Thank you very
much,

The committee will go into closed session. We will take a 5-minyte
break, and then we will hear from the witnesses in that closed session.

So if those in the room would please clear the room except staff of the
committee and members of the committee,

he members of the strike force may remain,

_ [Whereupon, at 12:48 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
1n closed session. ]

he prepared statement of Nick Akerman follows :]

PripARED STATEMENT op Nick AKERMAN

My name ig Nick Akerman, I am an Assistant U.S. Attorney from the Southern
District of New York, where I have been employed for the past 334 years. Prior
to that I wag an Assistant Special Watergate Prosecutor in the Watergate
Special Prosecy tion Foree.

Accompanying me is Brendan Fisk, a Special Agent of the Federal Bureay

of Investigatinn, assigned to the Organized Crime Section nf the New Rochelle,
N.Y., office of the FBI,

racketeering consisted of two parts, stock frand and bankruptey fraud. The de-
fendants chq rged in the indictment included members of organized crime familieg
of the La Cosa Nostra, Wall Street stockholders, and executives in the enter-
tainment industry,

The trial of this case began in Qctober 1978 and ended in a hung jury in
January 1979, A second trial which began in March 1979 ended successfully with
convictions in May 1979, In total, six of the defendantg were convicted, two were
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acquitted, one defendant who was. severed is still awaiting trial, and another
defendant had his conviction set aside by the Jjudge because the Government did
not grant his witnesses immunity. That issue is currently being appealed to the
second circuit.

The evidence which unfolded at trial revealed a massive scheme to defiraud
innocent members of the public which began in 1971 when Eliot Weisman, and
his two undisclosed partners, Gregory DePalma, and Richard Fusco conceived
the plan to build a live entertainment facility in Westchester County to be called
the Westchester Premier Theatre. In the spring of 1973 these three partners,
who were the three core defendants in this case, sought to raise over $2 million
for the construction of the Theatre through a public offering of common stock.

Despite the fact that these defendants had deliberately concealed from the
public that DePalma and Fusco were undisclosed principals in the Theatre be-
cause of their prior criminal records, they still found that they were unable to
sell the full 275,000 shares to the investing public which the terms of the public
offering required had to be socld by June 14, 1973. If the 275,000 shares were not
sold, the defendants would have been required to refund the money to those
gurlchasers who had bought the stock, and the Theatre would not have been

uilt.

Instead of conceding to the public that the offering was a failure, these de-
fendants perpetrated a fraudulent scheme to make it anppear as though the full
275,000 shares of stock had been legitimately purchased by the public. To that
end, they secretly raised upwards of approximately $300,060 in cesh, much of
it borrowed at usurious interest rates, from various organized crime figures in-
cluding $100,000 from Carlo Gambino. This cash was used for the fraudulent
purpose of purchasing stock in nominee names controlled by the defendants to
make it appear as though the stock was being purchased by members of the in-
vesting public and for the fraudulent purpose of making secret cash payoffs to
induce others to purchase the Theatre stock.

In addition, this fraud on the investing public included certain secret promises
to select purchasers of stock to induce them to purchase the Theatre stock.
These undisclosed deals included a promise of one extra share of stock for every
share that was bought in the public offering; a promise of business from the
Theatre for purchasing Theatre stock ; and a promise guaranteeing the purchaser
of Theatre stock against loss, if the market value of the stock decreased after
the public offering.

With the money from the stock offering and funds from other sources. the
Theatre was built and began public operations in March 1975. From the outset
the defendants skimmed off large portions of the Theatre's proceeds for th_e'u'
own personal enrichment and for the purpose of repaying the secret loans which
had been incurred during the public stock offering in 1973. This skimming was
accomplished through the sale of concert tickets for extra Theatre seats in the
form of extra permanent seats and temporary foiding chairs, which were not
accounted for on the Theatre's ticket manifests and the proceeds of which. were
not reported on the Theatre's books and records. Receipts from the sale of tickets
were also simply looted from the box office, and this theft was covered un by
creating false documentation to make it appear as though certain concert tl'Ckef‘S
were given out as complimentary tickets wherein fact they had been sold. Addl—
tionally, moneys were skimmed off the proceeds from the sale of souvenir items
at the concerts.

As a result of this massive drain on the Theatre’s profits, on December 23,
1976, the Thentre became a debtor-in-possession in chapter XI bankruptcy pro-
ceedings. While the Theatre was operating under the control of the bankruptey
court, the defendants continued to skim money out of the Theatre to the over-
whelming detriment of the Theatre’s legitimate creditors who were being offered
only 10 to 15 cents on the dollar. Lo

In sum, this case is a classic example of the harm that can be mﬁlgtad on our
society when organized crime operates an ostensibly _legitinga.te busmqssg. As a
result of the defendants’ crimes, the losses to the public ran into the millions qf
dollars. The evidence at trial showed that the defendants deceived fh_e m}bhc
into investing approximately $2 million throuch a public s_tock gffenng in a
Theatre that had been secretly hocked to hidden interests, including top lgvel
members of organized crime such as Carlo Gambino.. After the publ.lc offering,
the repayment of these hidden interests and promises coppled with the de-
fendants’ own greedy desire to line their pockets by skimming off the proceeds
of the Theatre resulted in all of the stockholders losing their investments and
the Theatre's creditors losing $9 million.
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BANKRUPTCY FRAUD OVERSIGHT

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 18, 1979
U.S. Senarte,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON IMPROVEMENTS
IN JUbpIrciaLn MacHINERY,
CoMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

» pursuant to recess, in room 1202,

ator Dennis DeConcini (chairman

.The subcommittee met at 9:40 a.m.
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Sen
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senator DeConcini.

Staff present: Romano Romani, staff director; Robert F' Feidler,

counsel; Pamela Phillips, chief clerk: Kevin O 2581
and William Christensen: investigato,r. i OMalley, staff assistant,

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DeCONCINI

Senator DeConcint. Good morning The S ¥ ici
G . Gooc . ubcommitt
m’f‘)l‘(l)verllents 'lﬁ Judicial Machinerycwill come to order. e on Judiclal
Qcay we will convene the second day of hearings on the general
flub]ect of bankruptey fraud. Yesterday, the subcommittee hearéfi from
Dle head of the New England Strike Force on Organized Crime of the
epartment of J ustice, several members of that task force and two
pe]?pledc(i)}gylcted 02 berpetrating bankruptcy fraud. ,
. addltion, an Assistant U.S. Attorney General from the Southern
1]))151':rlct of New York testified as to the successful prosecution and
1ac_lxgrom_uil of the Westchester Premier Theater case. It is clear from
their Pestnnony that bankruptey fraud is a serious problem in our
cqwlm.tu v and that remedial legislative steps should be considered that
;;V;s i Saisglui i;hel bazlkruptcy_progless is only used for the humane pur-
* which 1t was desig as @ i i
coxIrered . gned and not as a haven for crime to be
t was also clear from yesterday’s testimony that banl
. . _ ) tey fraud
15 not simply a crime of street hustlers, but th:}),,t well- cnown i
cr’lfneél ﬁg,ures. are also heavily involved, ell-known organized
oday’s witnesses will focus on the economic im act of bankrupte
fra,ud, ~and tlrle special difficulties involved in traclging fraud c‘;r:eg o)fr
a.n_;tr;. }i\md. We will hear from representatives of credit association. a
1Ezer ified public accountant, Deputy Director of the FBI, and two at-
orneys who were dragged into the bustout of a cheese company in
no(x;tvherflil \zflsqgnsm bly members of organized crime,
. Jur first witness this morning will be Paul -
tional Assomgttion of Credit Margxgers. aul Leovan, ! orney, Na
Ve appreciate your coming yesterday.
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STATEMENT OF PAUL LEEVAN, ATTORNEY, REPRESENTING
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CREDIT MANAGERS

Mr. Leevan. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I am Paul S. Leevan, a
partner of the law firm of Klinger & Leevan in Los Angeles, Calif. I
have practiced law in Los Angeles for 20 years and our firm conducts
an extensive trial practice in the State and Federal courts. I have also
served as a deputy district attorney of Los Angeles County and as
a consultant to the Judiciary Committee of the California State
Assembly. .

Today I represent the National Association of Credit Management,
which is an organization composed of more than 43,000 businesses en-
gaged in the granting of credit in the areas of manufacturing, whole-
saling, service industries, and financing. .

As the members of the association extend credit on a commercial
basis, they are vitally interested in the detection and prevention of
commercial fraud.

Mr. Chairman, a portion of my statement will be deleted this morn-
ing from my testimony, except I would like to have the statement
received in the record, as much of the material that I would like to say
this morning has been covered yesterday in the course of the hearing
before yourself. I would like to continue with a brief discussion con-
cerning the purpose of business and the nature of bustouts.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the purpose of all business is to earn
a profit. This can be accomplished through the making of investments,
the sale of products or the furnishing of services. As to each, some-
thing of value is given in exchange for a promise, a promise to pay

money. In the case of fraud, however, it is a promise clearly without

any substance. In today’s modern commercial world, the granting of
credit is the lifeblood of business.

In a free and competitive market, one who is too conservative in
granting credit often loses sales, and usually the company that is pre-
pared to assume certain manageable risks will be rewarded with
success. As in so many other comparable endeavors, the assumption of
a certain risk is a matter of judgment. Nevertheless, when the risk
taker, albeit a careful and prudent one, runs up against a “fraud
artist,” he is certain to lose.

Recently, in southern California in particular, a form of commercial
fraud, referred to in the parlance of law enforcement as a bustout,
has been used by criminal elements with great success. Generally there
are two types of bustout schemes. In one, a wholly new business is
formed, inventories are built slowly through cash payments and later
through short-term credit purchases. The business is conducted in all
respects in an exemplary fashion. Nothing is done to create suspicion.

Once a credit rating of some size and significance is achieved, which
could occur a year after the startup of the operations, large orders
totally out of character with the company’s previous history are
placed, not just with one creditor but with all of the company’s credi-
tors. The size of each order is directly related to the size and worth
of the creditor. A proportionately larger order will be given to a major

supplier whereas a smaller order will be placed with a modest-sized

supplier. The object is to take as much advantage of the company’s
credit limits as possible without creating suspicion. Given past per-
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compelled to comply with extortion demands because of threats that
harm would be done to their relatives still residing in Israel.

Later, we believe members of the Israeli Mafia filed bogus burglary
and theft claims with insurance companies, and using the moneys from
all of these sources, they may have engaged in the illicit narcotics
trade. They also moved successfully into the bustout type of operations.
It is estimated they have “ripped off”” merchants in southern California
and Arizona in excess of several million dollars in the past 4 years.

Our information is that its members may not exceed 50 in number,
and that this group operates like a hydra-headed monster, engaging
in different criminal activities without a control center. Although the
Israeli Mafia has been known to local law enforcement agencies for
some time, no arrests of any consequence have been made primarily
because of the refusal of witnesses to come forward. Witnesses have
been intimidated by threatening telephone calls, and in some instances,
by being physically beaten.

It was patently obvious to Lee Fortner, Richard Kaufman, and
myself that a civil suit would be of no value. An immediate cessation
of the Israeli Mafia bustout schemes and prosecution of the perpetra-
tors were our principal objectives. To this end, a select group of in-
volved creditors was formed to assist in the gathering of information.
Members of the Credit Managers Association in Los Angeles were
asked to provide us with any information of a suspicious nature and
were cautioned by us to act prndently in certain situations.

We further called in the FBI, and, for the first time to our knowl-
edoe brought together representatives of the Federal and State law
enforcement agencies to deal with this problem. Additionally, we
acted as an important link between the members of the local associa-
tion and the FBI so that the investigation would be accelerated and
unimpeded.

To get the full and active support of the Federal law enforcement
agencies, we urged members of the respective trade groups to write
to Griffin Bell, the U.S. Attorney General, and William Webster, the
FBI Director, strongly requesting that action be taken against the
“Israeli Mafia.” Members of the trade groups responded with alacrity
and inundated these two offices with letters demanding that the Fed-
eral Government put a stop to this “Mafia” activity.

I am pleased to say three individuals who apparently were part of

this groun were arrested and convicted in Arizona. I am informed
that the FBT has assigned additional agents to this investigation.
Also, by subsequently allowine word of the investigation to become
nublic, we believed that members of the “Israeli Mafia” would cease
fhe}r hustout operations, and we understand that this has occurred.
This does not mean that the “Tsracli Mafia” is out of business. For
the moment thev have susnended their bustont onerations. However,
althouoh more than 1 vear has elapsed since these bustout incidences,
no further arrests. to our knowledge. have been made.
. The bustout schemes I have just described are sometimes character-
ized as a form of bankruptev fraud since they arise from and are
ascoclated with a company going out of business. The losses from such
scams have been estimated to he more than several hundred million
dollars per year.
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The major problems, as we see it, are threefold: (1) Getting the
law enforcement agencies initially to investigate a suspected bank-
ruptey fraud; (2) obtaining some feedback of the results of the inves-
tigation from the authorities; and (8) causing the law enforcement
agencies to prosecute the perpetrators of the fraud. .

Senator DeConcint. Let me ask you about your second major prob-
lem, that is, getting feedback from the results of the investigation.
You mean to the clients and to the business community so they can
protect themselves, is that what you particularly mean? ]

Mr. Leevan. What I was referring to is that after the matter 1s
turned over, for example, to the Federal Bureau of Investigation,
learning thereafter as to what progress the Bureau has made, because
a year or more may elapse between the time the claim is initially filed,
and the time that an arrest is made. In the meantime, the business
community is frustrated because they haven’t seen any arrest. They
don’t know if the FBI has been able to pursue the matter successfully,
and they don’t know what they should do in the future should a
similar situation arise. That is what I am referring to by way of
feedback.

Senator DrConcint. Do you think from your experience, your
clients and the business community would be satisfied if they were
contacted by the law enforcement investigative agency and just in-
formed that the ¢ose was still beine pursued ?

Mr. Leevaw. I think they would request more than that.

Senator DeECovct~nt. That is a problem usually from law enforce-
ment’s point of view. If they come and tell you we are working on
A, B, and C. and we are tapping their wires with a court order, et
cetera, sometimes that is dronned at trade meetings or social func-
tions or what have vou, and it jeopardizes a case. There is some reluc-
tance from law enforcement to even tell the complainant too much
because they are not that deeply involved in it.

Mr. Lervan. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate that, and T think the busi-
ness community understands that. ‘What they would like to know is
if the panticular case is beino investigated well; they don’t need fo
have a report from the law enforcement agency as to what is being
done in detail. '

If thev could just be told, yes: the case is being investigated, it is
ooing well, and we hope there will be arrests shortly ; something along
those lines I think would suffice.

Senator DrConcint. Now you feel the frustration that once the
comnlaint and information is turned over, you hear nothing ¢

Mr. T.rrvan. Hear nothing. When T was brought into the case in
March 1978, and I first spoke with the FBI about it. and caused them,
I believe, to undertake the investigation of the “Israeli Mafia,” we
have heard nothing further from the Bureau. and it is now 114 years.
So fa? as we know. there have heen no further arrests, nor do we
know if anv arrests are contemplated.

Senator DrCewerxt. You don’ knaw if the investigation is ongoing?

M. Tirrvan. Wo have heen told it is ongoing. ‘ '

Senator DrCovernt, Bv the TBI? ‘

My, Tmrvan. By the FBI,

Senator DeCo~cint. That is all ¢

Mr. Lrevan. That is all.
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Senator DeConornt, Thank you. Please proceed.

Mr. Leevan. Further, Mr. Chairman, it has been the experience of
most creditors that the local authorities are loath to become involved
in a fraud case involving complicated business transactions. It 1s our
impression that most local police and district attorney’s offices are
geared primarily to deal with violent, highly visible crimes and vrop-
erly so. Local law enforcement agencies have limited resources an
are not as prepared as private civil attorneys to put together a com-
plicated case involving hundreds of documents. The difficulty of
showing corroboration for the crime and proving the case beyond a
reasonable doubt are restricting factors to any successful local prose-
cution. To underscore the problem, it has been said that most investi-
gations of any significant frand scheme take 6 months to 1 year to be
completed. Because of the substantial evidentiary items needed to be
established, many fraud cases are started through indictments issued
by the grand jury. . ‘

Recently the Supreme Court of California ruled that a defendant in-
dicted by a grand jury is entitled to a post indictment preliminary
hearing. While in many cases preliminary hearings are of short dura-
tion, such hearings in fraud cases can be quite extensive. Hence the
cost of prosecuting fraud cases in California has increased greatly,
and T suspect it will now be more difficult to get the local authorities

to act.
Because of the apparent limitations inherent, in any local investiga-

tion and prosecution, most oreditors feel that their best chance of con-

victing persons engaged in commercial or bankruptey fraud schemes
are through the Federal Government. Yet, when the Federal authori-
ties had been called upon for assistance, and if arrests are not made
immediately, it appears to most creditors that the investigations un-
dertaken by the Government seem interminable. Moreover, with no
feedback from the authorities as to the progress or lack of progress
being made in the investigation, creditors feel frustrated as a conse-
quence. What happens then as a practical matter is that the Josses
sustained are considered by the creditors as a necessary cost of doing
business which is then passed on to the consumer in the form of higher
rices.
P Whether the problems noted can be remedied by new legislation, such
as the grantine of additional anthority to the trustees in bankruptey
to investigate bankruptcy fraud in no-asset estates and the amending
of the present bankruntey fraud criminal statute, or whether the nrob-
lem can be remedied by an increase in the manpower of the FBI and
the Department- of Justice are matters that T am certain this com-
mittee will consider. But in the final analysis. unless some further
effort is made to arrest the increase in commercial or bankruptey fraud,
creditors, like other private citizens, may lose faith in the system and
decide that the only practical and realistic course available is to in-
crease their prices in order to pass the losses sustained from such fraud
to the consumer.

Finally, I would like to thank the members of this committee in
affording me the opportunity of sharing some of my thoughts and ex-
periences in the area of commercial or bankruntey fraud.

Senator DeConcint. Mr. Leevan, let me go to a couple questions if
you don’t mind. In your experience of representing businesses and
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Senator DeCoxcint. The cases you mention that resulted in some
indictments in Arizona. I am only familiar with a couple of the
names such as Erlich and Perez and Seifert.

Are you familiar with any of those names?

Mr. Leevan. I am familiar with the names.

Senator DeConcini. To your knowledge, is this part of that orga-

nization or do you know ? ) o )
Mr. Lervan. I can’t say for certain. I think it is a matter that is

under scrutiny.

Senator DeConcint. Do you have any information of present activi-
ties, even reporting by the media, by the Israeli Mafia.

Mr. Legvan. On October 16 the Valley News, which is a newspaper
located in the San Fernando Valley of Los Angeles, discovered that
apparently two people had been murdered by the Israeli Mafia. If
I could quote from just a portion of that newspaper account, this
is an article which begins as follows:

The Israeli Mafia, an organized crime network that has infiltrated Los Angeles
area, is under investigation in connection with last week’s dismemberment murder
of a North Hollywood woman, the Valley News has learned. The remains of

Esther Rubin, 22, as well as part of a man’s body, which may be that of her
missing husband, were found packed in plastic bags in four large trash bins in

Sherman Oaks and Van Nuys.
Senator DeConcini. Have you had any contact with the Valley
News or any people out there ?

Mr. Legvan. T have not.
Senator DeConciNt. Do you know—can we see the balance of that

article? Does it make any reference to continued investigation by that
newspaper ?

Mr. Leevan. I believe the newspaper is continuing the investigation,
yes.
Senator DeConcinit. Thank you. You raise my curiosity as to in-
volvement of the Justice Department indicating that when you
brought forth through your members substantial mail and demands,
T think were the words that you used to the Attorney General and
FBI, you did at least initially see some response. You also leave me
with the impression that you are not sure that response is continuing,
isthat a fair estimate?

Mr. Leevan. I would sav that would be true. Mr. Chairman. I be-
lieve that initially the FBI. at least in T.os Angeles, had not heard of
the involvement of the Los Angeles Mafia—or the Israeli Mafia. After-
wards, after I contacted them, they showed some interest.

I gained the impression that it was important to have additional
agents assigned to this credit and follow it up because we were con-
cerned, the credit community in Los Angeles was concerned, about
the possibility of other bustouts occurring. We were aware of two in
the southern California area. We had information that many others
had occurred over the past 4 years, and that is why I had requested
the members of the credit managers association and their group to
write to the FBI Director and the Attorney General. And I thought
as a response to those requests, the FBI assigned additional people
to the case.

Thereafter, obviously this is the Bureau’s practice, they were silent
as to whether they were continuing with the investigation or not. We
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got the impression that this was one of many cases that they were
handling, and that they weren’t giving this particular mafter as
much attention as it warranted. This may be, for they may have had
difficulties of their own, based upon the current state of the law.

Senator DeConcint. Did you ever get any impression or any in-
formation that you felt like they didn’t have enough resources or
enough people ?

Mr. Lervan. No one complained, but there was a distinct impression
I received that the Bureau is lacking in additional manpower and
resources in order to combat this type of crime.

Senator DeConornt. You mentioned local law enforcement being
unable to do it because of their interest, and rightfully so, in more
volatile, high-profile criminal activity. Do you have any feeling of the
capability of local law enforcement to work in the ares? Do §ou feel
that they could be tainted in any way ¢

Mr. Lervan. I don’t believe the local law enforcement agencies are
tainted in any way. It has been my understanding that the Los Angeles
Police Department apparently has known about the “Israeli Mafia”
for some years, and I could recount a particular incidence that I was
informed of where beatings and perhans murders may have occurred
in the Los Angeles area, and it is my belief that the Los Angeles Police
Departmel_lt knew about it.

My feeling is that they would like to be able to prosecute if they
could secure sufficient information for a, prosecution. I think they have
all the competency and capability to pursue it if they were able to get
the information and witnesses to support an indictment.

Senator DeCowncrnt, That information source, of course, has to be
th(ﬁuctll;ms. ’

r. Leevan. The victims, obviously, and other in i
other evidence that they mig}’lt be able t}(’)’ gather. formation and

Senator DeCoxcint. Or undercover activities in behalf of the law
enforcement agencies. Let me ask you this; can you express an opinion
as to the willingness of business to be involved in such problems?

_Is there any truth to the fact that a lot of businessmen sure don’t
like to get ripped off and stuck with a lot of debts, but, boy, they are
not looking to mess with the “Israeli Mafia” or any other “Mafia,” and
they would just more often just prefer to pay the bill and be left alone ?
. Mr. Leevan. Mr. Chairman, I believe there is a great deal of truth
in what you say. I would say that over the past 10, 20 years that prob-
ably was the attitude of business, because what they would do then is
take the cost or the losses and just pass it on to the consumer in the
form really of indirect tax upon the consumer. The consumer winds
up paying for the loss.

. But I would say in recent years the business community has changed
1ts philosophy concerning this type of matter, and are prepareé: to
assume responsibility of dealing with the authorities. In fact, they are
ulrgmg the authorities to move in the direction of prosecutions, and I
; (1)181;1% lgl‘my would be very, very happy to cooperate in every way

Senator DeCoxcrnt. In your opinion, if law enforcement was ve
aggressive in the area, Federal and local for that matter, would that
bring forward more responsiveness from the business community?

Mr. Leevan. Unquestionably.
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Credit Managers for their cooperation.

sevAN, Thank you. .
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responsible with sufficient roots in the community so that g judgment several
years hence will be recoverable. For this reason most civil actions for fraud are
brought against a company or professional whoese conduct in the main has been
lawful but whoge actions in a specifie situation are questionable and appear to
have been motivateq out of a desire to accomplish a certain designated objec-
tive without serious regard for the truth or the accuracy of the representations,

But criminal fraud, in my opinion, is of a different kind and nature. To the
persons who commit thig type of crime, fraud is their main pursuit ang a lawful
business operation is mmerely a “cover” to hide their true intentions. It is to this
type of fraud that I wish to principally address my remarks in the course of
my testimony,

As we all know, the purpose of business is to earn a profit. This can be ge-
complished through the making of investments, the sale of products or the
furnishing of services, As to each, fomething of value ig given in exchange for
4 promise—a promise to pay money. In the case of fraud however, it is a
promise clearly without any substance. In today’s modern commercial world, the
granting of credit is the lifeblood of business. In a free and competitive market,
one who is too conservative in granting credit often loses sales, and usually the
company that is prepared to assume certain manageable risks will be rewarded
with success. As in so many other comparable endeavors, the assumption of a
certain risk is a matter of judgment. Nevertheless, when the risk talker, albeit
a careful and prudent one, runs up against a ‘“fraud artist”, he is certain to lose,
Recently, in Southern California in barticular, a form of commercial fraud,
referred to in the parlance of law enforcement as a “bustout”, has been used by
criminal elements with great success.

Generally there are two types of “bustout” schemes. In one, a wholly new
business ig formed, inventories are built slowly through ecash payments and
later through short term credit purchases. The business is conducted in gll
respects in an exemplary faghion. Nothing is done to create suspicion. Once a
credit rating of some size and significance is achieved—which could occur a
Yyear after the start up of the operations—Ilarge orders, totally out-of-character
with the company’s previous history, are Dlaced, not just with one creditor, but
with all of the company’s creditors. The size of each order ig directly related to
the size and worth of the ecreditor. A proportionately larger order will be given
to a major supplier whereas a smaller order will be placed with g modest sized
supplier. The object is to take as much advantage of the company’s credit lim-
its as possible without creating suspicion. Given the past performance, most if
not all, of the suppliers will fill the orders. As you might expect, both the mer-
chandise and the business operator often vanish immediately afterwards. In
other instances, the operator will remain, but the merchandise will be gone,
allegedly caused by a fire or burglary,

The other variation of this scheme occurs when a long established, honest
business is purchased with littie or no notice of the change of management to ity
creditors, Afterwards, usually during a Seasonal peak such as at Christmas,
larger than normal orders are made with the same predictable results, leaving
the defrauded merchant with nothing but the commiseration of hig fellow com-
petitors who in all likelihood ware similarly injured,

“Bustouts” have been prevalent for quite some time but recently they became
4 money machine for g new type of organized cerime—a new type of mafia—in
Southern California, Instead of being Siecilian origin, thig group shares a Mid-
Eastern heritage. Because so many of them emigrated from Israel, they are often
referred to as the “Israeli Mafia”,

I was not aware of the existence of thig group until March, 1978, when I wag
retained by Lee J. Fortner ang K. Richard Kaufman of Credit Managers As-
sociation of Southern California. Several retail stores, apparently part of a
“bustout” operation, had just closed, causing creditors to lose well over a million
dollars. Other retail outlets in Southern Californin and Arizona were thought
to be part of the Same criminal operation, Hardest hit were companies in the
Automobile ang Home Stereo field, Photographic field and Television and Ap-
pliance field. They had asked the fraud prevention department of the local Credit
Managers Association to take action.

The information we initially obtained was that “bustout” operations along the
Same lines described had been conducted since about 1975 by a group referred
to as the Israeli Mafia, and local 1aw enforcement authorities were unsuccessful
in stopping them, We were told that members of this group had cooperated with
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each other by allowing their names to be used as credit references and by serving
as a conduit through which merchandise from a “bustout” operation would be
disposed. We were also advised that in order to prevent their arrest, members
of this Mafia had physically assaulted and murdered witnesses. Our source told
us that if anyone with the local Association were to investigate this group, he
would be a “walking time bomb”. I advised Lee Fortner and Richard Kaufman
that I doubted we would be in danger since we would be acting only as a conduit
for information. In such a setting, our investigation continued.

Our first task was to learn as much as we could from the information already
available about the Israeli Mafia, who the members were, how they operated and
why they had not been apprehended. We discovered that their principal eriminal
activities started in Southern California in about 1975. In the beginning, they
engaged in extortion activities against Jewish and Israeli merchants in Los
Angeles and Calexico, California. These merchants were confronted with the
simple choice of either paying money or having their establishments burned.
When some of the merchants refused, their stores were destroyed by fire. Other
merchants, seeing what had happened, began to pay. Tn other instances, Israelis
living in the United States were compelled to comply with cxtortion demands
because of threats that harm would be done to their relatives still residing
in Israel.

Later, we believe members of the Israeli Mafia filed bogus burglary and theft
claims with insurance companies, and using the monies from all of these sources,
they may have engaged in the illicit narcotics trade. They also moved successfully
into the “bustout” type of operations. It is estimated they have “ripped off” mer-
chants in Southern California and Arizona in excess of several million dollars
in the past four years.

Qur information is that it members may not exceed fifty in number, and that
this group operates like a “hydra-headed monster”, engaging in different criminal
activities without a control center. Although the Israeli Mafia has been known to
local law enforcement agencies for some time, no arrests of any consequence have
been made primarily because of the refusal of witnesses to come forward. Wit-
nesses have been intimidated by threatening telephone calls, and in some in-
stances, by being physically beaten.

It was patently obvious to Lee Fortner, Richard Kaufman and myself that a
civil suit would be of no value. An immediate cessation of the Israeli Mafia
“bustout’ schemes and prosecution of the perpetrators were our principal objec-
tives. To this end, a select group of involved creditors was formed to assist in
the gathering of information. Members of the Credit Managers Association in
T.0s Angeles were asked to provide us with any information of a suspicious nature
and were cautioned by us to act prudently in certain situations.

We further called in the FBI and, for the first time, to our knowledge, brought
together representatives of the federal and state law enforcement agencies to
deal with this problem. Additionally, we acted as an important link between the
members of the local association and the F'BI so that the investigation would be
accelerated and unimpeded. To get the full and active support of the federal law
enforcement agencies, we urged members of the respective trade groups to write
to Griffin Bell, the U.S. Attorney General, and William Webster, the 'BI Direc-
tor, strongly requesting that action be taken against the Israeli Mafia. Members
of the trade groups responded with alacrity and inundated these two offices with
letters demanding that the federal government put a stop to this Mafia’s activities.
I am pleased tc say three individuals who apparently were part of this group
were arrested and convicted in Arizona. T am informed that the FBI has assigned
additional agents to this investigation. Also, by subsequently allowing “word” of
the investigation to become public, we believed that members of the Israeli Mafia
would cease their bustout operations, and we understand that this has occurred.

This does not mean that the Israeli Mafia is out of business. For the moment
they have suspended their bustout operations. However, although more than a
year has elapsed since these ‘“bustout” incidences, no further arrests, to our
knowledge, have been made.

The “bustout” schemes I have just described are sometimes characterized as
a form of “bankruptcy” fraud since they arise from, and are associated with, a
company going out of business. The losses from such scams have been estimated
to be more than several hundred million dollars per year.

The major problems, as we see it, are three-fold: (1) getting the law enforce-
ment agencies initially to investigate a suspected bankruptey fraud; (2) obtain-
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"ing some “feed-back” of the results of the investigati i
ey S ¢ ! gation from the authorities:
oo, fr(a u)d.causmg the law enforcement agencies to prosecute the perpetrators oi"

It has been the experience of most creditors th i
loatnia : X ( S that the.local autlgonties are
poste | 0 become involved in a fraud case involving complicated buginess trans-

It is our impression that most loeal i istri

- Dress I police and District Attorney's o

1geared primarily to deal with violent, highly visible crimes andyprogiefﬁifasrg
ocal }aw enﬁo_rcement agencies have limited resources and are not as prepared
:')1? grwate civil att01:neys to put together a complicated case involving hundreds
of é);:énl?élt(s)ilg.‘he difficulty of showing corroboration for the crime and proving
prosecution).r a reasonable doubt are restricting factors to any successful local

To underscore the problem, it has been said th i igati
. To ; y it at most investigatio

SIfgmﬁcant fxau.d scheme take six months to one year to be comp%etedl.jsl?.gtf:a?lgi
of the substantial ev.lde.ntlary items needed to be established, many fraud cases
%re started ti.lroug.:h indictments issued by the grand jury. Recently the Supreme
¢ ourt of Qal}fornla rulec_l t‘hat a defendant indicted by a grand jury is entitled
to a post indictment pre}unmary hearing. While in many cases preliminary hear-
irllgs are of short duration, .such hearings in fraud cases ean be quite extensive.

ence the cost of‘ prosecuting fraud cases in California has increased greatly
and I suspect it will now be more difficult to get the local authorities to act '

Becau§e of the apparent limitations inherent in any local investigation' and
g;gse?iclilrtlm% most prledltors feel that their best chance of convicting persons en-
vy commercial or bankruptey fraud schemes are through the federal gov-

Yet when the federal authorities had been called i

¢ ) ) upon for assistance, and if
arrests are not made immediately, it appears to most creditors that the investi-

gations undertaken by the government seem interminable. Moreover with no -

“feed-back” from the authorities as to the i
: f the ¢ : progress or lack of progress b
made in the 1nvest1ga_t10n, creditors feel frustrated as a consequer?ce.ngsl?zt I?:ﬁf
gt}egsc rté:}e;rgogssaa practical mattetr igdthat the losses sustained are considered by
C S & necessary cost of doing business whieh i
coxvlsizmclalr in the form of higher prices. g ichi1s then passed on to the
iether the problems noted can be remedied by new legi i
_ T'C : gislation, such as the
lg)ran_t.mg of addxt%onal authority to the trustees in bankruptey to investigate
ankry up@cy. fraud in no asset estates and the amending of the present bankruptey
f;a;ﬁle criminal statfuit}z, oBI; ];\&hether the problem can be remedied by an increase
manpower of the and the Department of i
an]13 c:irtalnhthls committee will consider. P of Justice are matters that I
ut in the final analysis, unless some further effort is made to i
L ; y ) arrest the in-
crease in commercial or bankruptey fraud, creditors, like other private citizellls,
gag‘séoig ifliilti)li in tthe_system ttllllld decide that the only practical and reaiistic
rallable is to increase their prices in order t R i
fron} such fraud to the consmnmer, P °r to pass the losses sustained
Finally. I would like to thank the members of this committee in affording me

the opportunity of sharing some of my thoughts and experi
commerciai or bankruptey fraud. 8 periences in the area of

Senator DeConcint, Our next witness will be Wallace i
president, Furniture Manufacturers Credit Associ‘.'Xion. Leylor, vies

Mr. Taylor, we thank you for being with us this morning, If you
have a formal statement, we will be glad to submit it. We appreciate
yg‘urtassocmtlon coming forward, and helping us in this complicated
effort.

We are most interested to hear any testimony you have. Howe
I would like to direct you, if I could, to some o}f 'Zhe hvpothetigtlvz?
particular cases that you could point out for us, so that we have a
good record of exactly what the business community has to face in
dealing with bankruptcy fraud.

It you would, please identify yourself and proceed.
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STATEMENT 9F WALLACE TAYLOR, VICE PRESIDENT, FURNITURE
MANUFACTURERS CREDIT ASSOCIATION

Mr. Tavror. T am Wallace Taylor, and I am vice president of Fur-
niture Manufacturers Credit Association, High Point, N.C., and have
served, as executive director of this association since its beginning.

I would like to begin, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee,
by expressing in behalf of the board of directors and the members,
our appreciation for being able to serve as a witness to the work that
you are doing. I want to assure you that we will support your activities
and help in any way we can. We do know that this 1s needed badly,
and I will try to point out a few points to emphasize our problems.

Mr. Chairman, I did not have a prepared statement, as I was not
sure of exactly what would be required. I have a rough outline and 1
can submit a prepared statement if it is needed. ‘ _ _

Tn order to make my position clear, I would like to give briefty
some of the outline of the functions of the Furniture Manufacturers
Credit Association, because I think it is pertinent to what we will be
discussing. o

The Furniture Manufacturers Credit Association 1s an unusual
credit organization. It is a membership organization. It represents the
leading furniture manufacturers and factories. Our function is to pro-
vide current flow of interchange information in crder to help the credit
officer to malke his decisions in extension of credit. We do have a col-
lection service that works closely with the members only, and in_this
respect we have worked in many areas attempting to have creditors
meetings and committees set up to enable us to work with companies
on a rehabilitation basis, endeavor to determine if any irregularities
or fraud are involved. ) ) )

‘In this respect, we have been certainly able to quickly pick up
fraud cases or indications of fraud, and I want to specifically review
factually certain cases that we have had. One is Tippens Furniture
and Applicance Co. in Chattanooga, Tenn. This company has been
operating with a reasonable credit rating for a number of years, and
two principals came in; namely, men by the names of Cunningham

and Dunlap, they walked in with a briefcase and just told the owner
of the business that they understood the business might be purchased.

They were only anxious to purchase the capital stock of the corpora-
tion, not the inventory, because they knew if they purchased the in-
ventorv it would be a bulk sale transaction. They opened the briefcase
after only verbal figures were given, and paid $100,000 for the busi-
ness. They promptly got on the telephone and called and placed orders
close to a million dollars, and this company then proceeded to sell the
merchandise out through various avenues, trucks, fairground opera-
tions, in Knoxville, Tenn.; Nashville and Memphis, and we were
fortunate in being able to quickly determine that we had fraud
involved, )

We were successful in working with the Federal attorney and with
the FBI and because of the promptness of our action, we were able to
at Jeast obtain or at least get part of the merchandise. However, over
$700.000 in merchandise was sold in the period of 60 days. This case
finally was resolved by these two principals being indicted and con-
victed and subsequently sentenced.

e

o

A S g gt

49

However, the loss to the manufacturers was quite substantial as
there was only about 10 percent return from the merchandise that we
were abie to find. Some of this merchandise was as far away as Tampa,
I'la., stored in a warehouse near the airport.

One other case that I feel will be helpful to review. We had a case
by the name of P. & P. Wholesale Co., in Ponotoc, Miss. It was sup-
posed to be a partnership. The principals were Billy Parker and Ruth
Parker. This company sent out financial statements and proceeded to
buy merchandise. As the merchandise came in, they were able to move
it by truck to various areas and dispose of it in opening up stores or
selling it from the tailgate of trucks, and this expanded to Mississippi,
IFlorida, Alabama, and Texas. So it was a widespread opcration.

We know that better than a million dollars in merchandise was
moved through this area. We were a little late getting the informa-
tion. We attempted to work with the FBI and relayed all the informa-
tion we had. However, we were never able to successfully—we filed a
petition in bankruptcy. However, the petition was dismissed, and we
then filed a receivership. We did get one of the partics under the
receivership, but the receivership is still pending.

We have not been able to finally obtain the necessary help, al-
though we used all of our fraud fund in trying to pursue this matter.
It became a rather large operation after the merchandise was turned
into a case—and the party went to Houston, Tex., attempted to open
there, and a subsequent, very disastrous fire occurred—which never
was finalized, and we feel like if we had had some help from the Fed-
eral authorities, we would have been able to certainly indict and con-
vict this party.

The party is now operating another business, and, of course, we
are watching this business carefully. From the information, hope-
fully, he will not be able to pull the same thing over again.

‘We had one other case, Factory Surplus and Freight Sales in Little
Rock. Ark. We were able to obtain very excellent counsel, an attorney
from Memphis, Tenn., and we also, because of the promptness of our
communications from our members and through the interchange,
could determine that this certainly was going to be what we call,
maybe not a bustout, but a rip off. As well as we could determine,
there were five principals involved. The leading two was a man by the
name of Jobhn Slingerland, and another one, Bob Wilson.

They all had used numerous aliases in communicating with creditors
and people that they dealt with. We were able in this case to get the
judge to immediately appoint a trustee which is very unusual. One of
our big problems in bankruptcy has been, you file an involuntary peti-
tion, and it takes so long for the first hearing to occur, that you have a
real weakness here because so much of the damage can be done, the
assets disappear and so forth, before you can put it under the custody
of the court.

We were able to get this trustee and we found by very close work
and some help from the FBI, in this case we had a Federal attorney
that gave us a great deal to help, we were able to locate a substantial
portion of the merchandise, and we did make a fair recovery, and we
were able to et indictments and convictions on three. However, while
the process or while the appeal was pending, Slingerland managed to
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go to Birmingham and under an assumed name rip off the creditors
again,
We have been involved with these cases and numerous other cases

in all levels of what we would say are organized crime. I listened

closely to the previous witness you had, and I certainly know the
serious problem that can occur in major organized crime, but I would
like to point out to this committee that we have several different levels
of organized crime.

One of our problems has been in a group that is called simply liqui-
dators, but they are organized and they have been able to continually
build up their organization and they splinter off and go to different
areas, setting up the same type of an operation. They are well in-
formed as to how they can skirt and use our laws for protection, such
as avoid bulk sales, avoid anything that might quickly bring it into
court. They use every means of obtaining credit, such as going to the
marketplace and handing out statements, trying to avoid mailing the
statements through the mail. They will go into a company and try to
take it over or else they will set up a company and a name and prepare
to establish a credit rating that they can buy, and in this area they are
able to quickly obtain merchandise. Then that merchandise disap-
pears, is taken out to different areas, and before you realize it the
company is completely insolvent.

We have a case at this particular time that we have just filed an
involuntary petition on, Corry Furniture Company, Pensacola, Fla.
There are two principals involved. One is a man by the name of Mack
Daw and Lester Perkinz. We know thev were both previously con-
nected with a firm in “Houston, Tex., and Daw has been indicted. We
believe from our legal counsel that Perkins will be indicted.

We know that merchandise from the Houston area has moved, and
we are trying to locate and find out if any of it is in this particular
bankruptcy case here. But this is another case where these two parties
talked the owners into allowing them to run a so-called liquidation
sale, but, obviously, it would turn into the same type of rip off.

Now we feel that the present Bankruptey Act is going to help in one
respect, but there are many areas that I f~»1the work is being handled,
or at least the plans that I understand this committee is working on,
to increase the machinery for handling fraud cases, could certainly
benefit us a great deal.

‘We feel more attention should be given to the creditors’ committees
that can be formed so the avenue of information can go forward to the
Federal authorities where necessary. We feel that we need not only the
FBI, but we need the post office authorities and the Internal Revenue
Service.

In my experience over the years, the manufacturers have taken very
substantial losses from these fraud cases. They obviously are able to
charge these losses off to bad debts. However, those parties that pull
these rip offs and sell this merchandise, obtain cash and never report
it. This is at a very serious loss. We feel in almost every case that T
have been involved with that this is certainly one area that might be
verv helpful in coping with the problem.

We as an association attempt, as I said in the beginning of this
talk, we attempt to educate the credit officers, we attempt to make
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available the avenue for good companies to come to the association in
a cooperative effort if the%r have problems. We also feel by doing this,
we are able to continue the avenue of communication, whereby we can
quickly obtain the information on so-called rip offs, bustouts or fraud,
and then by working with those creditors, this information comes to-
gether and we are able to turn this over to the Federal authorities
where necessary, and we believe in this combined effort that we can
attack, shall we say, the organized crime from all levels. If we break
it out while it begins on these smaller operations, 1t 1s gomng to further
hamper the increased size and the increased dangers that have been
pointed out by the previous witness. )

This is my report to you, Mr. Chairman, and, again, I want to offer
our full cooperation in any way we can.

Senator D}EOONCINI. Mr. Taylor, thank you. On behalf of the sub-
committee, let me express our appreciation to some of the details you
have gone into. . ; i

Let me ask a couple of general questions. You have pointed out the
problem very distinctly. X couple of things come to my mind. Is 1t
your experience that members of your association are willing to get in-
volved in the investigations? Or do they often shy away from it be-
cause of either the time involved or because of the potential intimida-
tion? . )

Mzr. Tayror. I would say that because of the education and discus-
sions we have had over the years with the association, our members are
more willing to become involved and to work in this area. The only
problem we have, and it is a serious problem—I mentjoned during my
falk that we had a fraud fund—they are reluctant to take any addi-
tional losses in their companies, as you can appreciate. This is where
we do need the Federal authorities, we do feel like this is the help I
stressed during my talk, the value of creditors’ committees. The com-
mittee work is educating the credit executives of the importance of
continuing and also to supporting an effort of this kind. .

For a long time at the beginning, I faced exactly what was dis-
cussed earlier: reluctance, because we can’t accomplish anything, no
one will do anything. Flowever, we have shown by some of these cases
and T have countless others that I will make available to counsel for
the committee or go into detail on the work we have done to wipe out
some of these bad situations. ‘

The help that T have and the willingness to cooperate has clearly
been shown and I think that answers the question.

Senator DrConornt. Is it safe to say that you feel that more em-
phasis should be placed on this type of enforcement from the Federal
agencies? Is it your feeling that there is not enough in enforcement
resources on. the Federal agency or is it the fact that the cases are very
complicated and take a long time ? _ )

Mr. Tayror. If I may answer that by making available to you some
of my past experience.

Senator DeConcini. Please. ) _

Mr. TayLor. At one time I had excellent communication with the
Chief of the Fraud Division, Department of Justice, back a number
of years ago. Because of two or three cases we had during that time,
and I could not get the local authorities to move, I was able to com-
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municate directly with the Chief, explain what we had found and
not the full evidence, but it showed that certainly we had enough
information that would justify quick action, and I would get results.

Following his retirement and a little lessening of this cooperation,
steadily existing, I have lost that completely, and I am running into
the position now that I find, they say, we don’t have jurisdiction or
some excuse that I cannot get the support.

I feel strongly that this certainly should be emphasized to the point
that we can have some avenue, and I think this committee can help
us in this respect. Where do we go to get this? What can we do? We
will give you all the help we can.

Senator DeConcint. Indeed you are giving us some help. Is it your
experience that members of your association have come across ele-
ments of organized crime that are involved in this and just how ex-
tensive do you think that the Mafia or the LCN or other criminal
activities, are into this? Or do you think it is a local organized crime
problem or more of a national one?

Mr. Tayror. I tried a little earlier to make someswvhat of a compari-
son of different levels of organized crime. I have been directly involved
in high level, if you wish to say, Mafia crime, and I feel like that we
were very instrumental in this particular case in rather quickly get-
ting an involuntary petition in bankruptey filed and beginning to
lessen the flow through the court proceedings of the goods that kept
feeding the company.

Now I think this, in my opinion, is what needs to be considered. It
1s going to have to be attacked from all these different levels, because
as these smaller groups are organized crime, they tend to expand.

I have one case that I followed closely, beginning, I am confident—
the beginning of this ring started in Pensacola, Fla. The next appear-
ance was Indiananolis, Ind. They set up a wholesale operation. It
disappeared overnight. They hit three places in Tennessee. The next
thing I knew they were operating right under my door in Greens-
boro, N.C., and they went on down through Georgia. and I did finally
foree the leading one hv the name of Elmer Dean (Fietens to personal
bankruptcy, knowing full well from all the cases that certainly a lot
of cash was there. He declared himself a pauper. He is now operating
in Alabama. and wa are watching this case.

My own accomplishmient in this case, if I may burden the commit-
tee with it, is that I was so frustrated I found out he was a very avid
golfer, so I reached the end of my rope. but I did find out he was nlay-
ing in a member guest 2olf tournament, so I had my attorney, with an
excellent marshal, to find the starting time and so we attached the
golf clubs, his shoes, and his money, and at least we ruined his one

ay.

Senator DeConcint. That might have hurt him more than any-
thine else.

Mr. Tayror. I felt like this might give vou a little langh.

Senator DeConcint. Thank you for that sidelight. Thank you very
much, Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you.

Senator DeCoxcrnt. The next witness is Mr. d Prvor of San Jose,
Calif. Please identify yourself, and proceed with your testimony.
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STATEMENT OF ED PRYOR, SAN JOSE, CALIF.

Mr. Pryor. My name is Ed Pryor. I appreciate having the oppor-
tunity to appear before you this morning. I am appearing on my own
behalf as a member of the credit community. I am not representing
any company per se. My background includes credit within the in-
dustrial manufacturing area, as well as 914 years of progressive em-
ployment in the credit reporting agency of Dun & Bradstreet. I have
had both sides of the fence and I am one of the guys in the trenches
at the moment. .

I was listening to the gentlemen this morning, and a couple of
things did come to my mind during those conversations. We certainly
in the credit community appreciate the efforts by the credit report-
ing agencies and the different credit associations, and the efforts that
they put forth on our behalf. I do believe in this particular area that
we are discussing this morning that the major responsibility lies and
rests with the credit management of the individual firms. Certainly,
T could have an overbuy situation sometime in the future. I have had
numerous overbuy situations come across my desk. So far I, myself,
personally have never been burnt. I believe the reason for that is be-
cause I have conducted a thorough investigation on behalf of the or-
ganizations that I was employed with or am employed with now.

I subsequently find out that they were overbuys, and the actions
that most overbuy situations take or how they go about an overbuy,
I don’t believe that organized crime as such is the major problem. It
certainly is a significant problem, and when organized crime is in-
volved, you are talking about significant amounts of money. However,
more often than not, the overbuy situation never reaches the bank-
ruptey court. It is a company, as an example, located in New York,
they overbuy with companies located in Chicago or San Francisco or
Los Angeles, and they just go out of business and they never reach
the bankruptey courts.

So we have some particular concerns in the credit community from
that particular regard, because it in effect is a bankruptcy or in-
solvenc:’ fraud, it just never reaches the Federal courts. And the
companies that lose the money find it much more prudent to just
write it off to bad debts than to pursue it any further. I think that
is my basic opening cornments, if you will, and I will leave it to your
discretion what you would like to know.

Senator DeConcint. What is the threshold, would you say, Mr.
Prvor, where a creditor is apt to go on and not write it off ?

Mr. Pryor. You asked that question from one of the witnesses a
little earlier this morning, and it was an answer that tracks record
performance and when do you increase the credit, and I think the
answer was generally in 8 months. I never increase credit without
knowing the reason for increasing credit. I do not increase credit
just because I have had previous bills paid. I think Grant and Penn
Central is an example of that.

Senator DeConcint. Let me give you an example. If you were in
the tov business, and you picked up a company. sav, in January, after
the Christmas holiday, they were a good pay for 8 or 9 months, and

then come October or November, they doubled their buys from you, .

would you investigate them ¢
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_Mr. Prror. Well, I always have continuing an ongoing investiga-
tion with all of our customers. But it is not a static field. What is to-
day is not tomorrow. A very good company today, they may tear up
the street in front of the retail location for 6 months to put in water
sewers, and they don’t have any traffic going by, and they go out of
business.

Senator DeConcint. Getting back to my first question, you made
some reference that there are lots of times a business is reluctant to
pursue the loss, by going to law enforcement, if they think there is
some criminal activity. Is there any experience you have had that
would give you any estimated amount of how many instances of this
there are?

Mr. Pryor. I think it is a case-by-case basis. In my particular
case, if I was burnt by an overbuy, I guarantee I would go the route
and I would have the full support of the organization.

Senator DEConcini. Regardless of how much ¢

Mr. Pryor. Regardless. If T believed that a criminal activity took
place, I would go the entire route. Now I have been involved with law
enforcement because of things that happened before my time with
organizations or because of my experiences when I was with D. & B,
and I would say law enforcement as I perceive it, is totally coopera-
tive. In my experiences I have had total cooperation, and T think it is
because I am on an individual basis representing an individual com-
pany. I can’t make reference as to why credit associations may have
problems with law enforcement as far as getting feedback. I get feed-
back by picking up the phone and saying where are you at? And I
demand an answer.

Senator DeConcint. Do you have an opinion, do you think business
sometimes looks to law enforcement to collect their debts, as well as
to do the fraud investigation?

Mr. Pryor. I don’t think so. I think business as a general rule, they
have already written that off. They are not as interested in collecting
the debts as insuring that they are not going to lose in the future.

Senator DeCoxcini. You find with your experience in your own
company and other associations that generally business is willing to
move forward on a criminal complaint. You don’t find a reluctance ?

Mr. Pryor. I am sure there is a reluctance to some extent. I cannot
categorically say that business will go out and spend $50.000 or
$100,000 to put somebody behind bars because they lose $500. I think
there has to be some type of rule of thumb, if you will. and that rule
of thumb, T can’t tell you: it is on an individual basis. But how much
money would vou spend ? Who knows ?

Senator DeConcint. How big a problem is this overbuyv in the elec-
tronics business? Do you have any estimates or any opinions of what
the maonitude is?

Mr. Pryor. I think from the point of view of my experience in the
electgromrs industry that it is a voung industrv, that it is branching
out in a lot of consumer areas, and that are unknown to the manage-
ment. if von will, of the indnstrv as a whole. And they have li:ui
occasions to lose money, certainly because of the overbuy.

T can’t put it in dollars and cents. T have no idea.
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Senator DeConcint. In your particular geographical area, is it
substantial? 1s 1t thousands of dollars or millions of dollars; or do
you have any idea ? ) .

Mr. Pryor. I don’t think I would want to put a price tag on 1t. It
it is happening in the industry, 1t certainly would have to happen in
the valley, because we are the industry. .

Senator DeConcINL. We are talking about law enforcement in-
volvement. Has your involvement been with local law enforcement
or Federal?

Mr. Pryor. Both. )

Senator DrCoxcint. What kind of response did you geb from
both ¢

Mr. Pryor. I think that on an individual basis and how they want
to proceed, they certainly have the interest and concern. However,
1 do believe that particularly recent legislation, and I mean recent
within the seventies, law enforcement is continuing to be hampered
in their investigations, in this area, as well as in every other area,
because of the constraints that have been put on law enforcement.

Senator DECoNcINI. You mean constraints by the law? .

Mr. Pryor. By the law, and certainly from an investigative point
of view.

Senator DeConciNt. What about resources; do you think there is
adequate resources?

Mr. Pryor. Everybody wants more money and more people.

Senator DeCoxcrnt. Thank you very much, Mr. Pryor. I have no
further question. We appreciate your testimony.

Mr. Pryor. Thank you.

Senator DrConornt. Our next witness will be Homer Bonhiver,
certified public accountant from Minnesota.

Mr. Bonhiver, we are very pleased to have you here today. We want
to pay particular thanks to Judge Miles Lord for putting us in contact
with you, and recommending you highly for your involvement 1n
this area. So we look forward to your testimony. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF HOMER BONHIVER, CERTIFIED PUBLIC
ACCOUNTANT, MINNEAPOLIS, MINN.

Mr. Bonmver. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to emphasize

at the outset that I am not an attorney. I am not a government em-
ployee, but a semiretired, independent, certified public accountant.
The reason I want to emphasize that is because I have found over the
years that my involvement in this area seems to be unique in terms of
activities of members of our profession. To me this is a very im-
portant point and one of the crucial ones, I think, as a matter of fact,
regarding the problems that are being discussed here.

By way of explaining my background, I would like to read a
statement to von, Mr. Chairman.

Tn 1950, T received a business administration degree from North-
western (Tniversitv. and my initial CPA certificate from the State of
Tlinois. UTn until 1965 T was a senior partner in a Minnesota CPA
firm. T have also served 7 vears on a Minnesota State Board of Ac-
countancy, which is the board that examines and controls the profes-
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sion in our State. The final year I served as chairman of that board.

Since 1960, however, I have been continuously retained by, or in-
volved under special assignments in behalf of various levels of the
government in the court system. This has included service for four
Minnesota attorneys general, the Minnesota Senate, county attorneys
of the State, the U.S. district attorney, State and Federal courts,
the Internal Revenue Service, Department of Justice, and in more
recent years the bankruptey courts. ) )

Positions I have held during this time include those as investiga-
tor, as conciliator, adviser, legislative assistant, accounting expert
witness, member of creditors committees, receiver, operating receiver,
receiver with limited powers, and trustee, and within recent months as
a panelist and author concerning application of the new bankruptcy
law. ) o

Entities involved over these years have been a national charity, -
surance companies, banks, shopping centers, buying clubs, real estate
holding companies, professional persons, a large investment broker-
age, a paper supply company, a national real estate trust, and a State
chain of motels. o ) ]

Although the charitable organization and the insurance companies
were the most spectacular cases I work on, because of political over-
tones involved, in each instance substantial amounts of money and
other assets were taken, withheld or diverted from rightful owners or
beneficiaries. _ .

In every case that I have been involved in there were not only tech-
nical violations of law, but varying degrees of deliberate frand. Many,
if not most, of these legal violations quite likely would never have been
discovered if the insolvent condition of the entity had not triggered
more careful scrutiny by outside investigators or accountants. As 2
result of having spent more than 19 years now in this field of special
investigations, I am convinced that violations of law and nlanned
fraud are common ingredients in a vast majority of business insolven-
cies and bankruptcies, particularly large ones. . )

The relatively few cases which are discovered and publicized in
my opinion are only the tin of a very massive iceberg. Bankruptey
laws have provided very little encouragement, incentive or support
for the prevention or discovery of fraud or for any effective followup,
even when clues do present themselves. On the contrary. the shield
that was intended to protect innocent debtors who need and who ave
entitled to the cloak of the bankrmntev svstem is regularly used by
crooks. As a result, they end up with private protection and a security
guard system which not only has the full force and dignity of the
U.8. Government behind it, bit which costs them nothing )

The bankruptey proceeding has heen likened by one prr?m}nent M}n—
nesota attorney judge to “a great black hole in space, a void into which
any living thing or any planet iust disappears.” Another one described
it as being like a lemon : “All the juice is squeezed out by participants,
and creditors are left with a limp rind.” .

While these mav bo too severe descriptions of manv bankrunteies,
my own conception is that Jike a nolice station being placed in the njld—
dle of a blighted area to protect those who need and deserve protection.

The station is used instead as an escape route for criminals; who
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Lave the victims hot on their trail. The police slam the doors in the
face of the victims, and even to the extent of ignoring blood on the
hands of these criminals, let them escape with their loot sately out the
back door, to have them repeat their acts on down the street again.

I believe that the Bankruptey Reform Act of 1978 has improved the
potential for bringing fraudulent situations under control, particu-
tarly in those districts where there are U.S. trustees. Unless these trust-
ees develop much more comprehensive programs of examination and
follow up on fraudulent acts, and unless there is more cooperation from
the FBI and the district attorneys, I feel that very little will actually
be done to bring this vast and growing cancer in our economic system
under control. Unless the bankruptey law and rules regarding fraud
are expanded and clarified, there will likely never be a good and con-
sistent national pattern for containing white-collar crimes.

I have prepared a summary of what I think is a definition of the
problem areas. Perhaps a copy of it has been placed in your hands, Mr.
Chairman.

[The definition of problem areas and recommendations for law
changes follow Mr. Bonhiver’s prepared statement. ]

Senator DeConcint. We would be glad to insert that in the record.

Mr. Bonaver. Thank you. I believe the problem can be pretty well
suminarized as regards the bankruptcy systems with seven points.

First of all : Virtually nothing is being done to assure that the debtor
1Whod seeks protection of the bankruptcy court comes in with clean
hands.

Second : Very little is being done to determine whether there is even
a possibility that some fraud has been committed before filing of the
petition.

Third: Some of the jurisdictional problems have been eliminated
by the Bankruptcy Reform Act of 1978. But the trustee is still re-
strained and burdened by unrealistic statutes of limitations.

Four: There is inadequate accountability at crucial steps in a bank-
ruptey proceeding.

Five: Debtors are carelessly permitted to continue in possession with-
out any credible showing that they deserve this right to control assets,
which actually belong to the creditors.

Six: There is no appropriate motivation for any trustee to examine
or challenge claims by creditors or more importantly to pursue indi-
cations of fraud, either by the creditors or the debtor.

Seven: There is no effective followup system to assure the U.S.
trustee or the trustees in the case that the FBI, the Treasury Depart-
ment, or any other agency of the Government, or the district attorney
are pursuing reported fraudulent acts.

I also have a list of what I feel are what would appear to me to be
pertinent suggestions concerning the strengthening of the laws. Before
I get into that, though, Mr. Chairman, I would be glad to expand on
any of the points that I have just mentioned if you have questions you
would like to ask regarding any of them, and then I will get into sum-
marization at the end.

Senator DeConcini. I am looking to your suggestions there and
maybe you will cover that. '
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You mention a number of real problem areas. One of them is trying
to assure that those that are going to file in the bankruptcy court come
in with clean hands. How do you think that can be done? Do you have
any suggestions or have you given any thought to that ? '

Mr. Bonmiver. Yes, I have. There are, of course, many things that
can be done, but specifically I believe that any debtor coming into the
bankruptcy court should be required to state at that point whether he
has been involved in any fraudulent transactions since he first became
insolvent.

Second, I think that he should be required to file a statement at that
time, not only of his financial condition when he goes into bankruptey,
but also a statement as of the date when he first became insolvent ; and
that is important as I will get into further along in my suggestions
here.

I do feel that—well, the next step is that he should be required to
list all transactions he may have had with close relatives, for instance,
that being relatives defined by Internal Revenue Service Code; trans-
actions that occurred since he first became insolvent.

I believe also that when he comes into bankruptcy, he should really
be putting himself in a sense at the mercy of the court. He has come
there voluntarily. The court is there to protect him. He should be will-
ing to make a clean presentation of everything that has happened.

Further he should at this time be expected to waive any defenses of
statute of limitations concerning any acts of his that may have oc-
curred, at least as far back as the beginning of his insolvency.

If these points were all required of him at that point, a creditor who
was not honest would be discouraged from coming into the bankruptcy
system.

ySenator DreConcrnt. You also mention, Mr. Bonhiver, the lack of
motivation for the trustee to examine or challenge the claims by credi-
tors or to pursue fraud, either by a creditor or debtor. How do you
think that could be corrected ?

Mr. Bonutver. If I were asked the major weakness and the most
critical flaw in our whole bankruptcy system, I would say this is it. The
trustee is the key person, the one who really should be zeroing in on
not only clearing up everything that has happened as far as bank-
ruptey is concerned, but he also should be the one that pursues possible
fraud activities of the debtor. )

Yet the way the system is set up now, there is absolutely no incen-
tive for him to do it. Instead, he is constrained, bound by the schedule
of fees, which is measured not by how good a job he does, how thorough
a job he does in behalf of the creditors; it is measured only by the
amount of dollars that go through his hands.

As a result, the practice, the common practice—because I deal with
an awful lot of trustees over the years—the common practice and atti-
tude is to simply get their hands on the cash that is easily available,
convert assets to cash as rapidly as they can be converted, and forget
everything else, because that is how his fees are determined. .

It is not determined by what kind of job he does in questioning
transactions. It is not determined by his examination of the claims or
by any other of the extremelv important efforts to either work in be-
half of the creditors or go after fraud situations. Any work he does in
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that regard, work he does as an expert witness, for instance, he is not
even paid for it.

Senator DeConcint. That is a very good point. I think we need to
address that. I am glad you explained it so explicitly.

Go ahead, if you want to finish your testimony.

Mr. Bonmiver. I might go through the other points and explain
them here a little further, if it is satisfactory.

Senator DECoxcint. Certainly.

Mr. Bonu1ver. The second point I made was that very little is being
done to determine whether there is even a possibility that some fraud
has been committed before the filing of the petition. At present there
is no requirement that there be anything more than a cursory exami-
nation of the creditor when he comes into bankruptey.

There is no provision that there is a financial analysis, and, of
course, my main concern is in business bankruptcies. I should point
this out. I have not been that involved in personal bankruptcies, ex-
cepting when there may be a business involved. But at present, there
is no requirement that there be even, as I say, a cursory determination
that there may have been some fraud committeed. I believe that there
should be some form of examination in every business bankruptcy
before it is permitted to proceed to give the trustee an idea of whether
there is more that meets the eye.

The third point I mentioned here is that there should be more sup-
port of the trustee and his efforts in pursing appropriate actions by
relieving him of the burden of unrealistic statute of limitations.

The trustee is burdened with an awful lot of things the way it is
when he comes in. Yet it is a completely new situation for him, and to
still have him be faced with time limitations for going after improper
transactions is completely unrealistic, as I have said. I believe that
there should be little or no restrictions as far as statute of limitations
are concerned.

The fourth point, I have indicated there is inadequate account-
ability at crucial steps in the bankruptcy proceeding. This gets down
to the point of there really being very liftle involvement of accountants
at anv stace of bankruptev proceedings.

I do feel that the new law is encouraging more involvement. As a
matter of fact, Mr. Chairman, I was recently engaged by one of the
big eight CPA firms to prepare a manual for them to be expanded
and used by the entire CPA profession, introducing and describing
ways in which the new law does open up new avenues for accountants
to be involved in bankruptey proceedings. Based upon my experience
over the years, I feel that this is the only way business bankruptcies,
business frauds are ever to be brought under control, really. And that
is by having considerable more involvement on the part of account-
ants, accountants who are able to develop cases so that when the facts
are presented to a jury or to a judge they are concrete enough and
understandable enough to bring about convictions and enforcement.

_This is one of the tremendous problems in frauds, and that is, it is
difficult to prove that a fraud was committed unless there is g lot of
basic work done in preparation for the trial and in preparation to
ser've as witnesses.
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1f T may, I would like to read the chapter of that manual which

T believe describes involvement that I feel accountants should have
in this activity

November 6, 1978, President Carter signed into law the Bankruptcy Reform
Ac(giz)f 1978. The ’result is reorganization of the Federal court and a new pattern
of activity within the bankruptey system. Up to now, im_rolvement of independent
accounts in bankruptcy proceedings has been very lmited; .fo.r thap matter, 80
bas involvement of most attorneys. Various roles in the administration pf bank-
ruptcies have generally been filled by a relatively small and clqsel,y knit group
of attorneys who move from one chair to another, often within the same

ing.
pr%‘clfeedneid for good accounting and investigative efforts beyqnd what these
attorneys have been able or willing to provide has been largely ignored, except
where pressure has been applied by SEC or some other regulatory agency or by
n organized group of creditors.

? V(\)H%h the rgpidpgrowth in the number of business bankruptcies, an accelera-
tion of this pace during the period of recession, it has b.ecome appareqt tt_xat
activities in this field have become 2 gignificant factor in our economic life.
Billions of dollars are involved and almost everyone is affected at sometime by
the bankruptcies of various businesses.

Yet, relatively little has been done to extend comparable standa;ds of accoppt—
ability which have been established in normal business rglationsh}ps to activities
after the filing of a petition in bankruptey. Too often ignored is the fact that
even though a business may have become insolvent and .unable to meet obliga-
tions as they fall due, there can still be substantial available ass_ets, t)oth tan-
gible and intangible; frequently included in these assets are choices in action
which are personal rights not reduced to possession, but recoverable by a suit
of law, which can and should be pursued against insiders and favored creditors.

Many of these assets can be adequately identified and pursued throggh appro-
priate legal action only when there is reiiable and responsible accounting. Um}er
the new law there will be an even greater need for assistance from outs1.de
accountants. In an attempt to reduce delays and offer decision-making authority
to ereditors and to the court, the right of SEC to enter into a case as a party
in interest has been eliminated.

SEC will still be permitted to appear and raise and be heard on any issu_e, but
will not be able to appeal from any judgment, order or decree entered in the
case. Value judgments and interpretations of investigative reports will rest much
more heavily on the shoulders of the bankruptey judge.

The creditors themselves or their representatives will be expected to pursue
their rights to recover, restore, and otherwise protect assets which actually
belong to them, and to arrange for effective presentation of their position. Only
through the use of competent accounting assistance can the trustee and/or
attorneys adequately represent them in hearings before the court.

To carry out their expanded responsibilities, everyone and particularly bank-
ruptey judges, will need reliable accounting and financial reports. A vast new
challenge has been placed on the doorstep of the acounting profession, There are
many ways in which members of the profession can respond to this challenge.
This mannal identifies roles in the bankruptey procedure which can be filled by
accountants.

In addition, much remains to be done in the development of uniform account-
ing and reporting, and in investigative procedures and standards. Various por-
tions of this manual identify the need for accounting assistance and specific legal
requirements section of the law which may be of particular concern to ac-
countants or reproduced in the appendix.

This is not intended to be a legal treatise but only a presentation of accounts’
perspective of various significant legal requirements. As is emphasized through-
out the manual, where there is any question or doubt, the accountant must seek
advice of qualified attorney.

In order to serve effectively, however, it must be recognized that the entire
bankruptey proceeding is really a continueus court case. Bverything must, there-
fore, be done in strict compliance with the law. No accountant should ever at-
tempt to serve without preparation or reliance on advice of lezal counsel,

Beyond that the accountant must be ready to make his opinion and his findings
part of the court record. He frequently will be the principal witness in hearings
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and trials. Most important decisions will be made by the court only after con-
sgdermg the. accountant’s report and testimony. In mcy;st respects, heyw?ll %e co?l-
sidered a friend of r.hg court, who is there to help the court gain a clear picture
bgfore mgxking a decigion. The judge will understand and appreciate the extraor-
dinary circumstances under which the account must perform his work and the
i{;\(’;’ucpeluli;isac;ountant’ts own defclripbtioil of his limitations on his opinion will

exposure to personal liability, assuming he do i ienti-
ously, competently and testifies forthriglftly. g s his worle consclents

That is the prefix to the manual, Mr. Chairman. That is being devel-
oped for use in our profession.

Senator DeConcint. Let me go to one other area before we go on to
the next witness. You mention as one of your problem areas that there
is a Jack of a followup system to assure that the U.S. trustees or trustee
in the case that the FBI or Treasury Department, or other agencies,
including the district attorneys, are pursuing the report fraudulent
act. Can you give me a little bit of experience that you have had where
you feel that this has not been followed up ¢

Mr. Bonmrver. Well, I think it is pretty generally accepted by
trustees aud even judges in trust relationships, that unless you have a
really major case, 1t is futile to turn it over to the district attorney.

Senator DeConcint. Why do you think that is, because they have
other priorities and don’t have the resources, because it is too compli-
cated or what?

Myr. Bonuiver. I guess only they can answer that.

My answer to that, however, is that this is one of the reasons why
the system itself has slipped to what it is. It isn’t even possible for
trustees that want to do a thorough job to do it. I found this from my
OWn experience,

Senator DeConcint. They don’t have the resources to do some of
th(la\sie 1rll3vest1gat1ons?

r. BoNmiver. It is not—the trustees may have the resources. T
may be able to generate them. But the distz'rict attorney and the F?lg}[’
are not really interested in following up, I have found, on matters that
while they may be extremely important to the trustee, they are not
considered important enough to devote time and effort to it. Now, as to
how they make their standards on this, they will have to answer that.

Senator DeConcint. In your practice and involvement, have you
experienced fraudulent bankruptcies that you believe are associated
with what we term as organized erime?

Mr. Bonuiver. I don’t believe we have as much in our area as in
some parts of the country. That is activities of organized crime. The
closest I have come to that is in an insurance receivership that T
éliggled for a number of years. That, I think, showed some very strong
My feeling, however, though, is that it is a mistake to concen
just on what organized crime is doing. There is a massive amouxﬁ?ﬁg
fraud going on that has nothing to do with organized crime, and not
only that, it has created a disrespect for law. So much so that some of
the most respected peopie in the community, outstanding members of
law firms, accounting firms, professional people have been guilty of
ignoring bankruptcy laws and when they are cornered on it, come up
with the answer, “This is the accepted practice. I don’t care what the
law says. This is what is going on. Therefore, that is what I do.”
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As 1 say, I don’t think there is—there is probably hardly a sirgle
bankruptey, major bankruptcy that doesn’t have elements of fraud in
it. It is just a matter of degree, and the degree is considerably greater
than most people realize. In the cases I have been involved in, 1t goes
into hundreds of thousands and millions of dollars in relatively small
bankruptcies where there has been misappropriation of funds that was

not necessarily connected with organized crime.
Senator DeCowncint. Mr. Bonhiver, thank you very much for your

testimony this morning. You have been very helpful in pointing out
some areas that we need to make to take corrective measures.

Mr. BovaIiver. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Bonhiver follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HOMER -A. BONHIVER

My name is Homer A. Bonhiver, I am not an attorney, I am not a government
employee, but a semiretired, independent, certified public accountant from Minne-
apolis, Minn.

In 1950 I received a master of business administration degree from North-
western University and my initial CPA certificate from the State of Illinois. Up
to 1965 I was the senior partner in & Minnesota CPA firm. I have also served 7
years on the Minnesota State Board of Accountancy—the final year as chairman.

Since 1960 I have been continuously retained by, or involved under special
assignment in behalf of various levels of the government and the court system.
This has included service for four Minnesota attorneys general, the Minnesota
senate, county attorneys, the US district attorney, State and Federal courts, In-
ternal Revenue Service, the Department of Justice and, in recent years, the bank-
ruptey courts.

Positions I have held include those as investigator, conciliator, advisor, legis-
lative agsistant, accounting expert witness, creditors’ committee member, re-
celver, operating receiver, receiver with limited powers, trustee, panelist, and
authcr.

Entities involved have been a national charity, insurance companies, banks,
shopping centers, buying clubs, real estate holding companies, professional per-
sons, a large investment brokerage, a paper supply company, a national real
estate trust, and a nine-State chain of motels.

Although the charitable organization and the insurance companies were the
most spectacular, because of political overtones, in every instance substantial
amounts of money and other assets were taken, withheld or diverted from right-
ful owners or beneficiaries. In every case there were not only technical violations
of law but varying degrees of deliberate fraud.

Many, if not most, of these legal violations guite likely would never have been
discovered if the insolvent condition of the entity had not triggered more careful
serutiny by outside investigators or accountants.

As a result of having spent more than 19 years in the field of special investiga-
tions, I am convinced that violations of law and planned fraud are common
ingredients in the vast majority of business insolvencies and bankruptcies,
particularly large ones. The relatively few cases which are discovered and
publicized are, in my opinion, only the top of a massive iceberg.

Bankruptey laws have provided very little encouragement, incentive or sup-
port for the prevention or discovery of fraud, or for any effective followup even
when clues do present themselves. On the contrary. the shield that was intended

to protect innocent debtors who need and are entitled to the cloak of the bank-
ruptey system is regularly used by crooks. As a reyult, they end up with a private
protection and security guard system which not only bas the full force and
dignity of the U.S. Government, but which costs them nothing.

The bankruptey proceeding has been likened by one prominent Minnesota
attorney to “a great black hole in space, a void into which any living thing or even
any planet just disappears,”

Another onée described it ag being like a lemon “all the juice is squeezed out by
the participants and the ereditors are left with the Yimp rind.”

While these may be too severe descriptions of many bankrupteies, my own
conception is more like that of a police station placed in the middle of a blighted
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such diminution exceeds limits authorized n advance by credtors’ committee, If
debtor is unable to pledge adequate security, or a bond, a trustee representing
the interest of creditors should be appointed.

8. In a chapter 7 proceeding,.pay of the trustee should be measured by total
improvement in payments to unsecured creditors, as well as the time expended.
The present provision of measuring pay by dollars handled is completely unreal-
istic and unfair. Once a reasonable method of paying the trustee is established. he
should not be permitted to also appoint himself and collect fees as his own attor-
ney or accountant. The existing practice is deceptive, and often dishonest.

9. Any indications of fraud or violations of U.S. law should be reported by
the trustee, through the U.S. trustee, to the U.S. distriet attorney and to the FBI.
Copies of the report should be sent to the Attorney General. A response should be
required from the district attorney and the FBI within 30 days indicating what
action is being taken, or a report giving reasons why there is need for further

delay or a decision not to a act.

Senator DeConcrNt. Our next witness will be Mr. Oliver Revell,
Deputy Assistant Director, Federal Bureau of Investigation.

Thank you for being here today. Sorry to keep you waiting. .
We can put your full statement in the record. You can highlight it

or however you please.

STATEMENT OF >OLIVER REVELL, DEPUTY ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,
FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

Mr. Reverr. My name is Oliver B. Revell, Deputy Assistant Director
of the Federal Bureau of Investigation.

I have submitted to the committee a statement that was prepared
by a combined effort of our Organized Crime and White Colllar Crime
Sections. I oversaw the final product.

‘What we have tried to do, Mr. Chairman, is give you a statement
on our current position; vis-a-vis the National Bankruptcy Act, what
changes we see as a result of the recent amendments of the act; our
position on the use of the criminal statute, and the criminal aspects
of the statute for investigative and prosecutive purposes.

I think you will note in the statement we highlight, that even
though violations of the Bankruptcy Act in fact do occur, in most in-
stances the prosecutors prefer to utilize other available Federal

statutes; namely, fraud by wire, mail fraud, interstate transportation, -

stolen property, conspiracy, and, of course, the racketeer influence
and corruption organization statute. If I was to say why that wouvl:d
generally occur, there seems tc be a reluctance on the pairt of i3,
attorneys to utilize what they foresee as a fairly complex statute which
{s misunderstood by juries and perhaps even discouraged by judges.
This is not to say bankruptcies themselves, particularly scam or bust-
out operations, are not of vital concern to us. And where bankruptcy
criminal procedures and the available penalties would be more ap-
propriate, they are certainly utilized.

The statistical information set, forth in the statement relates strictly
to the use of the criminal provisions of the NBA statute itself. It does
not take into account fraudulent bankrupteies utilizing all the other
Federal criminal penalties or statutes. The 72,000 man-hours per vear
to investigate approximately 1,300 matters received under the crimi-
nal provisions show a substantial commitment. However, this is
certainly not the total commitment of the FBI and the Justice De-
partment in this area. We feel that the RICO statute, when we are
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fca,lkmg about orgariize_‘,d crime, is the paramount statute because of
1ts more severe penalties and the forfeiture provisions and the civil
forfeiture aspects of that statute.

N ]13&’0 the present, time, of course, RICO is our principal weapotz, and

l A frand is a predicate act under the RICO statute. So we get into
these scam operations, bustouts, particularly where organized criminal
groups and cartels are involved through this particular statute.

. T would be glad to answer any questions on the statement, sir. I don’
xngw what Blse youmight be interested in.
venator DeEConcint. How many active ca
] JINT. ses does the Bureau h
now in bankruptey fraud ? e
Mr. Reverr. Mr. Chairman, it would run approximately 1,300, as
we set forth in the statement. The number of cases will vary by a small
pegcentage each month. :
enator DeConciNL 1,300 active investioati i
A vestig:
ool , bqtmns In bankruptcy
glr. RavEerL. Yes, sir.
enator DeConcint. How many of th i
Dz NI. ose do you believe to -
lated to organized crime ? v be e
fl\tIlr. Reverw, I would have no wav of knowing at this point. Several
g lle 111112}]?1' cases obviously do. We do not, under the NBA statute,
_dracc which ones havq organized crime involvement and which ones
0 not, unless we are in the RICO statute area itself.
thgie;ngggr ?E.C(()ilfrcxtm.t}f{owhab(;ut your organized crime unit? Do
ords inclicate that they have organized crime investioati
) )\ . estigatior
that involve bankruptcy scams ? ° SO
. I\tflr EE‘T” Agam, sir, we don’t break down statistical information
inf iat basis, It would require a case-by-case search for that type of
an ormation. If the commnittee feels it is necessary, we can prepare such
ogumentatlon. It will take extensive case-by-case research.
" ena_tor1 DrConcint. My concern is we have had quite a bit of testi-
h‘Lonyl; including some people in the witness protection program, that
o:i: zie i((?.)l:l ;EIVOlYedl .1nt1.3anktll‘uptcy In the Boston area, and other areas
'y, incicating that organized crime i i 1
ot ) g Q d crime is deeply involved in
Would you concur with that ?
Mr. ReveLL. I certainly would.
anSOe;gL;I?}' Dll-:CQNCINI. And 11nllight of that, when vou get involved in
ganized-crime-connected bankruptey, do you hawv i
l-crix e any ex
that you use just in that area ? heoy Y expertise
W}\Ir. RPVEI]‘L‘. Well, sir. we don’t approach it from the NBA statute.
g approag ! 1t from the target. And the target is organized criminal
en ’I(‘?.ll prise. We believe we do have expertise in this area.

g le Teason we don’t break 1t down by statistics on NBA or any
o (1181 §t_atlute is because we are interested in the criminal cartel itself
EL}I: . whichever statute that can be utilized to interdict and prosecute;

eillactlvmes 1s what we are interested in. Certainly we do recoenize
glntc 1lave recognized for some time the intrusion of organized erime
.mo.fo the bankruptey fraud area. It is an area that we do receive train-
1n.(br amongst our agents; our accounting agents are schooled in it: our
glx?;nm]lzegt cfrltlzne a'ag,rm}tsz1 are aware of it. We utilize the provisioﬁs of
severs atutes, including the Title III: Elecironi i
: _ : nic .
statute, in these type cases. fnterception
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is more easily

Generally, we do prefer to stick to an area where it
understood by the juries, and that would be the straight fraud statutes,
going into the NICO statute, because of its

either wire or mail, or ! ’
greater appeal to both the jury and to the judge and its greater penal-
ties. This does not mean that we should be reluctant to use the statute,
only that we find better tools available to us.

andicapped by some

Senator DeConcint. Mr. Revell, do you feel h .
Federal laws like the Freedom of Information Act, the restraints that
have been placed on the IRS; has this handicapped your investiga-

tions at all? . .
Mr. Revern. The Tax Reform Act is a very definite deterrent to
mutual cooperation between the FBI and IRS. In essence, we get ex-

tremely limited information from IRS, and cases that we should be
working jointly, we have a very diffcult time in doing. So very can-
didly; yes, sir, the Tax Reform Act is an impediment to effective en-
forcement when we are talking about high-echelon organized crime
and high-echelon white-collar crime.

The Freedom of Information Act I don’t believe at this point has

any significant impact on this particular problem, with thie exception
of the development of high-level sources of information and inform-
brought about by the Freedom of In-

ants. A general chilling effect .
formation Act is certainly present in our ability to develop high-
echelon, highly placed informants within the inner circles of organized
crime.

In that regard, yes, sir: I would say yes: it does have a nemative im-

pact. We are still attempting to measure the impact of the Financial
Privacy Act. I can say that we have scen a great deal of confnsion on
the part of financial institutions. A failure to disseminate to the law
enforcement agencies, including the FBI, criminal acts which come
to their attention; even after they do make a referral, an extreme de-
lay in receiving documentation as to the predicate offenses that we
need to get into in an investigation.

We are closely reviewing this with the Department of Justice, and

I think we will be decumenting for the J udiciary Committee some of
the problems we have with this particular statute.
oain, sir, it does have a negative impact on

My candid answer is. a
our ability to get into the high-level, organized and white-collar crime

echelon. -
Senator DeConcrnt. You indicate vou will have some specific recom-
mendations nr suggestions for the full J udiciary Committee. When

will those be forthcoming?

Mr. Reverr, That is the prerogative of the Attorney General. T do
not know. It is ongoing. We have had discussions.

Senator DeCovcint. Have those been submitted to the Attorney

General ? ,

Mr. Revere. There have been certain preliminary examples, and
statistics submitted. The FBI, as well as other agencies, are aather-
ing such information. I can’t speak for the Attorney General, but I
believe he probablv will be comine to the committee with some sort

of—at least the update on the impact. ’
Senator DeConcint. Has the Bureau submitted their final recom-

mendations ?
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Mr. Rever.n. The Israeli Mafia? No, sir; I am not.

Senator DrConcrni. The testimony indicates that it has been very
prominent in what is known as bustouts, also in extortion and intimi-
dation, operating in southern California. You have no reference to the
Israeli Mafia? o .

Mr. Reverr. We have cases, sir, against criminal groups in these type
of operations that you have just described. And perhaps there 1s an
association. I do not have any information that we have developed
that is a sitnation that you )

Senator DeConcrnt. The Bureau has nothing that is referred to as
Tsraeli Mafia operating in southern California?

Mr. ReverL. No, sir. . )

Senator DrConcint. Indictments have come forward in Arizona
that are supposedly tied to the Israeli Mafia—FErlich, Perez, and
Seifert. Those are not known cases to you? ]

Mr. Reverr. I am not aware that they are referred to as Israeli
Mafia cases. We have these type cases under investization and indict-
ment, and we do have certain confederations operating in Arizona
and southern California, as we do throughout the country, that are
systematically involved in the scam bankruptcy operations, as well as

other types of organized criminal activity. o

We simply have not—I have never heard of the characterization.

Senator DeConornt. We have a newspaper account which obviously
is not always the most factual, I must admit, from the Valley News
that makes some reference to the Israeli Mafia, and several homicides,
and T am surprised to hear that you don’t know anything about it.

What about the Drug Enforcement Administration and its dealings
with the trade of arms and drues with a group known as Israeli Mafia ?
You have no knowledge of joint efforts between your Bureaun and the
DEA? .

Mr. Revers. Senator, I think we probably have information about
the groups that you are talking about. It is simply a matter as to how
thev are characterized. . . .

I have, as I said, not heard the term utilized, Israeli Mafia. This
does not mean we would not be aware of the cases yon are referring to,
the particnlar gronps that may be referred to by newspaper reporters
or journalists in this term. .

The problem I think is one of definition. Of course, there are many
types of organized crime gronps. Many of them based upon either
ethnic or racial backgrounds but not, totally so. So I think we are
talking here a matter of semantics more than anything else.

Yes, of course, we are a,ware1 of the types of cases and perhaps the
specific cases of which you speak. ) i

PSen;tor DECONCINI:.YI dlon’t want to belabor the point. The Los

Angeles Police Department refers to it quite openly as Israeli Mafia.
I am advised your Los Angeles office uses that term and is very
knowledweable of what is going on. You seem to indicate to me that
you aren’t aware of it.

Mr. Reverr. I personally am not aware. ) S

Senator DreCowvornt. I don’t know that this article is absolutely

acourate. but on October 16. 1979, from the Valley News, in the Los
Angeles,area, it says a spokesma’n for the FBI, Los Angeles office,
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said the group’s activities, meaning Israeli Mafia, have been the sub-
ject of a very extensive investigation that is still being conducted.

The Israeli Mafia investigators estimate that there are more than
100 members of the Southland, many of them living and working in
San Fernando Valley, with as many as 1,000 public affiliates with the
mob access across the country.

I would like to call that to your attention for whatever value it
might be. It seems to me it is of significance, and importance, if the
testimony we received this morning that they are deeply involved in
the bankruptey fraud, and if your Bureau can put together some in-
formation that would help this committee concerning that group or
whatever you want to refer to it as and its involvement in bankruptcy
fraud. It would be extremely helpful to us.

Mr. Revern. All right.

Senator DeCoxcint. If it is a confidential nature, I understand that,
and I am not asking any information that is involved in an ongoing
investigation, and, of course, we can go into closed session, but we are
trying to gather what the significance is of organized crime involved
in the bankruptcy.

Mr. Revern. Sir, around the country, you hear of things like Irish
Mafia, and Mexican Mafia, and so forth. Street agents may refer to
them in the same manner that police do. We do not do so. This does not
mean that we do not investigate or understand the interconnections
between ethnic groups in organized crime. :

I am not trying to mislead you in the fact that there may not
g; ?‘1 group operating that is called in popular parlance the Israeli

afia.

What I am saying is we investigate groups in fact and have not
characterized either officially or even unofficially, to my knowledge,
such a group. I don’t want to mislead you that we are not aware of
and investigating individuals that have been publicly identified as
being members of such a group.

Senator DeConcini. Can you provide us with any information on
the activities of organized crime in the southern California area as it
relates directly to bankruptey fraud.

Mr. Revern. We will certainly attempt to do that.

Senator DeConcint. T have no further questions. I thank you for
your testimony.

Mr. ReveLr. Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Revell follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT oF Oriver B. REVELL

Senator DeConcini: Director Webster has asked me to convey hig regrets in
not being able to appear before you today. Understanding fully the importance
of these hearings, he has asked me to be available to testify today concerning the
Federal Bureau of Investigation’s role in handling bankruptey fraud cases.

The substantive law of bankruptcy and the bankruptey system were originally
designed in 1898, Prior to the revised National Bankruptey Act, which became
effective 16 days ago, the substantive laws and system had undergone their last
substantial overhaul in 1938 and had been strained by the steady numerical
growth of hankrupteies.

Under the provisions of the National Bankruptcy Act (the NBA), the FBI
has been charged with the responsibility of conducting investigations relating to
violations of the criminal provisions of the NBA.
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Although the NBA names bankruptey court officers as the persons on whom
the duty of referring violations is imposed, many violations are referred to the
I'BI by different sources such as attorneys, creditors, business organizations,
interested citizens, and confidential informants.

The FBI investigates the following criminal offenses under the NBA which
are each punishable by 5 years imprisonment, $5,000 fine, or both:

1. Concealing assets of a bankrupt estate.

2, Making a false oath in connection with a bankruptcy proceeding.

3. Presenting a falge claim against a bankrupt cstate or embezzling funds
from a bankrupt estate.

4. Palsifying, destroying, or concealing books and records in connection with
a bankruptey proceeding.

5. Giving, offering, receiving, or attempting to obtain money or property in
exchange for acting or forebearing to act in any bankrupcy proceeding.

The historically stated purpose of the NBA is to allow an honest debtor who
is overwhelmed by his debts an opportunity to make a fresh start in life and to
remain a useful member of society by relieving him of the oppressive hurden
of his debts.

In view of the intent of the statute, historically, neither prosecutors nor judges
have appeared to favor vigorous prosecution for many violations of the NBA.
Therefore, successful prosecutions are generally obtained only in cases with
aggravated circumstances.

Experience has shown that violations of the NBA tend to fall into two broad
ciategories. For the purpose of discussion, the categories are defined as follows:

The first of these categories is composed of incidents which originate with
a legitimate bankruptecy. That is, the debtor is legitimately bankrupt and, at
the inception of the bankruptey proceeding, had no intention of committing a
fraud. However, at some point in the proceeding, the debtor purposefully or inad-
vertently, throuch ignorance or carelessness, violates a provision of the NBA.
Regardless of the intention the part of the debtor, losses sustained by the
creditors, due to the fraudulent act by the debtor, are usually negligible. Debtors
in this category are seldom repeat offenders.

The other main calegory is composed of so-called ‘“‘scam” bankrupteies.
“Scam” is a slang word used by hoodlums and white-co’lar criminals to de-
scribe a scheme of “planned bankruptey’” based on criminal intent to defraud
creditors prior to the actual institution of bankrunptey proceedings. Losses to
creditors in this category can be substantial. The schemes used to perpetrate the
frauds are often elaborate and complex and may require months to complete.
Offenders in this category are often expert “con men” and may repeat their
schemes several times. Reported violations in this category have increased
steadily since the mid 1960’s.

The scheme generally consists of (1) overpurchasing of inventory on credit,
(2) sale or other disposition of the merchandise thus obtained, (3) concealment
of the proceeds. (4) nonpavment of creditors, and finally, (5) the filing of an
involuntary bankruptey petition by creditors.

Credit is the keystone of all “scam” bankrupteyr schemes.. The “con men”
acquire controlling ownership in a business and soon thereafter begin buying
tremendous quantities of merchandise on credit. As soon as the merrhandise
ig delivered, it is immediately removed from the business. The “scam” operators
generally rip off all identifving labels from the shipping cartons, destroy the bills
of lading and invoices, and deliver the =zoods in rented trucks to prearranged
outlets or to a covert warehouse for subsequent “disposal.”

Many of the “disposal” outlets are ‘“fences,” organized crime controlled com-
panies, and businesses which are anxious to purchase the merchandise with
no questions asked at very low prices. In some instances the merchandise is sold
to honest dealers who actually believe they are getting a tremendounsly un-
usual bargain. Merchaundise is generally sold between 25 and 65 percent below
the manufacturer’s or supplier’s retail price, but this is all profit to the “scam”
operator since he never intends to pay for any of if. Since most merchandise is
purchased on a 60 or 90-day credit basis, the “scam” operator has 2 or 3 months
to dispose of the merchandise.

It has been found that many. but not all. “scam” onerations occur in the
“weneral merchandise” fleld involving items with a wide market appeal that can
he bought and sold in volume withont attracting too much attention. Usually,
the goods are easily transported ard difficult to trace. fome of the common items
are electrical appliances, television and stereo sets, radios, furniture, cameras,
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jewelry, clothing, furs, luggage, cigarettes, meat and poultry, frozen foods, and
automobile accessories.

The proceeds of “scam’™ operations are easily concealed in that no systematie
or orderly books and records are maintained concerning the acquisition and dis-
pousition of merchandise, Bills of lading, purchase orders, invoices, and other
logical records normally maintained in a business are willfully and purposely
destroyed. Generally, bank accounts are maintained; however, nominal deposits
are made, and it is difficult to trace business transactions to these bank
accounts.

When creditors call seeking payments, the “scam” operator explains that
he cannot pay. He uses a variety of alibis such as burglary losses, destrue-
tion of inventory by fire, or large losses ot assets due to gambling,

When creditors’ formal complaints mount to a certain point, an involuntary
bankruptey petition is filed by the creditors.

Although the incidents of “scam” bankrupteies has shown a striking increase
in recent years, this type of fraud is by no means a new innovation. It has
appeared from time to time over the years, but until recently, it was almost the
exclusive province of the lone entrepreneur. Now, however, a new feature has
been added—organized crime. There are indications that the majority of “scam”
bankruptcies are inspired and controlled by organized criminal groups. The
Department of Justice has estimated that the average amount by which creditors
are victimized, in a single “scam’ operation, is in excess of a quarter of a
million dollars.

The FBI recognizes that the abuse of bankruptcy laws is an expected result
of the acquisition of legitimate businesses by members of organized crime.
Usually the original acquisition of legitimate business comes about through
usurious extensions of credit or outright extortion of the legitimate businessman.
The hoodlum element has shown no interest in assuming the day-to-day respon-
sibilities of running such a business, especially when they ean simply undergo
bankruptey and remove himself from those responsibilities after realizing a sub-
stantial profit. Since he holds title to very little real or personal property in his
own name, and he is usually not dependent on legitimate credit sources, he has,
in effect, lost nothing.

The organized criminals’ widespread misuse of the bankruptcy process to
effectively gut the capital of legitimate businesses was explicitly recognized by
Congress when they made any violation involvng bankruptey fraud a predicate
offense of title IX of the Organized Crime Control Act of 1970. This law is now
popularly known as the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations (RICO)
Statute. Today, it is our most effective tool in combating organized crime’s grow-
ing involvement in bankruptcy fraud. The RICO Statute specifically outlaws
both the acquisition and the use of any enterprise to commit a pattern of erim-
inal activity. As you know, the Statute has severe sentencing powers as well as
unique civil remedies, including forefeiture, recovery. and injunctive procedures,
which the Federal Government can implement against these violators.

To date, every fie'd office of the FBI has received mandated training in the
application of the RICO Statute. Our inservice training programs also include
gpecific trainine in financial flow and bankruptey frand investigations as they
are applied to fargeted members of organized crime. Information received from
the field indicates that members of organized crime have also become well
aware in the forfeiture provisions of the RICO Statute, and, in certain circum-
stances, are as fearful of these provisions as they are of the incarceration
penalties.

During the past 3 years. the FBI hag expended approximately 72.000 manhours
per year to investigate an average of 1,300 matters received under the criminal
provisions of the NBA. This effort has resulted in 110 convictions. $195,410 in
fines. and recoveries of illerally ohtained funds in the amount of $1,438,174.
These figures renresent investigations of bankruptey frauds conducted only
under the provicions of the NBA and. therefore. reflect only a relatively small
part of the FBI's total Investigative effort. Most bankruptcy frauds involve
other Federal crimes in addition to those enumerated within the eriminal provi-
sions of the NBA. Other than violations of the RICO Statnte mentioned earlier,
manv henlruntey fravds also involve svch erimes as fraud by wire and/or mail
fraud. In such cases, violations of other simultaneously committed Federal vio-
lations are often nrosecuted in favor of violations of the NBA because they
are less difficult to prove to a jury. Although specific statistics as related to
bankruptey fraud investigations are not retrievable from our normally com-
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piled statistics concerning RICO, fraud by wire and/or mail fraud investiga-
tions, the F'BI’s accomplishments in these areas are dramatic and continually

increasing,
The following are examples of recent FBI investigations concerning the role

of organized crime in the bankruptey process.

Over a 3-year period, two well-known members of a Northeastern organized
crime “family’ instigated a scheme involving the extortion of the manager of a
local finance company. The manager was forced to authorize approximately
$900,000 worth of loans to individuals purchasing furniture from the “family”
businesses. The finance company suffered a loss of approximately $450,000. In
addition, one of the stores was destroyed by arson and investigation proved that
most of the furniture had been removed from the burned store before the fire.
As a result of this alleged loss of merchandise, $276,000 worth of insurance
claimg were filed and the subjects also filed for bankruptey. Subsequent in-
vestigation by the FBI resulted in the convictions of both subjects.

Another specific example of the abuse of the bankruptey process can be found
in a recent investigation wherein organized crime members bought an interest
in a legitimate beauty supply coinpany, established a significant line of credit,
purchased a large amount of merchandise on credit, and sold the merchandise
for cash. Large amounts of cash accumulated in their bank accounts and,
thereafter, checks were drawn on the accounts to establish further lines of
credit in gambling casinos in Las Vegas and the Bahamas. The conspirators then
proceeded to the gambling casinos and purchased chips with the line of credit,
and, thereafter, redeemed most of the chips for cash. Again, when creditors
threatened legal action regarding nonpayment of large bills for merchandise,
the conspirators declared bankruptey.

Recently, in the Midwest, two individuals devised a scheme to take over
and “strip” the assets of 11 retail stores throughout the United States, Their
methodology was to incorporate various ‘“shell” companies and then represent
thet their parent company was part of a large conglomerate with sizable assets
and investors. Upon takeover, all bank accounts of the 11 victim companies
were consolidated and the funds were transferred to accounts controlled by
the two subjects. Merchandise was put on sale at far below wholesale value
and the proceeds from these sales were transferred to the ‘“shell” companies.
Delay letters were sent to creditors falsely advising that the companies pur-
chased were in poor financial condition and a third nonaffiliated company was
going to purchase the debt of the victim companies. After the creditors were

compromised, the third company, which was actually another “shell,” then filed
involuntary bankruptcy documents against the victim companies, thus becom-
ing a prime secured creditor. Since they were the prime secured creditors, the
subjects had first claim in any remaining funds of the victim companies. During
the course of this investigation, over 80 bank accounts were discovered and
funds from these accounts were traced directly to the subjects. One of the sub-

jects entered guilty pleas to violations of the RICO Statute and received .

sentences totaling 8 years. The other subject died of a heart attack before
trial.

Senator DeConcint. Our next witnesses will be Jack Slimovitz, at-
torney for trustee, Badger State Cheese Co., bankruptcv case: George
M. St. Peter, attorney for Associated Milk Producers, Inc., Fond du
Lac, Wis.

Please proceed with any opening statements you have. We have
some questions, and I am interested in the involvement of the bank-
ruptev asnects of the cases that von have been very familiar with ; and
also thank vou for takine the time to be here today to help us get
a better understanding of the severity of this particular problem as
it affects legitimate business.
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Sng}Ii-_MENTS OF JACK SLIMOVITZ, ATTORNEY FOR TRUSTEE, BAD-
STATE CHEESE C0. BANERUPTCY CASE, AND GEORGE M. ST.

PETER, ATTORNEY FOR ASSOCIA
~ TED M
FOND DU LAC, WIs, ILK PRODUCERS, INC,

Mr. St. Prrr i
&uILac, ir‘ riI;ETDR. I will start. I am George St. Peter, attorney at Fond
am an attorney for Associated Mill
beis sell milk to a couple hundred lanlt;if %?s%zf:iinc., whose mem-
. hwczlms involved in the Badger State Cheese Co, case for AMPI, and
-eT }?e f125 farn;erq shlllppmg to that plant. 4
armers typically sell milk, for example, from the f
g)ogi% ﬁ’}‘slge(;'if{) ?iy,azgn]cgia%et paSicti Ey the 15th or 20th of1 eth: Sfto(l)lfogv?llll;
. efore, ger State, a typical small ory i
northeast Wisconsin, east of Green’Bay}:p‘Vis., th?)se c:giglslzrj;a:floi;y 61;3

milk in 1976 from the 1st of June through about the 15th of July. -

hey are not paid during that eriod
About the last part of J ulypthe owner of the
gf '\tV:iscons%n and said, “I cannot pay the farmléig.l}’t f ac}})idnfi)ht?cgtglfg
ext day, since AMPT is the largest supplier of milk, met ith th
OWﬁer, and S‘fud, “Why can you not pay the farmers?” T e
o ﬁesﬁlfg,no?e %z.we sold our cheese to our customer in New York
o b paid us. Usually, we pay within the period.” ,

. ho is your customer 2"
It is the Capital Cheese Co.”
“Well, who are they 2”
“They own our company.”
% azru(}, “How ca,(ril they own you ?”
) e have a credit bureau and staff, and Associ i
;lré -31((13 State of Wisconsin, and I have all the recci%gti:flclsl\gllll({i IID,roducers
ard of Capital Cheese Co.] o venever

“Well . .
Brooklyﬁ ’olt\;TYc.),\,vners now are the Gambino and Falcone family of

“Who are they 2”
;VVﬁll,lth;y are cheese buyers.”
checked around and found that ever thing in th

};::‘S%I;lgﬁié%ggfscl to the bgn}: fin Green Bag;, or gtate og %?g(%gsgta::

T g concerned. I found that the little bank f1L i
advanced payroll for the preceding 15 d 908,000, and hen poure
¢ 208,000, and then I dis-

covered the same day throuch the Miltgs, ; : Sant &

de aukee Jou — 8
i{({:ﬁlvlvc;ﬁfigerpublui’ly t]hp hactéuracy of the August rilngzllrtiglewg? tt}fg
. Journal, which you have, T think—T e 1
Fiedler—which sets ’forth complete relati i S Gomlines o
_ ationship of the Gambi

Falcones. And at that time C'u]')l y &z}re 1b' % not involved 10 nd
the top member of the Mafia (in 2181 TaTm' od Staton ca T orved. He was

.of the Mafie ted States. as T und 1
Thoe wember. e ni _ + 85 I understand it.
tio‘%rirll]Vermontfs relatives who had been involved in a similar situa-

ell, in checking back, T found that without noti
: \ at . otice to us as

g?lc;l ﬁﬁgg%ﬁl c;'srcllllt, or to dthe Stlate <zlf ;Wisconsin, these I}‘qa?c?ofliﬁilg
; me 1n and purchased 70 percent of th ]
Badger State, which was in financial trouble. They tOO?{ S(fxggll‘{t(ilfefgl}f
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7 | They finall
; 'y, finally paid up the £ .
leratiﬁn of the plant, and brought the cheese from this plant to Brook- \ ‘ E ggﬁ ;ﬁ 1t-bAnd the L-lnls)ecurecil rc?:éfio‘ge %Ot our haﬁ a million dollars
yn, N.Y. . ' u about—I do not thi —I assume Mr. Slimovitz wi
T checked the Capital Cheese Co., and they just parely got it incor- L gut after that, because Ou;nglgfgrhave achieved anything, I dmp;;l;
porated in time to get the thing in operation. They took over the ; uctory background, I have Mr. Ja Sl %‘;OP the money. With that intro-
company, Badger, in December———December_ 15 at the board meeting— \ 1 er‘ Stimovirz. I am Jack .Sl‘ix(il{ limovitz continue.
and did not form Capital Cheese until the middle of March. _ n have been in the bankruptcy fi IOI_VH‘JZ’ attorney from Milwaukee
S0 here we are on the day that I walked into the thing and said, E? ‘ brugtee and attorney for the t},,ru (:; d for about 20 vears actively as
«You cannot have any 1ore milk” T said, “You do not have any , L usiness background—of my pra 'i.ee. And about 70 percent of ’my
equipment.” Where did the equipment g0? Well, the Tralcones took : il ¢ Just to give you some datesI())n 1?1 ice—is connected with bankruptey
the equipment with them. So here we have a Wisconsin cheese factory, K 0: I may be a little repetitious butl]ljs ;31}1ng. that Mr. St. Peter referred
meeting their friends from New York and ending up with nothing, 0o The Badger State Cheese - think it is necessary.
not even cheese equipment. . ! of }Vlsconsm Department of A:ria(;‘fietcu”ty agreement to the State
So the question: What do L do? T donot usually turn to bankruptey in July 1?70, so they obviousl gricutture, and financing statement
i resenting farmers, because we usually try il ab lt}[mtéwmt' y were in some sort of financial troublé
‘ r‘ T- ) . .
PeTer. No; under the dairy plant security law you have to

over the last 30 years 1 12D ,
to have security, through the State of Wisconsin. )
In this State, knowing the State had security. knowing banks had

security and another bank had advanced money, 1 became quite fright-
ened about loss of money. So I went to the bankruptey judge in Mil-
waukee. Judge Dale Thlenfeldt, the next day, and by then the author
of the Milwaukee J ournal had published his article, and I'm willing
to rely on that—have not been sned for libel yet on that one—and

alleged snecific involvement of the «Mafia.”
for bankruptey.

get a license, good financi
$ ancis men
% was under’t ab. Jack. cial statement, or we take a security agreement;
h . ?

Mr. ise
r. Suimovrrz. That statute, 100.06, Wisconsin statute

Anyhow, there w
. as the securit
given. And the financine y agreement, financin
¢ 3 g statement
ot gtat%s tatebof VViscongi 1? atement was then filed with the secret:g;
n December 9,19 I R
I got Thlenfeldt, who heard me, and I petitioned ¢ ; percent interest in ’this7c55rf,h3:t°t°1\h01ders, the Xoss family, sold 70
appom’cment of trustee, receiver. Jack just came Into it. ﬂpd he is an bm?’ Joseph Gambino, Ricllzarg FO ;I‘ homas Gamb.ino, Rosaly’nn Gam-
the State—and T did that be- | ggzﬁli—;(gld them 2,333 shares at a$ lc(()m:, sl,\l{:;g I?I‘lﬁz" and Matteo Fal-
; heese-making equipment for 8560,000,.zmde oa{g:(?l sﬁeladc thorn
- orpo-

experienced bankruptey man, best in
cause I did not know where we would be under the RICO statute. ! ]
RICO is in our interest. § ration $176,000.
Here is a group of hoodlums, whoever they were, having done the | Senator DeConcint. Did thi
same thing in Vermont and Tndiana. and did it to us. We have $80 : ] Myr. Srimovrrz. Yeé sir Tlls.aII. occur at one time?
million a month of open milk accounts in ‘Wisconsin, and to have some- , Senator DECONCINI, What his is in the agreement of December 5
body walk in without knowing it, take over our plant, take our cheese, fOll‘éT S - What amount of the company did this account
ig very serious. : r. SLIMOVITS. . :
Tt was RICO I was interested in, and T of course notified the FBI | There were a tTlfouSs:;?‘;i percent. They bought some treasury stocl
and the U.S. Attorney. Now what has happenec is, we have been , | transaction, but they mu tﬂ}I;es outstanding. It really is not clear th{'
aid. we farmers, ander our accounts receivable with the State. have i there were 1.888 additi Onsl lﬂve bought about 70 percent of that, 3
received 100 cents on the dollar, and our AMPT farmers get paid the , | thThey provided, in theff‘:rzi;‘reli}l  that € s Al
B | e cash for the Yy , that the sale of the
i milk patrons. sale of 1,300 shares, and $176,000, was t%),sgg fsgf iisé

same day.
The other 275, with about $30

and a half. These farmers, in northeast

0.000 monev. did not get naid for a vear

‘Wisconsin, did not et paid The corporation :
S , which had been makin
' g cheddayr cheese, with
9 a

e
- ekt g

for a vear and a half.
Qo T merely bring forthl to y}clm the names—-—Iﬁme}slume T do not have
to o into anv more detail with names; I can 1o that with your com- o . sort of a pseud
mittee—the Milwaukee Journal socount gives them. This, of course, ; § had 10 PBII‘)cent %eﬁgfrgg— ?]e cheddar cheese they had been makin
is the Bonanno territory, you understand, sir. . v . g what they were going tonxfﬁf;? d mozzarella and soft feta cheese 1%
You peonle 1n the Southwest have inherited a piece of Bonanno g water content, so there was a litt] rom that point on. It had 15-percent
now, but he comes from Fond du Tac, and he started in Fond du Lac. . VLo were made, and they shi i:{ t11 tle more margin of profit. These cheeses
These are some of the ramifications we have around there. Nob much. ‘ Capital Cheese Co ;svllli)%e- his inventory of cheese to New York, th
so to that extent I come here merely to tell you that this group of . - (_ Wo estimate that ”mc h1s1 }lflc]orporated, on March 3. s the
peonle whose names T have given ypu——the Falcones, the Gambinos— . . Badger Cheese about $600%a]b RNCI eose (o ot that time owed the
aided it, took the cheese, didn’t pay the ‘ the 151\(710].untary petition in bar.lkrglx’ca Iél gt. Pj&ter has referred to.
o : . b ointed receiver i Y y filed o
. pointed receiver in the involuntary, which is anval‘éggf: 35011: v;afh?pl;
. in

bought into this company, T
farmers, and had $1 million

cheese.

for the cheese, and claimed it was poor
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it has heen alluded to by some of the other witnesses. I think it is an
extremely important tool for the judge to be able to appoint a recelver
in involuntary bankruptcy now under section 303. He can appoint

" an interim trustee to request a party in interest, and I think that is an

extremely valuable tool.

Senator DeConcini. Now the purchasers of Badger Cheese Co. were
individuals under the agreement?

Mz, SLimoviTz. Yes, Sir.

Senator DeConcint. The Capital Cheese Co. did not purchase any
of that?

Mr. Summovrrz. Capital Cheese Co. was just a customer.

Senator DEConcINL. Just a customer. ] o

Mr. St. Perer. The people he named issued their individual checks
to purchase the stock of the company. .

Senator DeConorxt. What do you know about the Capital Cheese
Co.?

Mr. Stiovitz. All we know is that it was incorporated in New
York State, March 3, 1976. It continued in operation for a period of
time, and I do not know the exact date, but sometime in 1977 made an
assignment, for the benefit of creditors in New York State.

Senator DrCoworwt. Do you know any of the principals in the
company ?

Mr. Suimovrrz. I do not know that.

Senator DeConornt. In the Badger Cheese Co., is Mr. Bonanno a
purchaser to your knowledge? o .

Mr. St. PrrEr. No, sir. He is not involved in this at all. T mention
him only to give you local picture. . . .

Senator DeCoxcint. To your knowledge, is he still an mnvestor in
that Fond du Lac area ?

Mr. St. Perer. T have no knowledge of that, sir.

Senator DeCoxcini. Go ahead, Mr. Slimovitz. ,

Mr. Surmovirz. The schedules in bankruptey indicated there were
$13,000 due as wages; $17,000 due as taxes; and for some reason, the
schedules only indicate that there is $176,000 due to milk patrons.

Tt is a little confusing because of the lien that the State of Wiscon-
sin had, but the State of Wisconsin’s lien was later established at
$505,000.

Senator DeCoNcINT, Are you reading from the schedule that was
filed ¢

Mr. Sumovitz. Yes—not the schedule—my digest, miy notes on the
schedule.

"The assets were approximately—were written about $2 million. The
plant was subject to a mortgage, real estate mortgage, and the equip-
ment was subject to a security interest and financing statement, both
in favor of the West Bank & Trust Co. in (3reen Bay.

Now what has happened is, as the Koss family needed capital, they
pledeed some of the cheese. This cheese was subject to lien of the State
of Wisconsin, so it had been doubly financed. But as soon as the
farmers would be paid, then the lien of the State of Wisconsin would
drop out and the lien of the banks, second-position liens, would assume
the first position. .

Tegal action was commenced by the West Bank & Trust Co. relative
to this cheese, and there was a question whether some of that cheese
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even existed. This did not have anythina to do with the mozzarella
and soft feta, and had nothing to do with the Capital Cheese problem.

The State of Wisconsin, Department of Agriculture—we figure that
as long as—well, let me back up a little bit.

I was appointed receiver for the Badger Cheese on August 6. Then
on August 16——

Senator DeConcrnt. Was that voluntary ?

Mr. Srimovrrz. That was an involuntary proceeding started by Mr.
St. Peter.

Senator DeConcint. On behalf of the farmers?

Mr. Surmovrrz. That is correct.

Senator DeCoxcint. Thank you. Please go ahead.

Mr. Stimovitz. On August 16, 10 days later, they signed consent te:

adjudication, and Theodore Miller of Green Bay was appointed the
trustee. My firm became the attorneys for the trustee. So I put a dif-
ferent hat on. This legal action was started by West Bank & Trust Co.
in the circuit court of Brown County. They were looking to marshal
their security. I stepped in and sort of directed the operations there,
and we sort of felt that inasmuch as the State department of agricul-
ture had its lien, and had established its collection procedure, it should
continue.

All the contact with the Capital Cheese neonle was made through
glxe department of agriculture. I have never made any contact with

em.

Thev eventually received $400,000 from Capital Cheese, $400,000 of
the $600,000. This $400,000, plus the collection of some other receiv-
ables not connected with Capital Cheese, enabled the department to pay
off all the farmers.

Then sometime in 1977, Capital Cheese allegedly received a return
of 100,000 pounds of mozzarella. and 30,000 pounds of soft feta. They
said. we have this cheeer, it hag been returned to us for one reason or
another. We want to claim this as a credit.

Capital Cheese in 1977. as T said, made assignment, for the benefit
of creditors in New York City. The receiver is nressntlv collecting the
assets, and he has informed me just the other day he has one remain-
ing item to collect, and he expects to close his receivership in about 6
months,

This person, this company he is collecting from is jraying on an in-
stallment basis, and the last payment will be done in about 6 months.

The total claims in the New York receivership case of Capital
Cheese—and I think there arc probably no more than six claims on file
with the receiver-—is $203,000, and the Department of Agriculture has
a claim for $186.000.
thSteQnator DeConcini. Do you anticipate they will be able to collect

at?

Mr. Suimovirz. T anticipate that we will prohably get something like
$69.000 or $70.000. The Department of Agriculture would realize some-
thing like $60,000 or $70.000 on its claim.

We then executed a stipulation dismissing the Brown County law-
suit. I was able to prevail upon all of the attorneys, and their clients,
to let $10,000 from the New York receivership come into the bank-
ruptey estate.
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This money, plus the few other dollars we have, will come to about
$25,000, and after the payment of administration expenses, will go
toward paying the wages. It is my anticipation that we will not be abla
to pay the wages in full. Under the Bankruptcy Act, wages had first
priority. We will not even getl into taxes in this situation. That is the
way it stands at this moment.

o S(;na,tor DeConcini. What do you foresee for Badger Cheese
J0. ¢

Mr. Suimovitz. Well, the company banl: purchased real estate and
sold it to someone who liquidated it, and Badger State Cheese Co. is
now completely out of operation.

Senator DeConcint. It no longer is processing at all

Mr. Summovitz. Noj it is not. :

Senator DeCoxocrnt. What do your clients do now ¢

Mr. St. Perer. We put our farmers in other plants. We have now
been paid all the money due the farmers. The unsecured creditors are
going to get practically nothing out of this.

Mr. Stimovirz. We will get nothing. The only people who will get
the money will be wage claimants.

Senator DeCoxotnt. What does that amount to, unsecured 2reditors?

Mr. Suimovrrz. I neglected to put that into this, but I would think
there is probably $1 million in unsecured credit.

Mr. St. Perer. We have been, just to summarize if I may, this situ-
ation: We have a milk plant, we shipped milk to it, and we have credit
reports, and we think we know what is going on. And without knowing
it, they changed the stock ownership—did not report, it to the secretary
of State. We have no sign of any change. They are just people making
cheese, and there is a lot of cheese in Wisconsin.

We did not learn about that until the check does not come from New
York on the 24th of the month of July, when Mr. Koss calls and says,
“T did not get mv check. Better call St. Peter.” He called me, and on
the 25th T said, “No more milk goes in there.” That is the end of the
road right there, with somebody in New York with a half a million
dollars of cheese.

Those people are Joseph Gambino, the son Thomas Gambino, two
brothers Joseph and Vincent, and Jimmy Falcone of New York, and
Joseph Gambino’s brother, Carlos Gambino, boss of the hosses of New
York, of the five Mafia families, and Joseph was the Mafia lieutenant.

These are the people that paid for the company, have been linked
to many maior crime figures and business ventures, according to the
Milwaukee Journal on August 1. And T cite that, we in Wisconsin, sir,
rely on the Milwaukee Journal as the record and the conscience of the
reporting back to the State. I am quoting this knowing it is aceurate.

These Gambinos have done the same thing in several other places,
you see. I asked, where did the RICQO violation go to?

Senator DeConcint. Where else do you know that they have beep
involved ?

Mr. St. PrrER. The article points out they were involved in Vermont
and in Indiana.

Senator DeConcint. To your knowledge, in the same kind of
scheme ?

Mr. St. PerER. Exactly the same scheme, sir.
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Senator DeCoxncint. Unsecured creditors that are apt to lose upward
of $1 million. Can you give me some idea of who they are? Are they
small service suppliers?

Mr. SuimoviTz. Yes.

Senator DeConcint. Generally people in the Fond du Lac area?

Mr. Suimovirz. Green Bay, Door County area. I might say one thing
I neglected to say. At depositions in the New York State lawsuit, we
asked Mr. Koss: “How did you make contact with the Gambinos?”
And he said, as I understand it, that he advertised for credit, adver-
tised for capital, in Cheesemakers Weekly, or some weekly publication
that goes to all cheesemakers. I think that was his testimony.

Mr. St. PeTER. I hate to keep you from lunch, but I have one footnote
here. My people in Wisconsin will read this. Jack is from Milwaukee,
a city lawyer, and it is not 10-percent water, 12-percent water. Out of
100 pounds of milk, generally you make 10 pounds of cheddar cheese
with the other byproducts, and 80 pounds of whey is recovered. We do
not talk water, Senator——

Mr. Sumvovrrz. I stand corrected. .

Senator DrConcint. How big a cheese company would you classify
Badger Cheese in? Isit a very small company # ) ]

Mr. St. Perer. Badger Cheese was moderately sized, an independ-
ently owned plant with about 850 farmers. A good-sized plant, about
average in Wisconsin. o )

Senator DeConcint. How many would you say are in Wisconsin ¢

Mr. St. Perer. We sell to 210 cheese factories, so there must be more
than that, plus some very large ones. Wisconsin is the Wall Street of
the milk-manufacturing area. All the big ones are there. A lot of the
cheese is made by people just like Koss with about 250 to 300 farmers.

Senator DeConcint. Of course, thanks to you, Mr. St. Peter, and
your astuteness in representing their clients, they are going to be all
right, I guess. Maybe a little bit of a scare. _

What do you think could be done by way of corrective measures to
prevent activities such as the Badger State bustout? )

Mr. St. Perer. Senator, if I may point out, there are 47 States in the
United States that do not have the dairy plant security law we have,
where we require that. I feel sorry for the dairy farmers in the other
States, New York, Pennsylvania, and Arizona, where they do not have
anv. When the plant goes broke, they have no security on hand; very
little.

The only suggestion I have to make, that I felt very strongly on this
case, I know about RICO. It looks like a good statute. I have read you
the genesis, or whatever you call it, the background of the people in-
volved ; and certainly this would appear to be a classic RICO case.

To this date, nothing has been reported to me. If anything has been
done beyond that, I do not know. {f the FBI or the Department of
Justice has any information, I do not know. I listened with great
interest this morning to the deputy from the FBI and his report,
showing hypothetical cases, mentioned nothing of these milk frauds.

Mr. Suimovrrz. I have talked to the attorney for the receiver in New
York, and he has been—the FBI has been in contact with him, and at
one time, did subpena his records for a grand jury. But more than
that, I do not know. I have never had any contact with the FBIL.
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Senator DeConcint. Are you familiar with the Grande Cheese Co. |

Mr. St. PerER. Repeat that ? :
Senator DeConcini. Grande.

Mr. St. PETER. Am I familiar with Grande Cheese Co.? Yes, sir, for .

30 years.

Senator DEConcint. Do you know who the principals are?

Mr. St. PeTER. Yes, sir.

Senator DeConcinr. Can you name them ?

Mr. St. Perer. Without knowing the first names, the people of record
are Candella. I will say, John Candella and his father with someone
else.

Senator DeCoxcini. You do not know that Mr. Bonanno has any
interest in that company ¢ ’ '

Mr. St. Perer. Grande Cheese Co. is a case by itself. T must be
cautious, because it is a solvent company paying its farmers, very suc-
cessful. Grande Cheese Co. has had a checkered career, and did involve
Mr. Bonanno initially, and it involved other people before that,and it
is now just Candella. '

" Whether any other people are in it, I do not know.

Senator DeConcint. Thank you very much. :

Mr. Slimovitz, what about unsecured creditors? What suggestions,
if any, do you have that we might consider to provide some protection
for those innocent victims of this organized crime activity ?

Mr. Suimovrrz. Unfortunately, there is not much you can do. They
have to be—perhaps it comes into, they should be more watchdogs of
their own credit, and keep a closer eye on things.

They would have no way of knowing of the transfer of this com-
pany, I am afraid. There is not much we can do. We try to protect
them and we do, as attorneys for the trustee and the trustees, investi-
gate all of these matters quite thoroughly—involving fraud. Whether
we are going to make a fee on the case or whether we are not going to
make a fee on the case, we feel that investigation and bankruptey is
paramount. And we fee] that if we are going to do a job, we want to do
the very best we can possibly in the bankruptcy field.

Senator DeCoxocrni. Do you think that the fee structure has any
bearing on the willingness of trustees to pursue frauds?

Mr. Suimovitz. I heard the prior witness testify that the fee struc-
ture gave him some trouble. I think that, yes, it does, to some extent,
if you find there is not enough money to compensate a trustee, you can-
not go very far; but there are ways of operating.

If you have a bankrupt estate where there is no money and it looks
like there is some fraud or something that should be investigated, you
make application to the court for instructions. You condense the credi-
tors, everybody should throw in 2 dollars—larger creditors. And they
put that in, they establish a fund.

Now you have the money to hire an attorney and make this investi-
gation, and you provide that if you recover, they will get paid back
their advances first. This is a beautiful vehicle, and we have used it a
number of times.

" Senator DeConcint. Successfully ?

Mr. Svtimovirz. Yes.
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Senator DeConcrnt. Do you see any merit in increasing those fees
based. on the recovery that might be made by pursuing a fraud ¢ Would
that encourage the trustee to be a little more aggressive ¢

Mzr. Stivovirz. I do not know. You run into the problem when you
present an application to the bankruptcy judge for fees, and you say,
“What kind of money did you produce?”

“Well, I produced ” .

Senator DeConcrnt. “I did not get any, but I tried hard.” Is that it?

Mr. StrmoviTz. Let’s say you produced $10,000, but you say he only

spent 5 hours doing that. “Yes, Judge, but because of my knowledgo

and expertise in this field—" )

Senator DeConornt. That is a good point.

Mr. SuimoviTz. There is not much you can do to compensate trustees,
other than on money.

Senator DrConcint. Did you bring in the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation on this case? :

Mr., St. PeTer. In my case, I reported to the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation and the U.S. district

Senator DEConornt. When did you do that?

Mr. St. Prrer. Right after this thing started.

Senator DeConcinNt. What kind of response did you get

" Mr. St. PeTER. I have heard nothing.

Senator DrConcint. Nothing back at all? ]

Mr. St. Perer. No. Since I am on record here, I want to publicly
praise the State of Wisconsin for the care and completeness of the re-
covery under their security, which helped us. ]

I certainly want to thank Judge Ihlenfeldt, because we did run a
bluff here, Senator, on these fellows. We have Slimovitz, who is a com-
petent man, and we have Judge Dale Thlenfeldt, who I consider one
of the best judges I have ever seen, a good circuit judge in Green Bay,
and we had the enraged dairy farmers of Wisconsin. No question this
was a cause celebre in Wisconsin. These people were not going to sit
around and let a few farmers get taken down the road.

- T want to compliment .Jack for his cooperation.

Senator DeConcint. I agree; those compliments are indeed deserved.
You cannot help but have a great deal of empathy for the unsecured
creditors who are really on the hook. .

Thanks to your State law and your expert representation, the farm-
ers were saved from huge losses, but it really disturbs us here to hear
that kind of testimony that an organized crime family as far away as
New York is able to milk $1 million out of a small business and indi-
viduals in Wisconsin. . i

Mr. Sumvovizz. Our investigation at the beginning of this case, weo
felt there was probably very little for unsecured creditors. We felt
thero was very little equity in any of the assets. And a lot of the moncy
came in from cashing in life insurance policies on the lives on the
officers.

Senator DrConcrnt, Thank you very much, gentlemen. We appre-
ciate your being with us.

The committee will stand in recess.

[Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the committee recessed, subject to the call of
the Chair.]}
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BANKRUPTCY FRAUD OVERSIGHT

FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 1980

U.S. Sexate, SuBcoMMITTEE 0N IMPROVEMENTS
' IN JUDICIAL MACHINERY,
CoMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Phoeniz, Ariz.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in the Board
of Supervisors Building, Phoenix, Ariz., Senator Dennis DeConcini
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. .
Also present: Romano Romani, staff director; Bob Feidler, chief
counsel; and Bill Christensen, investigator.

OPEI‘{ING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DeCONCINT

Senator DeConornt. The Subcommittee on Improvements in Judi- -

cial Machinery will come to order. Good morning, ladies and gentle-
men. We are here this morning to examine, in some detail, the problems
of bankruptey, fraud, and organized crime. The Subcommittee on Im-
provements in Judicial Machinery has jurisdiction over the Nation’s
bankruptcy laws. And, indeed, during the 95th Congress this subcom-
mittee, working with its sister subcommittes in the House of Repre-
sentatives, totally revised the Bankruptcy Code. This is an achieve-
ment of which we are all justly proud. The bankruptey laws had be-
come obsolescent and were no longer adequate to serve the needs of the
modern economy. :

During the many days of hearings and countless discussions associ-
ated with that work, the subcommittee began to accumulate a body of
evidence suggesting that traditional organized crime syndicates were
using bankruptey law and bankruptcy courts to rob the American pub-
lic of hundreds of millions of dollars annually. So serious did we con-
sider this problem that we would have preferred to lay the Bankruptcy
Code aside, until we had developed a strategy to deal with the abuse,

The subcommittee was ultimately persuaded, however, that a new
Bankruptey Code was absolutely imperative. Thus, at the time of
Senate passage I made a commitment that an investigation into the
abuse of bankruptey by organized, crime would be the subcommittes’s
No. 1 priority during the 96th Congress. These hearings represent the
partial implementation of that commitment. We have already had 2
days of hearings in Washington, we are now moving into other parts
of the country to obtain as accurate a picture as possible of the nature,
methods, and extent of bankruptey fraud and organized crime.

I should like to make it clear at this point that while the subcom-
mittee is concerned about all forms of bankruptey fraud, we are lim-
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iting these hearings to these abuses associated both with traditional
and nontraditional organized crime. Organized crime 1s a hydra-
headed monster, it is quick to exploit loopholes in the law and weak-
nesses in the law enforcement system.

I believe that the United States has become complacent about the
existence and growth of organized crime. I believe that we have de-
luded ourselves about its capacity to eat away and ultimately erode
the foundation of our society. Unfortunately, movies and books like
«“The Godfather” have tended to paint a rather benign picture of the
Mafia, Cosa Nostra, gangsters, but this picture is noth.ing'more.th.a-n
the romantic doodling of a motion picture industry, which itself is in-
volved in organized crime. Make no mistake about it ; the Mafia-type
gangster is a vicious and brutal outlaw. Still today the so-called “made
member” of the Mafia must participate in the murder of another hu-
man being. These organizations are held together by violence, extor-
tion and fear; they are neither romantic nor benign. _

Unless we begin to move rapidly and effectively against this men-
ace, we may well lose the capacity to act at all. To beat organized
crime we need commitments by the Government and cooperation by
all communities. But consider these facts: Mafia profits from the nar-
cotic trafic alone is reliably estimated at between $40 and $60 billion
annually; all tax free, I might add. If we include profits from por-
nography and gambling the total is easily in excess of $100 billion
annually. Much of this enormous illicit gain is invested into legitimate
business enterprises. Organized crime is bullish on America, and it is
becoming a major stoclholder in our Nation’s future. As the tentacles
of organized crime reach deeper into the legitimate business com-
munity it will become even more difficult to differentiate organized
erime from the rest of the community: furthermore, it will become
ever more difficult to gain the cooperation of the community to fight
organized crime.

"As a Nation we must face reality. The time has come, hopefully not
passed, to commit the manpower and resources necessary to do the job.
We continue to be passive about organized crime. We are essentially
saying that we will allow drugs and pornography to degrade our
youth and defile our national future. For those of you who represent
the law enforcement community, I want to continue to emphasize a
law enforcement commitment. Let me emphasize that our inability to
effectively deal with organized crime is no way a reflection upon the
capacity, commitment. and sacrifice of hundreds of fine men and
women ; rather, the fault lies with us, politicians and the public, who
have not given you the support you need. The fioht against organized
crime must, once again, be placed high on our list of National, State
and local priorities. ,

Our witnesses today are exceptionally well qualified to provide this
subcommittee with a thorough understanding of the problems of
organized crime in Arizona and their involvement in bankruptey
fraud. We will hear from law enforcement personnel and prosecutors
from all levels of government. We will also hear from members of the
bar and citizens who have been victimized by bankruptey frauds. We
will begin the hearings with a panel composed of Mr. Gene Ehmann
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oi the Quad State project; Mr. William Shaefer, who is assistant at-
torney general for criminal matters; and Mr. Jack Smythe, who is in
charge of the FBI Organized Crime Division in Arizona. These
gentlemen will provide us with comprehensive, historical overview
of the growth and evolution of organized crime in Arizona.

I would like to introduce the staff director of the subcommittee,
Mr. Romano Romani to my left; Mr. Feidler, general counsel of the
subcommittee; and Bill Christensen, member of the subcommittee’s
1m(r§st1§at1ve st}fiﬂ". . y

entlemen, thank you for being here this morning.
Mr. Ehmann, if you would plegse proceed. .

STATEMENT OF GENE EHMANN, ASSISTANT DEPUTY DIRECTOR,
ARIZONA DRUG CONTROL DISTRICT

Mr. Ermany. Senator, thank you very much for making me a part
of your inquiry into the organized crime and bankruptcy fraud, par-
ticularly as it relates to Arizona. In my capacity, which is that of
being in charge for the Arizona Drug Control District of our multi-
state projects and of our organized-crime component which houses
itself in our facility in Tucson, we have developed a number of ideas
regarding organized crime as it relates to Arizona. And, if I may, I
would like to share with you some of our thoughts in that area. Our
contact, because of the nature of our multistate projects, which at this
time mcludes. the five States of Arizona, Colorado, Utah, New Mexico,
and recently joining us, Nevada, and with some of the Federal agencies
with whom we deal, has led us to view organized crime, as you men-
tioned in your introductory statements, not just as traditional Mafia
intrusion into our lives but of virtually any organization which seems
to self-perpetuate itself towards economic gains illegally. That cer-
tainly has penetrated into our State.

We try to view this problem of organized crime as a whole, as some-
thing that deals with a fproblem not only within Arizona but outside
of Arizona, because we feel that the influence in Arizona is caused not
only by those individuals involved in crime within the State but also
by the influences from the east coast and from other areas where or-
ganized crime has been firmly entrenched for a number of years. I
believe that the state of affairs in Arizona now is at a very critical
stage. Where the east coast has been more obviously involved in crim-
inal activities through the objective in issue, which we’ve seen over
the years, we are, perhaps, where they were 20 or 25 years ago here in
our State. '

We've grown more slowly into the process, and by virtue of the dif-
ference in the problem here in Arizona, I believe it’s a much more in-
sdemus probglem.

prepared a number of graphies which, if I may, I'd like to set
on your easel, and if I could speak from t,hem, I vg:,)uld appreciate I;tls)

Mr. DeConornt. That’s fine, please proceed.

Mr. Eamanny. Although we are not in a position to only consider
the traditional Mafia approach in organized crime, but we’re consid-
ering during these hearings organized crime in general, as a generic
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problem. Fortunately for us and perhaps unfortunately for the tradi-
tional crime organizations we’ve had a number of years to study them,
and I believe they represent proportionately the kinds of problems
we’re dealing with. I believe it would be helpful to discuss this ever
so briefly so that we can see how it reflects in Arizona.

Approximately two.dozen organized crime families are generally
recognized of a Mafia-type in the country. It’s fairly obvious to see
that the concentration has been, for a number of years, on the east
coast : Five of the families being headed in New York and the rest of
them spread out. Again, a concentration on the east of the Missis-
sippi. In the west several families are recognized, one in Colorado, a
few in California. The profile of the families, particularly in Colo-
rado and here in California, has been significantly different from
the profile that has been established for those east of the Mississippi.

A looser conglomeration of thieves and criminals, a much greater
use of the nontraditional Mafia figure within that family; in other
words, they’re subcontracting a lot of work to a greater extent than
those individuals on the east coast. Now what we’re dealing with in all
of those families, estimated by law enforcement to be somewhere be-
tween 6,000 to 10,000 Mafia-made soldiers or warriors, as they would
call them, the greatest proportion of those individuals reside and op-
erate within the area east of the Mississippi, generally extending from
New York City and moving over into Illinois.

As you move from the East to the West the profile of the organized
crime families vary considerably, and the difference between east and
west is considerable. It’s our theory, without attempting to categorize
to the point that we restrict ourselves in our thinking, that the orga-
nized crime difference is similar to the sociological difference that
may exist between the States themselves on the West and the East.

The size of the States on the eastern part of the United States is
smaller than the size of the States out west. The development in cer-
tain areas, particularly as population has slowly moved west, has also
proportionately been different. We have large States out here, some of
which are larger than several other States back on the east coast.

I have a chart here which will illustrate that. This is an approximate
map of Arizona as it exists, and with the greater metropolitan masses.
Of course, Phoenix in the greater metropolitan area and its relatively
larger cities, and Tucson with its other large metropolitan mass. When
we consider the State as a whole we have approximately 28/ million
people that reside in the State. Our State is about 118,000 square miles,
and that’s significant to us, because when we compare that to some of
the things that go into the east coast States, it will illustrate, with this
overlay, the six New Kngland States and New York in total size are
only 8,000 square miles larger than the State of Arizona. This, again,
is an approximate, proportionate map which overlays the six New
England States and New York over Arizona.

Sount Mere
Porwanos
10.000-42,000

#1000 100000

191,000+ 110000

g 301000-100.000

50,0000

KEY

crs

87
AR!ZONA

ARIZONA
113,900

2.631.000 twre)

.
L]
L4

|

NEW ENOLAND s NEW YORK

7 BTATES

118,000
30,815,000 Gera)




A

-

88

As you can see by fitting the various parts in the blank spots that
exist, what, we’re talking about here is & population base in the New
England-New York area of about 31 million, 32 million people being
squeezed into a geographical area approximately the size of Arizona,
T%e obvious nature of the crimes that has evolved has been exactly
that : more obvious and more identifiable.

Organized crime, whether it be the Mafia or other organizations
which are similarly intruding into our life through criminal activities,
have been identified because of some of the strong-arm tactics, some of
the methods that were used in the New England and New York area
during the early part of the 20th century: loansharking, some of the
vice crimes, very obvious, very overt crimes through which they made
& great deal of money. The same has not been true for us in Arizona,
What has happened for us in Arizona is that because of the relatively
smaller size of population in a relatively larger State, the sociology of
the State has prohibited individuals coming from outside or within
and imposing upon the citizens of this State the same kinds of crimes
that have occurred traditionally back East. The strong-arm tactics
haven’t worked out here,

The western mentality, the wide-open feeling of the State and of
the sociology have prohibited that. So what has happened, particularly
in the last 30 years, is that some of the individuals within the Stafe
and from without the State have studied humans, and in studying the
humans within our State have determined that the same methods would
not work in Arizona as have worked on the east coast.

Thirty years ago some of the traditional organized erime people and
the Mafia, particularly, since we’re using them as illustrative of what
we’re talking about, moved into our State. They bought land. Individ-
uals, for instance, from the Zerilli family out of Detroit, individuals
from the Bonanno family, people from the Chicago area, the Ac-
cardo’s, and other people from that area came in, bought land, are
gperating legitimate businesses based on that land usage in our own

tate.

[An illustration showing organized-crime families in the United
States follows:]
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What is illustrative, I think, also of this map is that many times
people will state that sometimes as high as 85 percent of the land in
Arizona, in this whole area, is Government owned ; that in some way
the Indian reservation or Federal or State lands is owned, and so that
we only have 15 percent of our land. People have a difficult time under-
standing why they would come into this State to perpetrate, for
instance, land frauds. If we look at it from this perspective of the
overlay, we can see that we would have about 20,000 square miles of
land if we only represented ourselves to have 15 percent available for
usage ; that’s larger than Vermont and Massachusetts and Connecticut
put together. That may put into proportion for us to a greater extent
why it is that people come to our State.

Our State, typically, has not reacted to the importation of the other
State criminals and to other State citizens that have moved here, as
you indicated, for the same reasons everybody else does, for the
weather, for the standard tourist reasons, for the availability of cer-
tain things in our State that aren’t available back there: the land, the
wide open spaces. We have not rejected that. With the mentality that
exists in Arizona, the “welcome everyone in” we have allowed, un-
wittingly, a number of people to entrench themselves into our society.

At the same time, I don’t believe the legislation in our own State has
typically acknowledged the kinds of crimes that were being perpe-
trated under our noses, the kind of entrenchment through the cor-
porate structure, through some of the dand fraud schemes and mecha-
nisms which have been discovered over the last 15 years, 10 years, more
specifically.

Additionally we have, as a problem for us, in some instances, a
rather wide or rather large border area, totally around the State. Also
we have about 360 miles along the lower part of Arizona which is
tangent to Mexico. Typically, that is very good for us, but there are
.organized crime problems that occur as a result. There have been
identified 27 or 28 different organized crime families that operate for
narcotic purposes, major families between Arizona and Mexico. These
are nontypical Mafia families, they are Mexican Mafia, sometimes
called, but they are narcotics importers and purveyors, and what we
have been finding is that not only are they relating between our State
and the other four States involved in our project, the four-corner
States and Nevada, but also that what they are doing is they’re utiliz-
ing our funds from illegal narcotics activities to finance other kinds of
illegal activities: land fraud perpetration, corporate schemes, and so
forth. So by virtue of our large size and our small population density
and the reluctancy on the part of our citizens to try and forestall the
organized crime tactics that have taken place from those people who
have intruded on us from outside, our legislative process has been some-
what sluggish in recognizing some of the more sophisticated schemes
that have been taking place.

The response on our part has been to organize a number of crime-
fighting mechanisms including several multistate regional projects.
‘While recognizing that we’re not fighting a very defined problem, that
while we see what it is that traditional Mafia crimes have included,
and while we have included those, usually after the facts, we really
don’t know precisely what it is that this other type of organized crime
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is doing to us, and that’s exactly what’s happening, they’re perpetrat-
g acts against us, and typically, law enforcement, unfortunately,
has been having to catch up with this after the fact.

One of the things that has evolved almost naturally has been the
development of a number of multistate regional projects, which in-
clude these areas which are outlined with different colors, and the way
that these outlined areas came about was through common communi-
cation among those areas, determined that these areas were suffering
from similar types of problems.

So what has evolved almost naturally over the last 5 years and ac-
celerating within the last 114 to 2 years is the development of some of
these multistate regional projects which are organizing themselves
toward a common purpose, and yet all with the common end of
fighting this organized crime problem, whether it be in narcotics or
the traditional crime area, white-collar area, or whatever. The ad-
vantage of these has been for us that there is some autonomy and
some individuality given to the problems within the particular areas.
For us to view that there is a single problem or single common prob-
lem that exists between the east coast and our own State, for instance,
would be rather foolish. We can’t apply the same techniques toward
investigation or prosecution that are applied back on the east coast, it
simply hasn’t worked, and it won’t ever work. So while we have to
look at the whole country as being pertinent to our problem, we also
have to view the fact that Arizona is singular and unique, and some
of the areas that we have discussed here so far, I believe, gives some
credence to that. ‘

The main tie-in component that exists, the continuing of thread here
and among all of these projects is basically the end toward combating
organized crime in the broadest and most generic sense of the word,
and by using common communications to do so.

So while we have been able to identify some problems that may
overlap from one area to another, we haven’t been able to continue the
communicative method within the projects themselves. That, for us,
has been very critical.
hSenzator DeCoxcint. Can you identify the different multistate groups
there?

Mr. Esmann. Yes, sir, I can. The States outlined in yellow are
known as the Western States Information Network and include
Hawaii, Alaska, and all of the Pacific States. The Quad State was
known as the Quad State for its four States, Arizona, New Mexico,
Colorado and Utah, and have recently been joined by Nevada, and are
soon to be joined by west Texas.

The Mid-Western Organized Crime Information Center is what is
depicted by the blue outline there, and includes all of those States in
the Central, Northern part of the United States. The Regional Or-
ganized Crime Information Center, which is headquartered in
Memphis, Tenn., and, in fact, the oldest of these such projects, in-
cludes all of the Southeastern States from Texas all the way up to
West Virginia and Virginia. There is a forming project right now in
the Great Lakes-Atlantic area which will include everytrfling from
Indiana all the way over to and including New Jersey.

[Mlustration of multistate crime fighting groups follow :]
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In the Northeastern part of the United States is the New England
Police Administrative Council, which include the six New England
States. Bach of those areas has seen a different particular problem
that has emerged. In the New England area, for instance, they have
had a lot of arson problems. Something, by the way, which is begin-
ning to emerge in both Phoenix and the Tucson area, obviously orga-
nized-crime related, and all of the fires that have been perpetrated,
specifically insurance, fraud, and that type of scheme, have been
identified with organized-crime efforts.

In the Southeast, their project developed as a result of what they
refer to as the Dixie Mafia, a non-Italian, nontraditional Mafia orga-
nization, but was a rather vicious traveling criminal problem through-
out the Southeast, and there was no effective way on a local basis to
deal with the problem that had emerged, so these States banded to-
gether rather casually, established a commuications network and be-
gan exchanging information about some of the local criminals who
would leave prison and immediately began perpetrating crimes again
in the Southeast.

So it was in 1972 when the ROCIC emerged, and it was on that
model that many of the other groups have patterned themselves.

It has come to our attention rather painfully that not only are we
at a point here in Arizona where we believe, without being too dra-
matic, that we are ready to go one way or the other, that we are
going to be realizing the same kinds of problems that the east coast
does, and for very selfish and jealous reasons we don’t want that to
happen, but also that we really aren’t precisely sure what the problem
is. We have discovered that part of the problem is white-collar crime;
these are the more sophisticated crimes. We are the answer for orga-
nized crime in Arizona, because the more overt kinds of crimes that we
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identified years ago have been stopped. What else is happening, we’re
not sure, sut we believe that part of the answer is not only some of the
solutions that I would offer here, but also identifying, if we can, what
organized crime is up to.

enator DeConcint. Is the Quad State effort, at least in Colorado
and Arizona, directed more toward narcotics or general organized
crime activities?

Mr. Eamann. The project itself was designed to accommodate both
narcotics and organized crime. The Colorado component has within
it both organized crime and narcotics investigators who work hand
and glove, as is the case in Arizona. What we have seen in Colorado,
for instance, is that, one of the traditional organized-crime farilies
currently led by the small dons, has involved itself in both kinds of
organized crime, the kind that existed on the east coast from loan-
sharking to white-collar crime and narcotics activities, It is particu-
larly there we have seen that the financing of other crimes has occurred
through the profits made from illegal narcotics activity. Arizona has
been concentrating its efforts in both areas. The primary interest has
been toward narcotics, but we have increasingly seen that other types
of organized-crime people and figures are financing these narcotics
activities. Almost unwittingly we find ourselves drawn into the arena
of having to fight more types of organized crime by virtue of that
involvement.

Mr. DeCowncint. Thank you very much, Mr. Ehmann.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM SHAEFER, REPRESENTING OFFICE OF
ATTORNEY GENERAL, STATE OF ARIZONA

Mr. Smagrer. Senator, I too want to thank you for the opportunity
to participate in these hearings, and to say a few words about the
threat of orgunized crime in Arizona and the response that has been
mounted in years past.

I have been in Arizona for 20 years and I have been a prosecutor
for more than that. I came to Arizona from the Department of Justice.
I want to talk this morning about prosecution in Arizona and our
posture in the past and perhaps something about the present posture
in regard to organized crime.

I think it must be obvious to anyone who is familiar with law
enforcement in Arizona that until very recently we have been ill-
equipped to handle anything of the magnitude of organized crime.
When I say “ill-equipped,” I speak of something more than hardware;
that too has been a handicap in the past and perhaps is still a
handicap. A few years ago we did not have a State crime lab, and a
few years before that we probably had no crime labs at all that were
capable of sophisticated analysis work. Hardware was a problem,
but we were ill-equipped, in my estimation, in more important ways:
we lacked coordination, and we lacked sophistication.

I have been prosecuting in Arizona since 1961 and until the last few
years the statewide prosecution effort has never been united and has
never been able to mount an effort to meet something like the challenge
of intelligent, organized, and sophisticated criminals.

Traditionally, State prosecution offices in Arizona have been pro-
vincial. We didn’t know in years past what organized crime was, we
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didn’t know an organized criminal when we saw one, and we didn’t
know how to detect what he was doing, if he was doing anything. We
not only didn’t know, it seemed as though, and I’'m sure it was true,
that we didn’t have time to know or to find out. We were busy taking
care of the normal street crimes, we were constantly understafted, our
trial schedules were always overcrowded, most of us were part time
until very recently. We didn’t know what any of the other counties
were doing in the same areas we were working in every day. A few
county attorneys had investigators and we had no regular or per-
manent grand juries. A 2-week trial was a long one, and if someone
had told us some years ago that we were going to have to be in court
on one case for 2 months, a number of offices would have had to
practically fold up. They could not have accommodated that. But
worse than this, I think, was the fact that we had no one to help us
who was appearing on the horizon, and no one out there was telling
us what was waiting for us just around the corner. There was no
preparation for what was to come. No one had planned, and very few
had had the time or the inclination to look ahead to see what other
areas had encountered and to predict what was going to happen in
Arizena.

Once it was known that there was a thing called organized crime
and we, the prosecutors, saw it in our back yards, we realized how
ignorant and ill-equipped we were, we also realized that we had better
do something.

But what? That was the question. One or two offices created what
were really informal special units of experienced prosecutors to con-
centrate on organized crime-type cases. I think it is probably true
that where those units existed the people who were in them had never
really tried what we might call an organized-crime-type case. That
kind of obligation usually fell to those who had been in the office the
longest or had the most experience, and it simply gravitated to them;
there were only a few of these, and they were really informal and they
were composed of only a handful of men. There was not the time and
effort and money to do more than that. And very few of these people,

I believe, knew anything about organized crime. What they did
know, it seems, and I happened to be one of them, was mostly things
that they had taken away from seminars and conferences in Chicago
and New York that were put on maybe once or twice a year. And these
people were not working full time at organized crime even within that
office for those units, and they, too, were doing it after they had fin-
ished with the rape and murder cases and the burglary cases and the
arson cases that just wouldn’t wait.

These efforts, unfortunately. really accomwlished very little if
anvthing. They did. however, heighten the realization of how little we
really did know and how little we were nrepared. Our sophistication
took an upturn with the advent of LEAA money. That monev per-
mitted us to purchase tools that we never had. and it allowed nrosecu-
tors to organize a bit more and specialize a bit more, but that was
only a beginning. As all of us knew, the LEAA money, and similar
tvpes of monev. were really seed monev; it was still up to us to put
together some kind of an organized and sustained effort.
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Mr. Smarrer. The attorney general’s office is one; I believe what
Gene has talked about is another area where that can be developed.

Senator DeConcint. Would you say we have come a long way in the
realization of the problem from the standpoint of the prosecution ?

Mr. SgaEFER. Ol yes, I believe that’s true. That seems to have hap-

pened in the last few years, and I think that really is the first step,
that has to be done; it has to be realized, and computers themselves.
I use the word “computer,” that to me is perhaps a word that takes
into its aegis everything that could be into some kind of an automated
system to collect and spit out information. That is a very new area,
and I think that is an area that most prosecutors, most law enforce-
ment agencies that deal with prosecutors every day have not been
familiar with until very recently. We are experimenting with those
now. We’re just b~ginning to see how that can be expanded to fulfill
the function that we think something like that has to fulfill.

One ancillary area that I'm very familiar with currently is the
death penalty. That does not exist in death penalty cases; unfortu-
nately, it should. It’s the same thing with organized crime. We're
beginning to realize that perhaps we can collect some of that infor-
mation and we can make it available to many more people than was
ever possible before. And I believe that we have made efforts and we
are making efforts; however, it’s going to require more than we cur-
rently have.

I doubt very much if we can do this on our current budgets; I be-
lieve we will need help. I think there will have to be an infusion of
Federal money for men and equipment, but money alone will not do
it. I think that has been one of the mistakes in the past with Federal
money ; too often it seems that the money has been given and received
with little realization by either the giver or the receiver as to how it
could and should be used most efficiently.

There was not enough education to go with it. It will not do that
much good to give money to set up a unit of organized crime prosecu-
tors if they are not first instructed what organized crime is, where it
can be found, and how one spots it when he sees it, and then once he
knows what it is, what he does with it, and how he gets it to court.

- And I believe there is one overriding thing even with the realiza-
tion and the sophistication, and that is that nothing can really be ac-
complished without a leader, without someone, without some agency
that can galvanize the people into the effort that’s needed. We have,

I think, begun on that task, but there is still quite a ways to go.

Thank you, Senator.
Senator DeCoxcint. What is the monetary amount that the State

spends in your area of organized crime ?

Mr. Sgarrer. Senator, I would have to leave that, I believe, to the
further witnesses to come. Mr. Corbin and Mr. McDonnell could prob-
ably address that better than I could.

Senator DeConcint. In your experience of this evolution toward
awareness and sophistication, do you find a need to have cooperative
efforts with all law enforcement, and what is your overall judgment
of that cooperation in Arizona?

Mr. Smarrer. The answer to the first question is without question;
there must be, and there must be a regular exchange of information
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tey frauds have been perpetrated and individuals have been
gigé{er;li):edy; I believe the U.S.pattornq,y will touch upon that aspect.

There is a new bankruptey legislation that has been implemented
recently, we haven’t—I really can’t comment on the impact of that
at this time, because we haven’t had enongh of a track record to really
understand what the full implications of the law are and how we will
be affected. Probably as we have more contacts in that area we will
be better able to assess how it is working. . .

Other areas that we found, particularly in the financial crimes area,
and I might point out in all of the areas of criminal activity that
I am going to touch upon, there is generally concurrent jurisdiction
between local and Federal authorities. Another area would be land
frauds which were brought to public attention here in the past few
years; there has been a strong, concerted effort by local and Federal
authorities in this area which has immacted fav'orn.bl_v‘ I think, upon
the community, but we find many of the same individuals who have
been involved in the land frauds are now moving into other areas
such as franchise frauds, and this is an area where we are having more
contacts with the organized-crime-type figure.

Another area in financial crimes would be front-end loan scams;
this is the type of fraud that is prevalent in Arizona. If I had to
point out what we in the FBI feel is the largest area of organized
crime involvement in the State of Arizona, I would say investments
of capital into legitimate businesses is an area where it is very difficult
to pinpoint the economic impact upon the citizens of this State.

If you consider the economic situation today, when mortgage money
or capital for investment is limited in legitimate channels, the oppor-
tunity of an individual who has created large liquid assets through
racketeering activities in an Eastern State, who comes to this State
and invests in businesses, in land, in restaurants and bars, and so
forth, how this impacts upon our community is almost impossible to
understand. ‘

However, we know it is happening. We have legislation, the Rico
Statute, and the State of Arizona has recently passed legislation very
similar to the Federal statutes which attempts to cut off the invest-
ment of capital in legitimate businesses. However, the prosecution and
the investigation of these crimes is extremely difficult due to the
nebulous nature of the activity.

Aside from financial crimes, we do find that racketeering goes on
on an incidental basis bv organized crime in Arizona: Extortion of
credit transactions, gambling, prostitution, and so forth. Drugs is a
major problem that I think Mr. Ehmann had pointed out earlier. We
haven’t found any significant control over racketeering in the State
of Arizona by the traditional La Cosa Nostra organized-crime
families.

However, we feel that as the population growth in the State of
Arizona continues to accelerate that the very definite possibility does
exist, that there will be encroachments by the traditional organized-
crime families into racketeering in the State of Arizona.

Another area where we have involvement by organized crime is in
the area of arson. Arson is becoming a problem in the State of Ari-
zona. A little further along I would like to illustrate an arson incident
that involved the FBI and local authorities in Arizona.
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Now, in recognizing an awareness on the part of people that orga-
nized crime is here, that they are involved in illegal activities, is the
first step; that when the public is aware of it, when legislators are
aware of it and they become alarmed at it, then possibly effective
action can be taken by the investigative arms of the law.

There are certain tools which we do have to combat organized
crime, probably one of the most important and particularly in this
neriod of budgetary restraint on all levels of government is coopera-
tion between all law enforcement agencies actively involved in com-
bating organized crime. We of the FBI and in the State of Arizona
are aware of the need for cooperation. We’re outnumbered. Our re-
sources are limited by budgetary restraints and we must cooperate
and I think together we are making great strides in Arizona in the
area of cooperative efforts.

There are certain tools—I think earlier on, Mr. Chairman, you
mentioned the question of privacy rights versus the societal rights,
and the swinging of the pendulum back and forth. In combating
organized crime I think we touch very strongly in that area. In
reactive crimes, a bank robbery or so forth, when the investigator
goes to the bank and asks: “Has a crime been committed, and which
way did they go, what did they look like,” witnesses actively cooper-
ate, descriptive information is obtained and when prosecution is forth-
coming, the witnesses come forward readily to help in the prosecution.

However, in organized-crime investigations this does not seem to
be the case. In many instances there is no awareness that a crime has
been committed, and the uncovering of the crime is based upon the
effort of the investigator himself. If the organized-crime investigator
remained in his office and waited for people to come in and tell him
that crimes have been committed, I think he would be sort of like
the Maytag repairman. He wouldn’t have many callers. So it’s incum-
bent upon the investigative agency to go out and actively seek the
crime, in order to do this there are certain techniques that have to be

utilized, which bring into question the privacy issue: Informants, the
utilization of informants is one area. '

Yesterday I was talking to our investigators regarding the bank-
ruptev frauds, and asking them what is the major problem in the area,
and the answer was that we don’t know the crime’s been committed
until the horse is gons. When a bankruptey bustout scam is being
nerpetrated the individual comes in and he borrows on short-term
loans, and he pays off small-amount loans, and building up his eredit
rating for the big kill. So we never know that a crime is imminent
until it has occurred.

The only way in the bankruptcy area we might be forewarned is
to have informant information that somebody is anticipating this par-
ticular action, then the possibility exists to conduct an investigation
and be ready for the bustout when it occurs.

Another area of investigative needs is electronic surveillance., The
State of Arizona has a law providing for court-monitored electronic
surveillance, the Federal court has title 3. which allows us to conduct
court-monitored electronic surveillance. This is essential to actively
getting to the major figures in organized crime. The top figures in or-
ganized crime do not get out onto the street and handle the confronta-
tions which can be monitored by law enforcement on the street level.
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A third tool again—in going over these, all of these are currently

under scrutiny and consideration in Congress. I believe, as to its im-
act upon the privacy issue itself—a third area is witness protection.
n instances where witnesses are reluctant to testify for fear of re-

prisal, the only alternative is to have a system which allows for the
Government to bring people under their protection and to relocate
and to previde them with new identities. In many instances the wit-
nesses are criminals themselves, and there is a grave concern about
placing criminals from one community into another, but this is an es-
sential tool to effective combating of organized crime.

A fourth technique is the investigative grand jury. I think this is
positively essential. There is consideration again today being given to
the grand jury system. It’s vitally important to organized crime
prosecutions.

A fifth technique is the undercover operation. In Phoenix there
have been joint undercover operations and there have been undercover
operations undertaken by individual agencies, all of which have been
effective in getting at criminals who otherwise might not have been
detected.

I mentioned arson earlier. We had an investigation that seemed to
illustrate all of these techniques and how they can effectively be imple-
mented into combating crime. A local individual in Phoenix, Ariz.,
who owned a restaurant and bar fell on hard times and he wanted to
collect insurance for an arson of his restaurant, so he contacted a friend
of his, an associate of his, in a large eastern city, who is going to put
him in touch with an arsonist who handled the job. The arsonist who
he selected to handle the job was an informant of the FBI who was
involved in an undercover operation at that time, fronting the under-
cover operation. And he gave to the informant the contract for the
burning of the restaurant in Phoenix, Ariz. The informant traveled
to Phoenix, conversation between the individual who wanted his res-
taurant burned and the informant were electronically monitored, gain-
ing evidence as to the intent of the individual and the involvement of
his associate in the eastern city. The result was that the arson was fore-
stalled, the individual was convicted and sentenced to jail, and the
individual who had arranged for the arson was convieted also, and
went to jail. The informant was then placed under the witness pro-
tection program, and was taken out of his contacts with his former
individuals and associates. This, I think, illustrates the importance of
these techniques and how their utilization is necessary.

In conclusion, I might touch on two things that I feel inhibits effec-
tive law enforcement in this area. We in the FBI are cognizant of
privacy issues; we feel strongly that the rights of the individual should
to protected. At the same time, we need fo be able to protect society
and impact in the combating of organized crime.

One area that we are having difficulty in is the implementation of
the Freedom of Information Act and the Privacy Act. Personally, in
my contacts with individuals in organized crime investigations and
the investigators of the FBI, we have had direct contact with people
who have refused to provide information for fear of disclosure under
the Freedom of Information Act and the Privacy Act.
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A second area is the right to financial privacy laws, and in the area
of economic crimes, access to third party records is essential to proving
the flow of organized crime money, the extent of organized crime
money. And the burden placed upon the court in implementing the
right to Financial Privacy Act is burdensome, and it’s difficult for the
investigator in his efforts.

Well, I have nothing more, I hope I have been of some help.

Senator DeConcinI. Yes, you have. Let me ask a couple of questions.
You made some reference to a growing number of prominently known,
identifiable people in organized crime who are moving to Arizona. Is
Sal Bonanno the kind of person or individual you are referring to?
Is there evidence of a growing exodus of organized crime figures
from other parts of the country to Arizona?

Mr. Smyrae. It’s hard to answer that question. I wouldn’t say that
we would see a high level of organized crime figures coming to Arizona
for the purpose of implementing racketeering or the placing of a group
of soldiers in the community. However, I think the way it will be done
would be for associates—the Cosa Nostra has its membership and its
leadership and structure. These individuals are the benefactors of the
organized-crime activity in their specific community, and it wouldn’t
be the type of thing that they would want to do, to come to a new area
and start the program going. However, associates of these individuals
would; they would come, say, to Phoenix, Ariz,, and then with the
blessing and the support of, be it monetary, be it the need for muscle
on a given occasion——

Senator DrCowornt. Is there that kind of organization here now,
associates from recognizable organized crime families, or entities, that
do operate in Arizona under some kind of direction or some kind of
tacit approval from outside the State?

Mr. SmyTHE. Yes. .

Senator DeConcint. Is that the trend that you are referring to—
or that I am referring to—that is growing?

Mr. SmyrHE. That is the trend T am referring to. .

Senator DeCoxcint. How much has it grown in the past 5 years, in
your opinion ? .

Mr. Syyrae. I think that the Don Bolles murder had a restraining
effect upon this. The media involvement following that murder, the
investigation put a lot of heat on, and it inhibited the growth. But
I think that—— .

Senator DeConcint. Prior to that, what was your observation ?

Mr. SmyrrE. Prior to that, I don’t think Arizona was that attrac-
tive. The population growth in the past, what, 5, 6, 7 years is the major
factor, and I think that right now—someone earlier said that we’re
at a crossroads now as far as organized crime is concerned. .

Senator DeConcint. Does the FBI have a list or the ability to esti-
mate how many of these operations are actively being pursued now in
Arizona? I am not going to ask you for the names; I just want to know
how far you have gone into it. .

Mr. Smytae. Well, we are in the process of upgrading our ability
to know when they’re here. We are surprised, quite often, that—

Senator DEConcint. When they are here ?

Mr. Smyruae. That they are here.
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. $en3bor DeConcint. And quite often you don’t know what they’re

doing ?

ﬁnlgr. SmyreE. That’s correct. We then institute investigations to
out.

Senator DeConcint. How many investigations on what you would
consider significant organized-crime entities or individuals do you
have going on in the State of Arizona ?

Mr. SyuyTHE. I wouldn’t like to comment, on that.

Senator DeConarni. Do you have active investigations in land
fraud and bankruptey fraud?

Mr. SmytmE. We have active investigations in land fraud ; I believe
they’re running down at this time. We do not have any active—let me
qualify that. We have a few investigations in the bankruptey area. It
is not one of our major problems; it is something that we are aware
of and are concerned with, but it 1s not the major investigative prob-
lem that we have.

Mr. DeConcint. Do you have any estimate or can you help the com-
mittee have a better understanding of the dollar amount of money and
of investments of illegal dollars made into legitimate businesses in
Arizona? Are we talking about hundreds of thousands or hundreds of
millions ? )

Mr. SuyrHE. Sure, talking about hundreds of millions, but I cannot
give you a figure, because I would say that probably every week I am
informed of ancther individual who has an investment in the State of
Arizona that we aren’t aware of. The problem in that is that you know
there are no contractual arrangements between the front individual
and the man who actually puts up the money, the man who is fronting
it—all the paperwork is in his name, or associates of his, but the—the
man who actually put up the money, he gets his percentage.

Mr. DeCoxcint. You say you don’t know exactly, but I gatlier from
your testimony you think it’s a growing problem and it’s happening
more frequently. Is that a fair statement? - ‘

Mr. SmyraE. That is correct.

Mr. DeConcint. You do think it may be in the hundreds of millions
of dollars. What is the FBI doing, without designating specific people
or cases, to combat or investigate it ?

Mr. SmyraE. We have active investigation under the RICO statute.

Mr. DeConcint. Now, under the RICO statute in Arizona?

Mr. SmyrHE. In Arizona.

Mr. DeConcint. Mr. Smythe, often it’s been mentioned to me and
other Senators that the FBI does not cooperate wholly with local
and State law enforcement officials. There are exceptions, of course,
and I know of some. What is the attitude of the FBI here? What is
your policy ¢ Will you do a joint case with a local prosecutor or a local
police department, or do you have any policy or direction that it has
to be run completely by the I'BI ?

ﬂ'MIt‘,.s SuxraE. No; our policy here is to seek out joint investigative
efforts.

Mr. DeConcini. And vou do participate in those efforts?

Mr. SuyrHE. Yes. we do.

Mr. DeConornt. On a regular basis ?

Mr. SmyTHE. Yes, sir, on a regular basis.
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Mr. DeCowncint. I have no further questions.

Gentlemen, thank you very much for your oversight of the problem.
I appreciate your time and thank the agencies that permitted you to
be here today.

[ Whereupon, a recess was taken. ]

Mr. DeConcini. Our next witness is the distinguished attorney gen-
eral of Arizona, Robert Corbin. Thank you, Bob, for your assistance
and cooperation with these hearings. Mr. Corbin is accompanied by
Phil McDonnell, assistant attorney general.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT CORBIN, ATTORNEY GENERAL, STATE OF
ARIZONA, ACCOMPANIED BY PHIL McDONNELL, ASSISTANT
ATTORNEY GENERAL, SPECIAL PROSECUTION DIVISION

Mr. CoreIn. Thank you, Senator, for giving me the opportunity to
testify at these important hearings today. Organized crime and bank-
ruptcy fraud are two very serious problems facing the people of
Arizona.

Some of the things that we have done in an attempt to try to get into
this area was that we've wanted to do like the Government did a num-
ber of years ago with the Capones and those kinds of people. It’s very
difficult to prove that the higher echelon committed murder or burglary
or anything of that nature. We felt that the best way to get them is
through their income or sales tax areas, because those people who are
in organized crime, making illegal moneys, just in most instances aren’t
reporting it.

We did go to the legislature last year asking for more people, investi-
gators in particular in that area, because that’s a fairly simple thing
to investigate and prosecute, you either look at their records, and you
can observe the people who go in there and things of that nature, see
if they’re reporting it on their sales tax, but we didn’t get any. There
1s only one investigator in the State of Arizona to work income tax,
and there is none for sales tax.

Senator DrConocint. Is that in your office?

Mr. Corein. Noj it’s under Revenue. Phil has nine investigators on
our budget, and last year we took two of them to work in the sales tax
and income tax areas, because there wasn’t anybody else doing it, and
unfortunately or fortunately, whichever way you wish to look at it,
no one else in the State has the jurisdiction to even see sales tax or
income tax records, and I cannot even discuss by statute those cases
under investigation or not under investigation under the State law. We
were given one attorney, and I don’t know what good that one attorney
is going to do us in the office, because he’s not a trained investigator, so
for that reason we did put two of our own investigators who were work-
ing white-collar crimes to work sales tax. We have got a few indict-
ments, and there are some more under investigation right now, but I
won’t name who they are because I can’t.

In addition to that we went to the Department of Public Safety,
Mr. Hoye, and asked if Mr. Hoye could give us some people, because
we didn’t have them, to get into the oreanized-crime area where it was
involved statewide. He was nice enough to give us seven of his people,
he brought them out of other divisions of his office to work with
Phil’s unit in the organized-crime area.
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We have seen recommendations from the two, the only two budget
committees to the legislature to decide what to do with those seven
people ; one of the budget committee recommendations is to send four
of those people back to their regular assignment, leaving us three, and
the one that the legislature usually follows has recommended that all
seven go back to their duty assignments.

So at that particular point in i{ime we’re not going to have any
investigators either in our DPS or in my office to work the organized-
crime area in the State of Arizona.

Senator DECcencint. Excuse me. Bob, is it safe to say that there is a
lack of support or lack of awareness on the part of the legislature
when it comes to funding : his type of effort ?

Mr. Corsiw. I would have to agree with you, Senator, that that’s part
of the case, and that’s why I welcome this hearing.

Senator DECoxcint. Why do you think that is the case ?

Mr. Corein. I think there are manv reasons, Senator. To be quite
honest with you there are people who don’t want to see me get people,
because they’re afraid politically or whatever it may be. There are
people who just don’t like lawyers out there, and I think they think
we're necessary evils. They’d like to see us go away, but we can’t.
And there are just many reasons in my opinion, as to why we run
into these types of things. We had a meeting, because we’re trying to
find people where we can find them, and I’ve always said I’ll steal
investigators or get help wherever I can get them to try to solve our
problem. Last week we had all of our State regulatorv agencies,
they came into the office to see if we could tighten up and better stop
these people from getting licensed, because it’s much easier to stop
them from being licensed than to license them and let them go out and
commit their offenses under the criminal statutes, and then try to get
the evidence to prosecute them under that.

And it was so frustrating just to sit there and listen. For instance,
Robbie Robertson, who’s got liquor, it’s his job to go out and investi-
gate these liquor licenses. He has two investigators in his office. Those
two investigators cennot get out in the field, because they spend all
their time answering the phone and taking the people who come to
the desk. And we know there are bars right here in Phoenix and the
State who are owned by organized-crime people. It’s a good way to
find out who they are if we can tighten up on our licensing procedure.
If we can get more information on the application, if we can have
people make further investigations on these people who are applying
for licenses, we can deny the licensees from owning these bars and these
restaurants in these areas.

But again. it all comes hack to manpower, Senator. If you don’t
have the people, you can’t get the job done.

And we foresee, and honestly we know. I just looked at a report here
a couple of weeks ago naming names of peovle who are here from
Buffalo, Cleveland, New Jersey, from Florida, from Denver, from
Chicago, who are here. And we anticipate a much greater problem.
We are a growing State, there’s money to be made in Arizona, and that
brings them into these areas. .

Our new criminal code is an excellent criminal code. We are right
now trying to tighten up in some areas so that we can make it a little
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stronger, hopefully we’ll get that done. But we have the RICO Statute
in Arizona, same as the Federal Government has, We have used it, and
the last time T checked, about seven times already in the last year.

We're trying to get onto it, but it’s the same story. If you don’t
have the beople, you can’t get the job done.

Senator DeCoNcrnt, Do you see a growing trend of more organized-
crime activities coming to Arizona from without the State?

Mzr. Corsx, Yes, sir, we do. : '

Senator DeConGrnt. What kind of an increase i:ave you witnessed
since you have been in office ¢

Mr. Corery. It’s very difficult to say. T’m not sure when these people
got here, that’s my problem; they may have come 2 years, they may
have come last year. We know they are here, and if we don’t get onto
this problem and don’t try to solve it, we're going to have the same
problem with organized erime we have with the land frauds,

You have got to get on them when they first arise, you have got to
show these people if they’re coming here they’re going to be investi-
gated and they’re going to be prosecute » and maybe they will stay
out of our State if that’s the situation.

Senator DeCoxcrnt. You Were county attorney back in the mid-
sixties. Have you attempted any comparisons between what you

thouglelt organized-crime involvement was then versus what if is
today ¢

Mr. Corerw. I think it's much worse today. In those days the land
frands were just starting, unfortunately we had the old Criminal Code
wkich didn’t have many statutes which covered these type of situa-
tions. We didn’t have any grand juries—well, we had special grand
juries—you recall that in Maricopa County the way we had to operate,
we’d have to investigate a case then I would have to take the case to a1l
the judges in Maricopa County at a lunchean and I would have to tell
them what that case wag about, and then they would tell me which
case I could take to the grand jury. That is a very difficult way to
Operate, because these same judges may have to sit ang try the case,
and that bothered me quite a bit, but that was the only way I could
get a grand jury. T

Senator DeConcrnt. As attorney general you have g grand jury au-
thority; right?

Mr. CorBIN. We have statewide grand jury powers, yes, sir.

Senator DeConcrnr, Is that actively being used ?

Mr. Corpry. Yes, sir, it is. Phil has got the figures on how many
indictments and convictions we’ve obtained, We can have as many as
three grand juries sitting statewide at one time.

Senator DrConcrat, T want to thank you for having Mr. Shaefer
down here. He was very helpful., He indicated that there is a great
need for additional resources. He also left me with the distinet impres-
sion that the State was not going to fund it, at least hasn’t so far, and
indicated that there Was a need for Federal assistance, '

Can you give me any specifics on what kind of Federal assistance
you think would be most advantageous to your efforts ?

r. Corpin. Senator, any assistance you can give to us at this par-
ticular point in time would be appreciated. T don’t care whether it’s a
little or a lot ; any would be appreciated. Yoy need accountants in this
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area, I don’t have an accountant in my office—we have one I just
hired last July to straighten the books out, but if we need an account-
ant to work in a criminal case of any type we have to go to the auditor
general and borrow one of theirs if they have one free, and that’s the
only way we can have an accountant. You need specialists—not only
accountants; you need trained investigators; you need attorneys
trained in this area. _ ]

I am very pleased with the cooperation of the FBI. In fact, I just
talked to them this morning and yesterday, too, on a matter on which
both of our agencies found out we were involved in. We talked with
them, and they’re better equipped to handle it than we are, so we
backed out. But when we get information, we relay it on to them, and
we work with the FBI with the position that any case they are work-
ing if they find a State violation they will bring it to us, and they
have done that in the past. )

Senator DECoxciNi. When they bring them to you, will they con-
tinue to work the case with you? ) .

Mr. Corein. Normally they have concluded with it, and if we need
further investigations on the State area, we do it ourselves.

Senator DeCoxoInt. Have you ever asked them to help you beyond
the case, after it’s brought to you ?

Mr. Corein. No. I am sure you found when you were county attorney
in Tucson that once law enforcement has delivered a case to you it’s
very difficult, because they’re off on other things and they’re all over-
worked. They just don’t have the time, really, to get back and do it.

Senator DeConoint. Would you agree, Bob, that it would be help-
ful if they would stay with you from the standpoint of a prosecutor?

Mzr. CorsIn. Sure.

Senator DeConcini. What is the percentage amount of your budget
that goes toward the criminal division or special prosecution division ?

Mr. Corpin. In the criminal area Bill Shaefer heads up, there’s
about $600.000, and in Phil’s budget there’s about $600,000.

Senator DECowncint. That’s two different areas?

Mr. Corein. Yes; two different areas of the office. )

Senator DeConcint. Which one of those deals primarily with or-
ganized crime ? _

Mr. Corpin. Phil’s division would deal primarily with the organized
crime area.

Senator DEConoiNt. What percentage, Phil, is that of your total
attorney general budget, or do you know?

Mr. McDon~ELL. I believe, Senator, our full budget is about $4.2
million.

Senator DECoxcint. So, it’s about 20 percent or so ?

Mr. McDonNELL. Yes.

Senator DeConoint. And, Mr. Corbin, you have made requests—I
know, I have seen them reported in the press—for additicnal assist-
ance. Has that been primarily for organized crime? ]

Mr. CorBiN. Yes, sir. We have, and I might add, will be making
additional requests for the organized crime area; that is what we’re
basically asking for. _

Senator DeConociNt. What are you asking for? What does it amount
to that you are asking for?

Mr. Corpin. About $2 million.
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Senator DeConocrnt, Would that be to augment Phil’s effort, or to
structure a new unit within your office ?

Mr. Corein. What we would like to do, Senator, is to augment a
new unit in the office. We have an individual we feel we can get at this
particular time, who is well qualified to head up this investigative di-
vision to work with the regulatory agencies in trying to stop them get-
ting in, and once they’re in, to investigate them, to prosecute them
after they’re in—and ones who have already been licensed, we would
need, of course, more attorneys. The attorneys we will be requesting
will be not only for Phil’s division but also in our financial fraud divi-
sion which Pat Burphy heads up. They enforce RICO statutes civilly

“over in the financial fraud division of our office.

Senator DreConcint. I wish you well in getting that amount of
money. It seems to me if you are going to succeed, you must do it on a
most sophisticated level, on the accounting level, and not just the street
level of organized crime activities.

Mr. Corsin. We do need investigators, but more than anything else
in this area we need accountants.

Senator DeConcint. Can you tell the committee in general terms, or
can Mr. McDonnell, how many active organized crime cases you are in-
_voelved in, so I can kind of get the idea of how extensive the problem
is?

Mr. MocDo~nwNELL. Well, Senator, our division has been in existence
for about 4 years now, and we have had a number of cases, but if you
take the definition of organized crime, which I use, which is a broader
definition than merely the mob, but organized criminal activity, we
have had a dozen or more major organized crime cases that have besn
brought through indictment into trial, and several are pending trial
now. Under investigation—we would have a couple of dozen cases un-
der investigation.

Senator DeConcint. Have you come across any cases involving bank-
ruptey schemes and bustout efforts ?

Mr. McDonNELL. Yes, Senator. In the land fraud area particularly,
and security fraud cases the bustout appears to be a necessary part of
the scheme. One company, for example, that we haven’t Investigated
but comes to my attention, is Hydroponics in the western area of
metropolitan Phoenix ; it seems typical. Where the individuals, poten-
tial investors, are sold a product, and the goods promised are not de-
livered, so they’re ripped at that level, and then when the company
goes into bankruptey, the bankruptey operation continues the ripoff.
That’s happened in numerous occasions in this town ; in the land fraud
area even more so than the security fraud area.

One prominent bankruptey lawyer or trustee, I believe, was indicted
recently by Federal authorities, so I think there has been a rather sad
record in the bankruptey court in Arizona.

So often the victims are twice victims. Just to follow up a bit on
some of the attorney general’s remarks, I think we take the broad pic-
ture there has been a good deal of progress. Five years ago, 10 years ago,
there was no enforcement to speak of other than some Federal enforoe-
ment that limited manpower. There was no capacity at the county or
State level; the statutes were written in 1901, 1910, for a simpler day,
and the frauds were absolutely wide open in the land fraud area.
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I occasionally will attend a conference or meet with my counterparts
from other states, and they’re amazed at the level of the ripoffs that
were going on in the State; they’re just wide open and blatant, and
hundreds of millions of dollars were lost to tens of thousands of people.

There’s been a great deal of progress since then. Our criminal code
is now the best in the country, the most sophisticated. You have the
State grand jury that is active, and attorney general’s office that is
active, several county attorney’s offices that are active, and the police
agencies have organized themselves significantly—Phoenix City Po-
lice, Tucson DPS, so there has been progress. But the one thing that I
try to convince people on is the manpower commitment that is
necessary.

Just for a single case—we tried the Lincoln Thrift case, it was a 17-
week trial with four attorneys in trial, and when you add up that time
plus the time and preparation, we estimate just in attorney time, not
investigator time, it was 5.5 man-years on one case. On the combined
equity land fraud that was 15 defendants, all were convicted; the De-
partment of Public Safety committed an investigator for 8 years full
time. We had approximately 2 man-years of attorney time on that case.

Tf you’re going to do sophisticated cases, you’re going to have to
have commitment of the manpower, and that means money, and that
means a willingness on the part of the political leadership to provide
the money and then let the police and the prosecutors do their job.

And T think we have come all the way to the stage now where with
an infusion of money and manpower we will see significant progress,
very significant progress. We have the structure now, we have sophisti-
cated police agencies and prosecution agencies, you have a sophisti-
catedlf criminal code, and the mechanisms with the grand jury to make
use of it.

Five years ago an infusion of cash probably would have been wasted,
but not now. So however that comes about, through State, countyv, city
or Federal involvement. I think it’s welcome.

Senator, I think you could think about a Federal program of some
kind which would be valuable. LEA A has been very instrumental in
having us make some progress, and some of the police agencies, but to
do white-collar and organized crime it has to be very much concen-
trated and it has to be a commitment of money for, I think, 8- to 5-year
period before the results will show themselves to the local authorities,
and they will pick up the people.

If vou look around the country, Arizona now is one of the most pro-
gressive States in terms of sophisticated law enforcement.'Some States,
if you gave them cash, it wouldn’t be used well, but Arizona, I think,
would be used well. So I guess just to repeat what the attorney general
said, and what others have said before, is that I think in view of the
threat to the State. if we can have the commitment of the manpower
and money, we will really make a difference, and I think we will be
successful.

Senator DEConcint. Thank you very much.

Mr. Corbin. in your experience, are you satisfied that the coopera-
tion between Federal and State agencies in the law enforcement area
is as great as it could be?

Mzr. Corsin. Senator, going back to days when I think both of us
were county attorneys, there was very little cooperation among law
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lem, and especially in the metropolitan areas. Arson for insurance
profit seems to be a primary activity. In order to meet that problem,
what we see is a need for increased sophistication in the various prose-
cution and police and fire agencies, and some have achieved that,
mainly in Phoenix and Tucson. The other areas are lagging; there’s a
lack of experienced people and a lack of equipment. That’s a real
specialty case, and you really have to build up the expertise. So what
we have urged is that the State fire marshal’s office take an active role
in aiding those communities that need the help, and have a quick
response unit to go out and do the investigation when requested, and
have an attorney available to come and assist the county when re-
quested. I think arson will remain a primarily local crime, because it
will be initiated—the investigation will be initiated by the firemen at
the scene, calling the policemen at the scene, looking at the evidence
at that time and determining whether it might be an arson or not.
So that’s what we are urging: is to beef up some State assistance to
assist local people in that.

Senator DeConcint. Do you have any information that would lead
you to believe that organized crime is involved in arson in the Arizona
metropolitan areas?

Mr. Corsin. Senator, I have a very good friend who is in the Fed-
eral agency. He is an investigator, and he was telling me a story that,
yes, organized crime is involved. In fact, he told me where to call if
you wanted something burned in another State.

Senator DeConcint. So it’s pretty sophisticated and widespread ?

Mr. CorsIN. Yes, sir.

Senator DeConcini. Thank you. I have no further questions. I want
to thank you and Mr, McDonnell very rauch for being with us.

Mr. Corein. Thank you very much, Senator, for having us, we ap-
preciate it.

Senator DeConocrnt. Our next witness will be Michael Hawkins, the
U.S. attorney.

Mr. Hawkins, thank you for being with us today. If you would
please proceed.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL HAWKINS, U.S. ATTORNEY

Mr. Hawxkins. Thank you, Senator. An old and good friend of mine
who was county attorney at one time told me of the dangers of being
personally involved in litigation in terms of managing an office. I
have prepared remarks, they are being typed at this point, because
the last 2 days I have been involved in interlocutory appeal to the
ninth circuit involving prosecution in the southern part of the State
that I think you’re familiar with. But it’s a pleasure to be here this
morning before you, and I want to thank my boss, Benjamin Civiletti
for allowing me to be here today and being confident enough in what
I would say in response to your questions to let me come in here free-
lance and let me talk about the significant problems. I’li not go into
great detail about what those prepared remarks would be.

There are one or two comments in terms of overview and substance
that I think are very important here. There is a fairly common notion
of good in this country, and that organized crime is sort of a Robin
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Hood-like fraternity of people who only hurt each other and do no
violence to other people other than those that voluntarily consent in
their illicit activities. That’s hogwash. Organized crime is with us
today, it’s as near as the local bookmaker, it’s as close as the “line”
that’s published on college football games in our local newspapers, and
it’s as real as the execution murder of Ed Lazar. It’s with us every
day. It has direct impact that the National Chamber of Commerce
says the impact is on the order of $30 billion dollars a year. _

I sat in on a think-tank seminar about a year and a half ago with
a vice president of the International Garment Workers Union, who
is writing a book called “The Hidden Economy.” He estimates the im-
pact of organized crime to be 10 percent of the gross national product,
or a staggering $300 billion per year. Whether $30 billion is correct
or $3 billion or $300 billion is correct, the cost is enormous. '

It also has significant indirect impact: The cost of goods, meat 1s
higher when the price is fixed when there are kickbacks to drivers and
producers; it has indirect effects on the efficiency of services when com-
panies and unions are being threatened by people, or extorted by peo-
ple involved in organized crime; it effects the efficiency of those serv-
ices. There is a loss of tax revenue, again, whichever figure is accurate,
about the illicit and illegal income of organized crime. The Nation
is being deprived of a substantial revenue source by it not being re-
ported, and in all the evidence that I have seen to date, a great bulk
of it is not being reported, although, for reasons that you well know,
there is no reason why organized crime should have any fear about
reporting every penny of their legal income, thanks to the overzealous-
ness, I think, on the part of some legislators earlier, a defect that you
have tried to remedy recently, and I urge you on to further efforts in
the future.

The most dramatic effect, I would suggest of organized crime, is its
systemic impact and the impact that it has on the confidence of the
average citizen and the ability of Government to deal fairly and even
handily with a terribly difficult problem. And it’s as basic as a kid on
the street preparing to steal a car, who has the somehow twisted justi-
fication that the big boys do things and get away with it, therefore, I
can do it. And that’s real, and it happens every day. Unless we do
something about it, we face a dramatic loss in the confidence of the
public and the ability of law enforcement and even Government to
deal with this problem.

We spend a lot of time—I heard some of the earlier speakers talk
about definitional problems: what is organized crime. In the view of
many, myself included, we have spent far too much time trying to
define it. We have been embroiled, for example, in discussions about
its ethnic background, a definition I think everyone of us should con-
demn, and I think it’s a mark that as we talk here today, the Attorney
General of the United States, the chairman of the committee I am now
speaking to, and my right arm in organized crime efforts in Arizona,
Paul Corradini, are all distinguished Americans of Italian descent,
and I think we ought to condemn that sole and exclusive basis for de-
fining—can’t be defined either, I think, by geographical limitations or
fictional stories of what has occurred in the past. I think we ought to
move on and deal with it.
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.. o s ey . ‘ms: Tradi-
anized crime in reality is—it is really in two‘ fOII{lS.
tigl?tloagganized crime, which Gene E{l‘mann ddlld Yémoﬁ,etnﬁg]}gz;]zﬁa émvr;cll‘
commendable job describing to you earlier, anc 't go bac < over
' ' 1 d crime, organized, sophi
it, and what I call nontraditional organize l , organizec, sop s
ticated, financially fit, well-advised people who axg e tnae o ontey
that are distinguished by several characteristics. One, h fc entrs
i i ; two, it’s low overhead ; three, the lack of promin :
é?xt-gn%l isgff§f§§§ effort locally, and the “attitude of public approvtql,n
such as in the area of sport gambling—soft or hard public corruptio
sm% :rrr)laf'}elr};inded of the story of the presidené; of (i:he loc?)ln?rlgtcu?;f:ci
izati ho saw a friend of his on the street and was cong _
f':}l)%a{ftl()&g’g elected president. He said, “What are you going to da(,)ng;
this organization?” He said, “I’'m going to fight two thlngse., }g;log noe
and apathy.” He said, “What do you think a;l’)out that?”’ An (fhe
response was, “I don’t know, and g glon(;t} care. Ti}:;t is a prevalen
1 among local regulators and funding agencies. ]
attfgltlgfestinglg enoughgz;lnd for people who are students of that Iil?n
ject, and I know you are, Senator, Arizona history plays icl)me 1;& b n
this for good and proper reasons. The people of Arlzonla a}re for he
past distrusted Federal intervention into the State, tle{ 1av((ﬂi gew
ferred a wide-open attitude, an enterpreneurial attitude o(wivai' e
business and new business opportunity, an open-arms attitu 1e tgwc ud
growth, and a real disdain gn alb(kpartlsan bi:LSlS for overregulation
he State and Federal Government. )
th%é?glll‘t ;)sf ;ll pendulums go, that pendulum was at the wrong lgcatg}cl);lé
it’s swi;lging back, thankfully, now, but we now pay the prlcg %1; that
lack of early regulation. General Corbin is absolutely co}ll'_rec gv on he
notes that the costs, the enforcement costs of stopping thls activ ! 37 ab
the licensing stage are much insignificantly less than 1t 9}7 lsz%uWar-
at the enforcement stage, and I just ponder at the thought i e1 rar-
ren, Sr., had been denied l}liS rﬁalﬁesiate llcgntse ;bﬁ; tSht(:L tSetz;s% ;E%llgsllﬁi-
1ssi at the time that he first came into the ,
rcr?:tlén éifséggl igould have been. And General Corbin could not be more
hat very point. . .
COI.%;?GC glzgglrlrtlat,de effoll?trs%ationally and locally in the area of tradltltqna;
organized crime prosecution: The Licavoli and Walker pI_'osiecu] 12&5
in Tucson ; the Battaglia prosecutions which brought on their 156 'E tne
Cammato’s and Catalanotto’s prosecution in the southern p-m’;l‘ 0 Jthe
State; the pending indictment against Joseph _Sarafautle, ] }: ocl
Hauser indictment involved in t}}:'e }%5:5 mllhonutlz‘égogn(gei 1&1;1 l?I“CO
remium payments, which is prosecu . ] 1
glflsla:%gggs,pand the Igor};anno prosecution in which the A'rizcalla lglilige
Control District, the FBI, and our office cooperated }vit. Se er sfa
force out of San Francisco, is pending and awaiting trial in San Jose,
] is month. o
Ca’}‘l}fgrlea‘::etglizturbing trends about investigations that I csan’t c%llrll(;
ment on in great detail; they have been talked about here to ayt e
two most dramatic are the infusion of organized crime nr.lo.ney}E rba 1
tional and nontraditional organized crime money into leglﬁlmihe uof
ness. It becomes increasingly difficult on a personal note for os]e_ f
us in law enforcement to know which restaurant to go to, to know whic

S S

g

A e b 64 e R

st

113

movie theater is OK to go to, to know which person to associate with
on the street or to say hello to on the street, and it’s true because the ease
of business entry in Arizona s, it relates and is analogous and pours
over to the area of the ease of social and political entry in both parties,
and in all social strata in the State. If you have been especially here in
the Maricopa County area for 8 or 4 years, you’re considered a native.
Now to the folks in Tucson, and I suspect to the folks in Winslow, and
Flagstaff and Kingman, that would seem preposterous. But I remem-
ber folks saying that my grandmother hadn’t been around here too
long, and she was only born here in 1880. But it’s so transient, the
population growth has been so great that both the victims and per-
petrators alike can’t make any realistic assumptions about ties to the
community.

It has an interesting impact on sophisticated white-collar crime in
Phoenix, vis-a-vis Tucson. Tucson is still a community with close, tight
knits; people who have been there g good deal of time. And when
there’s new business entry into that community, people know about it.
If there are large-scale efforts to market securities, sell land, open
franchises, people there know about it, and they can tell if they’re an
outsider and whether questions ought to be asked in other locations.
That’s not true here., And we have as a result, I think, a more dramatic
effect in this area, in the Phoenix area. Our resources are pledged to it.
The one question I have heard you ask before is: How much money is
needed, and what kind of money is needed ?

I’'m not sure, to be perfectly honest and fair and consistent with the
President’s attitudes toward the budget, particularly in nondefense
areas, and I share that attitude as a member of his administration, that
that is necessary.

I think fine tuning can be done. I think we need to examine priori-
ties. I think we need to look at the cases that we’ve prosecuted in the
past, particularly those crimes that can be prosecuted either in State
or Federal court and make hard decisions about where they ought to
go. Simply because someone robs s bank in downtown Phoenix and
steals $1 million doesn’t mean that has to go to Federal court. Tt can
go to State court, and in fact under the new State Criminal Code can
probably be prosecuted more effectively there than in Federal court,
We have been involved in a significant program over the last 9 years to
do just that, to shift a lot of these concurrent jurisdiction cases back to
the State where they belong, so that we in the Federal system can con-
centrate on those criminal activities that really do affect Federal
interest ; that cross State lines, that impact the instrumentality of inter-
state commerce, and that really involve national Federal programs,
such as the infusion of Federa]l funds,

I will be happy to answer your questions,

Senator DeConcint. Mr. Hawkins, thank you very much. Let me
express the appreciation of this Senator, and the other members of the
subcommittee, for your leadership and the staff that yowve put to-
gether. You certainly have dirscted the U.S. attorney’s office in a
proficient and meaningful way in Arizona.

And let me ask some questions. If you can, without revealing, obvi-
ously, the intrigue or the delicate parts of the investigations, has your
office been actively involved, and are they actively involved in bank-
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ruptey bustout schemes which could be termed organized, and, if so,
what 1s the extent of that problem in the valley or in Arizona?

Mr. Hawrkins. 1t's a suli)stantial problem, Senator. The })ublicity,
however, from a prosecution that is complete, but on appeal, and for
that reason I can’t go into great detail about it except to commment that
all the individuals were convicted and given time and custody of the
attorney general in prison. The publicity, in fact to that, has been
substantial. Up to that point that was a significant problem. Indi-
viduals coming into the IS)ta,te, ease of business entry again, buying a
lot of equipment, consumer goods, that sort of thing or credit, and
then just taking it out of the State—clearly planned, clearly organized,
high profit, and a lot of creditors are left holding the bag.

The bankruptcy system, as you well know, is a complex system, and
it effects dramatic and different interests, and it is frequently the
graveyard of a lot of business opportunities, legitimate ones as well as
1llegitmate ones. My sense of the situation here, nationally, is that in
the vast majority of the cases the bankruptcy laws are ministered
fairly and competently. There are problems; there are problems
everywhere.

We have had particular problems in Arizona with trustees, re-
ceivers, and some other personnel from outside the court system ap-
pointed by the court system. It’s a little difficult to tell, as Jack Smythe
noted, the precise impact of the new Bankruptcy Act, but some points
in that act that I know your subcommittee was responsible for are en-
lightening, they’re bright, they’re good ideas. The early evidence is
that they’re working. Those are the things, such as the separation of
bankruptcy judges on the day-to-day administration of the States;
the appointment of the U.S. trustees under the Justice Department
and a few test districts; the creation, which I think was long over due,
of a priority for the creditors who are the provable victims of con-
sumer fraud, and a simpler way of handling no-asset cases are good
things. They’re working because they are good things, and we're very
happy to have them.

Senator DeConcint. Mike, you mentioned the case that’s on appeal
that you can’t go into, and I understand. Did I gather that because
of the publicity you feel it’s had a positive effect resulting in fewer
bankruntey schemes?

Mr. Hawkins. I think we have less on the specific subject of
bustouts.

Senator DEConcrnt. Because of that ?

Mr. Hawkins. We have less of problem with that, perhans because
we have more alert creditors and the trade association and insurance
associations, and never—no one should ever underestimate the impact
that the private sector cun have in all of these law enforcement, areas.
The insurance industry, for example, has been a phenomenal help to

us in a number of areas, this included, in educating the people that
they insure about the potential for problems and what the indicia are
of companies that are formed for this purpose.

Senator DeConcini. So, obviously strong prosecution has raised
awareness in the whole community.

Mr. Hawrkins. I don’t think there is any question about it. Anytime
we’ve had an indictment or prosecution in a new subject area, and
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3 or 4 years ago bankru
ptey bustout schemes were 2 ]
gg;'dn;gsi ﬁ)eoll)le, when they’re written about in the pliggts;?iei? %geva:
ity ?LI :yeclzrtollgg tl(gelzc;la, Wl;% gitt }elt_ discernible response from the
7 : ou about this case. All right. T I
cle in the pape,r Let me tell IS si on Ws hawt & baee
: you about this situation. We h
ruptcy case now red hot for investigation i n 25 o ool g
W e ] ton 1n Tucson as a result of
newspaper article in the existence of ( . Neely's
hotline for fraud down th, h re somabady sopey, Steve pe i
Enom someorad down ere, where somebody called in and said: I
petitioned for bankrupt d
have lots of money, and here i it 15 That sort o mom g they
» . . 1 i . .
pagtlcut)atlog oney; o essefx t7iv£l:fre 1t 1s. That sort of thing. Citizen
enator DeConcinr. What about land f1
‘ ‘ : - abc raud? T
: rizona witnessing any lessening in the amount of basnlgl . tS tatf o0
rzﬁd sﬁ}emes and sales? uptey, land
I. DAwEIns. Senator, we have some investioati i
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e felt for a long, long time to come, ' some o
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